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CONSIDERATION OF VARIOUS LEGISLATION
AND THE VA’S ADMINISTRATION OF THE VO-
CATIONAL REHABILITATION PROGRAM

THURSDAY, JUNE 16, 1988

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC,

‘ The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room SD-
106, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. John D. Rockefeller IV
presiding.

Present: Senators Cranston, Rockefeller, and Murkowski.
Also present: Senator Durenberger.
Senator RocKEFELLER. This hearing will come to order.
I am delighted to recognize the chairman of the committee, Sena-
flor Alan Cranston, who is graciously letting me preside over this
earing.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CRANSTON

Senato. CransToN. Thark you very much Jay, and I thank you
for chairing this hearing. This is very, very helpful.

I join Jay in *velcoming all of you to this hearing on various VA
legislative and vversight issues. I want to add that Jay has been an
active, contributing member of this committee ever since coming to
the Senate 3Y years ago, and I deeply appreciate his help not only
toaay but in all days as this committee does iis work.

With respect to the matters before-the committee today, I have a
detailed prepared statement that is available at the press table. It
Frovides descriptions of the bills under consideration and some pre-

iminary thoughts regarding-the administration of the chapter 31
prograr.

I wouid simplv note briefly a few items at this point:

Many of the provisions of S. 2462 which were introduced on May
27 are aimed at improving the VA’s ability to recruit and retain
qualified health-care professionals. I am very deeply concerned
about the health-care personnel shortage that the VA is experienc-
ing, and I will be doing all I can to acuieve the enactment of these
provisions.

I also wish to stress the importance of S. 2463, legslation I intro-
duced on May 27, to establish five VA mental illness research, edu-
cation, and clinical centers, called MIRECC's. This measure would

. establish three cer.ers of excellence s ways of responding to the
: need for increased VA research in mental illness and enhanced
treatment of psychiatric disorders in VA facilities.

1)
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On Tuesday, I introduced S. 2511 which would establish a pilot
program to provide certain assistive animals to certain service-con-
nected disabled veterans who are quadriplegics or hearing im-
paired. Because the furnishing of assistive monkeys is a novel ap-
proach to meeting the needs of quadriplegic veterans, and there
remain a number of questions to resolve regarding the provisions
of these animals, I believe that a 3-year pilot program is the best
approach. I am delighted that the VA has endorsed that approach.

I will be asking witnesses at today’s hearing to provide their
views on this legislation for the record.

I congratulate the committee’s ranking minority member, Sena-
tor Murkowsks, on his initiative in this area, S. 2207, and I look
forward to working with him on a measure we can both support.

I want to especially express my thanks to today’s witnesses for
their very supportive testimony on the provisions of the various
bills I authored or cosponsored which are before the committee
today. Thanks also for the constructive recommendations for im-
proving them. I also thank all witnesses for getting their . repared
statements to us in advance. It has been very helpful.

My appreciation goes equally to the VA, which had a great
number of legislative provisions on which to take positions in a
very short period of time. The testimony was generally very con-
structive and positive, and I appreciate the efforts of all those in-
volved at the VA to be both timely and responsive.

This morning we will be looking closely at the VA’s administra-
tion of the program of vocational rehabilitation services and assist-
ance for service-connected disabled veterans under chapter 81. I au-
thored major reforms in this program in 1980, and I am very con-
cerned by a recently issued VA Inspector General report which
raises serious questions about the program’s émployment impact,
application of eligibility criteria, and general administration. For
disabled veterans we want only the best services, and I am not sure
that is happening under chapter 31.

Two particular issues regarding the vocational rehabilitation pro-
gram concern me greatly: .

First, since the adverse impact that budget constraints appear o
be having on the quality and timeliness of the vocational rehabili-
tation services to disabled veterans, I believe we need to provide for
expanded use of contract counseling, and to do so with funding pro-
vided through the readjustment benefits account.

We took a similar approach in section 11A of my bill, S. 999, en-
acted on May 20, 1988, which established a program of job 1eadi-
ness skills to open counseling for Veterans’ Job Training Act par-
ticipants to be funded througl. the readjustment benefits account.
This approach would appear to have great promise, both for the
provision of comprehensive counseling and assessment services to
pondisabled veterans participating in VA GI bill programs and cur-
rently served by VA counseling psychologists, and for the nonser-
vice-cgnnected vocational training participants who are also so
served,

I note tl at at iy suggestion the VA began, in 1987, to use its
; current authority to contract for the provision of evaluations for
. vetera}xlls under chapter 31, but I doubt it is doing so extensively
> enough,
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Finally, I note my great disappointment over the many delays in
the VA’s conduct of a cost-benefit study and program evaluation of
the chapter 31 program that was requ=sted by the Veterans’ Advi-
sory Committee on Rehabilitation s.r. ¢ 8 years ago. This study was
supposed to be completed this year, ut it will not be completed
until 1990, 4i;us Gelaying until that time the uge of the study’s find-
ings to improve the chapter 31 program, and I think that is most
regrettable,

Before closing, I wish to-make severai announcements:

First, I will introduce shortly and will also propose at our June
29 markup additional legislation related to PTSD. This legislation
would require the VA to furnish, on a priority basis, needed inpa-
tient and. outpatient mental health services to Vietnam veterans
who are diagnosed by the VA Department of Medicine and Surgery
as suffering from PTSD that is related to their service.

In the recently released Vietnam Experience Study, the CDC
found that 14.7 percent of all Vietnam Veterans have experienced
combat-related post-traumatic stress disorder, and that 2.2 percent
of the veterans in this study had this disorder during the months
before their examination. That translates vo 450,000 and 66,000 vet-
erans, respectively.

Preliminary indications from data collected by the Research Tri-
angle Institute indicate that the CDC estimates are in no way over-
blown. In view of the extent of this problem among Vietnam veter-
ans, I believe it is fully appropriate and necessary to direct the VA
to provide care and-services to Vietnam veterans with PTSD relat-
ed to their service.

Under this legislation, VA care for the Vietnam veteran with
war-related PTSD would be forthcoming immediately on a priority
basis, without the need for a formal adjudication of service connec-
tion.

I would also like to announce t..at at our committee’s June 29
markup I will once again be proposing legislation which the Senate
has previously passed on six occasions since 1979 to extend VA edu-
cation benefits eligibility periods to those who have been prevented
from pursuing their educations by alcohol or drug dependencies.

With the recent Supreme Court decisions in the 7raynor and
McKelvey cases, it is now clear that no judicial relief is available. It
is up to the Congress to correct this situation. Those decisions have
sparked considerable interest in this area, and I am hopeful that
we may finally be able to achieve enactment of these constructive
provisions.

I would like to mention two brief scheduling matters. We have
scheduied an August 11 oversight hearing on VA health care. It
seems clear that VA medical centers are currently experiencing
very severe funding problems. We need to examine carefully the
administration’s response to this apparent crisis at many facilities
and the_viahility of its position, at least up to this point, that no
supplemental fiscal year 1988 funds are needed.

Second, our PTSD oversight hearing will be held cn July 14, not
July 7. That will also be a very important hearing.

Finally, again I congratulate and thank Senator Rockefeller for
his great interest and fine leadership in this committee, and I
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thank you, Jay, for chairing this hearing today. Thank you very,
very much,
1“1[2'1‘]he prepared statement of Chairman Cranston appears on p.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Cranston, the honor is mine, very
obviously, and I am grateful for your willingness to let me do it.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROCKEFELLER

Senator ROCKEFELLER, Today’s hear’ ig addresses no less than 11
bills, introduced- by Chairman Crans .n, myself, Senator Murkow-
ski, and other commitiee members.

First are S. 2462, designed to maintain and iml,)rove the VA’s
ability to meet the health-care needs of our Nation’s veterans and
their dependents, which was introduced by Chairman Cranston,
myself, and Senators Matsunaga and DeConcini; and S. 2463, also
introduced by the four of us and Senators Murkowski and Graham,
to improve VA care for veterans with mental illness through the
designation of five mental illness research, education, and clinical
centers; two bills that I introduced and which are cosponsored by
the chairman ‘are also under consideration.

My two bills are: S, 2446, to extend for 1 year the VA’s authority
to furnish respite care to certain chronically ill veterans and the
due date for a VA report on its evaluation of such care; and also, S.
2459, which Senator Murkowski joined us in introducing, to extend
for 1 year the temporary program for vocational training for cer-
tain veterans pension recipients.

.We will hear testiniony also on S. 2207, a bill introduced by Sen-
ator Murkowski, to authorize the VA to provide service-connected
quadraplegic veterans with assistive animals.

In addition, Chairman Cranston is asking the witnesses to
submit their views on his Lill, that one being S. 2511 introduced on
Tuesday to establish a pilot program in this area.

S. 2896, a bill introduced by Senators Mitchell and Cranston,
would expand-the period considered as the Vietnam era in the case
of veterans who served in the Republic of Vietnam. That will also
he considered.

Finally before us are five bills which the chairman introduced at
the request of the administration: S. 22983, to increase the dollar
limit on VA construction projects considered minor projects; S.
2294, the proposed Veterans’ Administration Health Care Amend-
ment Act of 1988; S. 2394, to authorize the appointment of VA-
trained graduates and certain health-care professionals without
regard to civil service hiring procedures; S. 2419, the proposed Vet-
erars’ Housing Amendments Act of 1988; and S. 2464, to authorize
the VA to pay interest on insurance settlements and increase dis-
counts for premiums paid in advance.

As I havé mentioned, this morning we will also be reviewing a
very important program—that is, the VA’s progr.in of vocational
rehabilitation services and assistance for service-connected disabled
veterans under chapter 31 of title 38, We will be probing the find-
ings of the VA’s Inspector General on: this program, which suggest
these are serious deficiencies in the program’s administration. We
will also hear testimony from the service organizations that major

—
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objectives of the reforms enacted in 1980 have not yet been
achieved..

It seems clear from the testimoay that budget constraints are
having an adverse effect on the quality and timeliness of vocational
rehabilitation services provided to disabled veterans by tha2 VA’'s
vocational rehabilitation specialists and counselors.

We plan to explore these issues vigorously this morning. Those
who have had their lives interrupted, often at great personal cost,
in order to defend our freedom and prererve our Nation’s security
deserve high-quality health care, readjustment, rehabilitation, and
veterans’ benefits programs.

Thus, I am delighted to have the chance to wrck on these impor-
tant legislative matters and oversight issues thw.. /e will be dealing
with today.

We have a full agenda, a distinguished array of witnesses, and
therefore I have to be particularly vigilant about this small box
before me, and I would encourage ull to complete their testimony
within 5 minutes. You know, of course, that all of your testimony
will be put,in full, in the record.

So I would like to welcome as our first witness this morning Mr.
Donald Ivers, General Counsel of the Veterans’ Administration, ac-
companied by Dr. Daniel Winship, Assistant Deputy Chief Medical
Director for Programs and Operations of the VA’s Department of
Medicine and Surgery.

Gentlemen, good morning.

Dr. Ivers, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DONALD L. IYERS, GENERAL COUNSEL, VETER-
ANS’ ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. DANIEL H. WIN-
SHIP, ASSISTANT DEPUTY CHIEF MEDICAL DIRECTOR FOR
PROGRAMS ANI* OPERATIONS, DEPARTMENT OF MEDICINE
AND SURGERY

Mr. Ivers. Thank you, Senator Rockefeller.

I am pleased to be here today, along with Dr. Wmshlp, to repre-
sent ;he VA, to discuss the array of legislative initiatives on the
agenda

In that regard, we very much appreciate your efforts and those
of the chairman and ranking minority member of this committee
in introducing and placmg on the agenda for today for consider-
ation a numbei' of VA’s proposals affecting various Agency pro-

ams,

We have submitted a detailed statement for the record on each
of these proposed pieces of legislation, and I will attempt in the 5
minutes allotted to summarize our position on most of these bills.

The first bill, S. 2462, a bill introduced by Senator Cranston and
cosponsored by yourself, contains a number of provisions. It is an
omnibus health-care bill. The first provision would expand the eli-
gibility for readjustment counseling to Lebanon, Grenada, World
War II, and Korean veterans.

The VA’ s position on th1° bill is that we wculd oppose the expan-
sion to World War II ané Korean veterans but see no problem with
the post-Vietnam era veterans.
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Another provision would extend the Philippine contract author-
ity and grants for 3 years. We support that bill, but we have recom-
mended that it be extended to a 5-year period rather than 3 years.

Another provision would authorize the Veterans’ Administration
to appoint graduates trained in VA facilities, without regard to
civil service procedures, We very much favor that provision and in
fact have recommended legislation to that effect as a separate bill.

Annther provision would shorten the period for the Office of Per-
sonnel Management to disapprove VA'’s special pay rates, and we
favor that provision.

Another provisicn would narrow those s.cuations where a disci-
plinary board would be required and would extend union grievance
arbitration to title, 28 employees. We generally favor that bill and
have commented extensively on it in our written testimony.

Another provision of S. 2462 would add flexibility tc VA shering
authority, and we clearly favor that.

An additional provision would authorize grants to allied health

institutions. The Veterans’ Administration has not had time at this
stage to fully study that proposal and are not prepared to comment
either favorably or unfavorably on that proposal at this time.
. Another provision would require a 3-year pilot program at five
VA medical centers to study measures to enhance recruitment and
retenticn of nurses and other scarce medical professionals. We
favor that appreach. We have in our full testimony recoramended a
number of changes that we think wnuld make it a more feasible
and more administratively workable bill, and we hope that we will
be able to work out an egreement on that bill. We generally fav
the approach.

Finally, under S. 2462 is a provision requirin%vexisting special
committees on PTSD te make additional reports. We do not oppose
that provision. .

Another bill before us today is Senate bill 2207, which was intro-
duced by Senator Murkowski. This bili would authorize the Veter-
ans’ Administration to provide simian aids and assistive dogs to
veterans receiving compensation for quadriplegia. At the present
time we do not support that bill as it is written; however, we have
noted that Senator Cranston recently introduced S. 2511, which is a
bill similar in nature that would provide for two pilot programs
one to provide simian ads and the other to provide signal dogs. We
very much support the pilot program approach in this area at chis
‘time.

One of the bases for that is that at the present time it is oar un-
derstanding there are not sufficient anirmals trained in this area to
be available to all veterans who might waut or need them, and we
think this pilot program approach, along with some additional re-
search and study and training is a much more appropriate way to
apgroach this.

Another bill, S. 2459, introduced by you, Senator Rockefeller, and
cosponsored by the chairman and the ranking minority member
would extend for 1 year a program to provide vocational training
to certain VA pensioners. We support the extension; however, we
would recommend a 3-year extension as opposed to a 1-year exten-
sion and make the participation in the program voluntary rather
than mandatory.
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In your .introductory remarks, Senator, you fairly well covered
most of these bills and, rather than go mucg further over my time,
I think I will submit our statement. We stand ready to respond to
any questions that you have. ‘

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ivers appears on p. 166.]

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, sir.

Senator Cranston asked me to raise an issue with you. There
have been discussions betwecn committee staff and the VA staff
about the types of appoiatments that nonphysician VA medical
center directors in*DM£S presently receive under title 88.

I understand that there is considerable sentiment among those
. directors that they k2 appointed under the title 5 senior executive
service authority rather than under title 38.

I further understand that legislation has been prepared by the
Agency which would change the nature of these appointments in
this way.

(@) Can you please tell us the present-status of that legislation
and when we might expect to receive it?

(b) Mr: Ivers and Dr. Winship, in connection with any legislation
in this area, the coramittee would appreciate your considering
whether there would be any serious problem with previding in
such legislation that those directors who wish to do so would be en-
titled to remain under the title 38 system for as long as they served
as VAMC directors.

Mr. Ivers. Senator Rockefeller, that draft legislation that has
been prepared by the Veterans’ Administration is currently pend-
ing-at OMB. However, we have been advised that {'1ere is no strong
opposition to it. I believe they are waiting for some additional com-
ments from at least one of the other agencies that would be affect-
ed by this.

There is support. And Dr. Winship can correct me if I am wrong,
but I believe there is strong support among the directors for legis-
lation. We support it.

Insofar as %-randfathexjing in any directors who might not wish to

_fall under title 5, under the SES, I don’t believe there would be any
problem with that. It would make administration of disciﬁlinary
procedures, et cetera, a little more complex; but I don’t think there
would be any overwhelming objection to that.

We anticipate receiving a final clearance on that bill certainly by
next week, if not by the end of this week.

Senator RoCck+FELLER. Very good. Thank you.

Also, Mr. Ivers, I note that Agency testimony does not support
that portion of section 2 of S. 2462 which would expand eligibility

but not provide an entitlement for readjustment counseling to-

World War II and Korean conflict, veterans.

As I am sure you recall, Administrator Turnage, when he was
describing the VA’s recent approach to the readjustment counsel-
ing program during our committee’s March 4 hearing on the VA’s
fiscal year 1989 budget, said, “But let me suggest one other thing
about the attitude we have had: We said ‘don’t only treat Vietnam
veterans; treat active duty types; treat World War II types; treat
Korean veterans, or anyone else who needs that kind of help.’”

My first question would be: I understand that this was not a new
statement on the part of the Administrator, but that he has made
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similar statements in other forums. Does the Agency’s position in
the prepared statement mean that Administrator Turnage no
longer adheres to what he testified to-on March 4?

_ Mr. Ivk, * No, Senator. The Administrator’s position, from that
testimony aud other statements that he has made, he felt at the
time he was commenting on the situstion as it currently exists,
where we have been advised that World War II:and Korean veter-
ans have been appearing on occasion at vet centers for counseling.

There is no support in the Agency at this time for expanding
that program to include World War X and Korea. We feel that the
current programs that are available within the VA medical system
arevadéquate to address those problems with respect to World "War
I 7ind Korea.

‘Again, we do not oppose expansion of the program to include the
pest-Vietnam era readjustment counseling.

Senator RockerFeLLER. But if they come in, can they get treated?

Mr. Ivers: We would prefer, Senator, as I hava indicated, that
they-be referred through the regular VA medical channels. I think
this is appropriate, particularly in light of t. stated purposes of
the Readjustment Counseling Program, which was to assist veter-
ans coming back in the readjustment period immediately following
the conflict, particularly one like the Vietnam war, which was an
unpopular war both here and abroad. Those of us who returned
from Vietnam were faced with a slightly different set of problems
than those addressed and t-eated by the VA with respect to World
War I and Korean veterans.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. So, he does not, then, adhere to his previ-
ously stated position?

Mr. Ivers. He did not intend at that time to state a V'A policy
that we would support the expansion.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you.

Then would it be acceptable to provide eligibility, so long as the
VA had no obligation to engage in outreach to these veterans of
other wars?

Mr. Ivers. As I stated previously, we do not feel that an expan-
sion of the Readjustment Counseling Program to World War II and
Korean veterans would be appropriate at this time.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. OK.

Dr. Winship, I have some specific questions about the experience
of the vet centers with furnishing counseling services to veterans
from prior wars.

And I would appreciate it, Dr. Blank. sir, if jou wouldn’t mind,
your coming forward for a morent to respond to my questions. I
would appreciate that.

Thaak you.

Dr. Blank, do you have any estimate ~f the number of World
War g) and Korean conflict veterans that the vet centers are now
seeing?

Dr. BLANK. we are currently seeing around 375 new World War
II clients per month in vet centers nationwide, and on the order of
400 Korean veterans per month. That is nationwide, also.

Senator RockeFELLER. Thank you.

14
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Has there been any increase in demand for readjustment coun-
seling services from this population over the years that.you have
headed up the vet center program?

_Dr. BraNK. We have seen no-increase of arrival of new World
. War II veteran clients at vet centers. There has been an increase
’ from 1986 to 1987, which are the points that we have measured
this, an increase in the number of Korean conflict veterans coming,
on the order of 25 percent. )

Senator RocKEFELLER. And for what types of assistance are they
coming to you?

Dr. BrANK. There is a considerable variety. A number of these

. veterans are self-referred on the basis of what they have heard
from Vietnam veterans about the effectiveness of readjustment
counseling services.
‘ Not infrequently they are uncles or fathers or older brothers of
Vietnam veteran vet center clients. Some of them have post-trau-
matic stress disorder which has previously been undiagnosed and ;
untreated. X
hSex})ator RoczereLLER. Is there any sense of the proportion of
those?

Dr. Brank. No, we do not have hard estimates of the proportions.

Senator RockerELLER. You don’t have them in hand?

Dr. Brang. We have not obtained them from the field.

Senator RocreFELLER. Would it be possible to do that?

Dr. BraNnK. Yes, it would.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. And submit that to the committee for the
record?

Dr. BraNK. Yes.

Senator RockerFeLLER. Thank you, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

The foilowing results were gathered from a field survey of all vet centers durin,
July 1988, in response to a request from Senator Rockefeller during the June 16,
1988, hearing of the Senate Veterans’ Affairs Committee. This information is re-
garding the problems of combat veterans of prier wars presenting for services at vet
< centers. The results are set forth as the total number of problems reported by the
total number of veterans for the specified era. Because some veterans reported expe-

riencing more than one problem, the number of problems reported is greater than
the number of veterans seen for both eras, World War II and Korea.

Results of Problem Survey on Non-Vietnam Era Veteran New Clients
(July 1-31, 1988)

Total numbe: of new clients seen:
World War II...... 376
Yorean War 364

Number of clients
World War II (376): with problems
PTSD....... 47
Drug/Alcohol
Marital/Family
ggcixologicatl, other...
oymen
Benpslﬁ{:n
Medical
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. i Number of elients
‘Korean War (364): with pm!:lcm;!i
Drug/Alcohol “ 53
Marital/Family 22
Psychological, other..... 46
Employment 98
Benefits 123
Medical 50
Basic needs 19
12
er 15

. Senator ROCKEFELLER. Where are vet center personnel referring
these veterans for assistance?

Dr. BLank. Probably the majority are being referred to VA medi-
cal centers, most often to VA mental hygiene clinics, for services.
Others are being referred, depending on the locality, to priva’ :
cector sources.

Senator RockReFELLER. All right.

What do you believe would be the impact in terms of worklioad
on the existing vet centers if the agencies were given the authority
to provide readjustment counseling services to these veterans?

Dr. BLANK. There are no systvmatic studies about such problems
in World War IT and Korean veterans, so our estiiates or predic-
tions are based on our current experience and clinical experience.
But, in general we feel, because of the time that has elapsed, that
the workload impact would be marginal, and the numbers of veter-
ans involved would be quite small.

Senator RocKEFELLEy. I see. Thank you very much, Dr. Blank; I
appreciate your answers.

Mr. Ivers, Senator Matsunaga will shortly be introducing a kil
which would require the VA to conduct a comprehensive study of
the prevalence and instance of psychological problems, including
post-traumatic stress disorder, in the population of Asian-Amerivan
and Polynesian-American Vietnam veterans. Would you please ex-
pedite the VA’s comments and cost estimates on this bill so that
the committee can have the information by June 24 in time +> con-
sider that for a Jure 29 markup?

Mr. Ivers. We will do everything we can, Senator. We have not
yet seen that Ie‘aigislation, so T couldn’t really comment on it at this
poi'nlg;i We will-do everything we can to provide the information re-
quired.

Senator RocxereLLER. We will get you a draft post-haste.

Mr. Ivers, on page 13 of your testimony, you state that the VA
lacks legal authority for pilot projects in the area of pay corapres-
sion and flexible employee benefits. You therefore recommend
medifying section 9 of S. 2462 to add specific additional authorities
for testing methods to ameliorate pay compression and to provide
flexible e.nployee benefits. Would you please provide as soon as
possible, as a technical service, draft positions for the pilot program
authority that you feel are desirable?

Mr. Ivers. Certainly. I would be glad to.

Senator RockeFELLER. Dr. Winship, on June 9 Senator Cranston
submitted a prehearing question regarding the administration’s re-
quest for an increase in the fiscal year 1989 appropriation for
grants for the Veterans’ Memorial Medical Center in Manila. He
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asked for a:response by June 13. Nothing has yet been rsceived.
Would you please expedite an answer for the chairman’s question?

Dr. WinsHip. Yes, sir.

Senator RocKEFELLER. Would you be able {o get us an answer by
tomorrow afternoon?

Dr. Winsnarp. Yes,

Sexator RoCKEFELLER. Thank you.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

Question. 1. The Administrator sent on April 7, 1988, a letter to the President of
tle. Senaie.containiug a draft bill for legislative consideration, which i introduced
{by request) on:Aprl 18, One provision, section 5(b), would extend the administra-
tion’s;authority (which currently expires at the end of Fiscal Year 1989) through
1994 to make ts of up to $500,000 annually to the Veterans Memorial Medical
Center (VMM(%; in Manila, Philippines, for the purpose of replacing and upgrading
equipment ard for rehabilitating the physical p'ant. On-May 10, 1288, the Acminis-
trator sen. a letter to Senator Proxmire, Chairman of the Subcommittee or HUD-
Indegondent Agencies of the Committee on Appropriations, requesting an increase
of $500,000 for Fiscal Year 1989 raising the totel apprupriation requested for the
program to $1 million for that fiscal year.

1A. For wha. specific pur%ose will the additional $500,000 be used

Answer. We anticipzted that the additional $500,000 would be vred 5 procure ra-
diology equipment, rehebilitation medicine equipment and ICU monitering equip-

ment.

Question. 1B. Why is the administzation not proposing to increase the $500,000
figure to $1 million for Fiscal Year 1989,

Answer. While we Leiieve that there is nas¢ for this additional equipment for the
VMMC, upon a further review of budget priorities for Fiscal Year 1989, we do not
believe that we can justify £n additional $500,600 grant request at this time for the
VMMC in light of our obligation to meet the mandates to provide quality health
care to eligible veterars in our own facilities and the corstraints of VA resources.
Therefore, we are withdrawing our request o the Appropriations Committee at this
time for an additional $590,000 for the C.

Question. 1C. What is the current unobligated bala.ice for this program?

Answer. A total of $500,000 was provided for the Grant-In-Aid Program in fiscal
years 1987/1988. . .

A total of $48.000 was provided for the fiscal years 1988/1989 program. Of this,
$294,471 remains unobligated as of the end of June 198S.

The facility has numerous items for which the remaining funds wilt be used. How-
ever, it is prudent to maintain an unobligated balance to allow a cushion in the
event of severe unexpecied emergenciey

The following are examples of projects and equipment purchases which could be
accomplished in the future:

Projects: Estimcted costs
Emergency generator $90,000
Roof repairs/s aterproofing 120,000
Water distrib.tiup ‘system . 150,060
Renovation of rehabilitation medicine 40,000

Equipment:

Radiology equirm:nt (1 X-ray unit and 2 ultra sound units).......eme.. 430,000
Rehabilitation medicine equipment 70,000
ICU monitoring equipment . 100,000

Question. 1D, Are the additional funds being re-juested for Fiscal Year 1989 neces-
?.arylonly fgr this fiscal year or is additional funding being anticipated for future
iscal years?

Answer. The additii.aal $500,000 being sought for fiscal years 1989/1990 are re-
quested on a recurring basis.

Senator RocKEFELLER. Dr. Winship, on page 16 of the VA’s writ-
ten testimony it is stated. in regard to the provision of assistance
monkeys to quadraplegic veterans, that the VA welcomes the

progress that has heen made in this area and is “proud to have
supported it financiaiiv.”

b2
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As you may be aware, Dr. Willard has requested further funding
from the VA in order to complete the research phase of the pro-
gram over the next 18 months.

In light of the VA’s expressed pride in and appreciation for Dr.
Willard’s work, what are the VA’s plans to renew its research sup-
port for this program?

Dr. WinsH1P. Senator Rockefeller, the research support is in an
interim status right now while we are trying to determine how to
continue the support of this particular program.

One of the issues, of course, is that the program has been in a
research mode for-several years and has been appropriately sup-
ported with research.funding. It has achieved a level at which it is
now appropriate to entertain and undertake clinical trials or to
have. this enter into the clinical arena, and therefore the basic re-
search support for this may no longer be appropriate.

I would like to have Dr. Margaret Gianninl make further com-
nﬁnts on this about how we plan to approach this, if that is accept-
able.

Senator ROCREFELLER. Dr. Giannini? Please.

And Doctor, you will forgive me, I must go and vote. Jon Stein-
berg will be chairing until I return.

Mr. SteINBERG. Doctor, please proceed.

Dr. Giannini. I believe w..=; Dr. Winship-was alluding to is that,
since we have completed the rehabilitation research aspect of the
basic hypotheses, we are proceeding according to our policy that we
now are looking at an evaluation proposal which we had requested
Dr. Willard to submit. That is in process.

Unofficially it looks quite positive. We will probably proceed,
once all of our observations are in order and our decisions are
sound—proceed to do the evaluavion and make some decisions at
that point as to how can we transfer this type of technology into
the health-care delivery system.

Mr. STEINBERG. Senator Cranston will be submitting to the
Agency a written question at the coaclusion of the hearing, which
deals with the authority under either the Murkowski bill or the
Cranston bill for the Agency to make advanced partial payments
prior to the placement of the simian. I think this is something Dr.
Willard is very concerned about, and we would appreciate your ex-
pedited consideration of that question and a prompt response.

Thank you for your answer.

Dr. Winship, the VA’s testimony states that the VA is not pre-
pared to support section 8 of S. 2462 which would authorize the ap-
propriation of funds for grants to post-secondary schools for, among
other things, the expansion and improvement of professional
health-care educational programs. This is currently the third sub-
chapter of chapter 82, as you know.

It is also stated in your testimony that sufficient time has not.
been available to assess the impact that such a program could have
on the VA’s ability to meet its medical personnel needs.

Between 1972 and 1979, when this program was first enacted, 135
grants were made under it. Was that program successful in making
available additional health-care personnel, in your opinion?

Dr. WinsHip. In my opinion it was.

18
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Mr. StEINBERG. Do you have any reason to believe that you
would not have similar success were the program renewed today?

Dr. WinsHip.-No, I do not.

Mr. STEINBERG. That concludes the questions that Senator Rocke-
feller and Senator Cranston had for you. We do have a substantial
number of written questions, and we plan to give them to you
before the hearing is over today.

Since we are on a very short timeframe, we would greatly appre-
ciate it if you could get responses back to us by the close of busi-
ness next Wednesday if at all possible, which I believe is the 22d.

Again, Mr. Ivers and Dr. Winship, we thank you very much for
your presence here this morning.

Mr. Ivers. Thank you.

. Dr. Winsnre. Thank you.

Mr. STEINBERG. Our next witnesses are Dr. Dennis Wyant, Direc-
tor of the Vocational Rehabilitation and Education Service in the
VA Department of Veterans’ Benefits, and Mr. Renald Morani,
Acting Inspector General of the Veterans’ Administration.

In order that Senator Rockefeller may be here for as much of
your direct testimony as possible, I am going to proceed out of
order and propound direct questions to you at this point, and then
break off with any such questions at the time of Senator Rockefel-
ler’s return.

May I ask, first of all, if each of you would introduce those who
are accompatying you?

Dr. Wyant.

Dr. WyanT. Thank you, Mr. Steinberg. I am accompanied by Jim
Reed, who is Assistant Director for Vocational Rehabilitation Coun-
seling, Vocational Rehabilitation and Education Service in our Cen-
tral Office.

Mr. Morani. Mr. Steinberg, on my far right is Ken Furukawa,
who is the Assistant Inspector General for Auditing. On my left is
John Meche, the Audit Manager for the subject audit for discus-
sion."

Mr. SteiNBERG. Dr. Winship, could we ask if you would please
join the panel as well, since we will have some questions regarding
vocational rehabilitation to address to vou?

We will start with questions for Dennis Wyant.

Dennis, on page 2 of your testimony you state that six regional
offices use contract counseling centers to provide educational and
vocational counseling services to VA education program partici-
pants—that is, participants other than chapter 81 participants.

Can you tell us why only six offices are involved in doing this?

Dr. WyanT. Yes, I would be glad to, Mr. Steinberg.

As Iyou know, that number has decreased over the years. A re-
gional office director, when taking general operating expense
money, and deciding whether to spend that internally on staff or to
contract out for services, the majority have correctly decided to
keep staff and use those funds within their regional office.

Mr. STEINBERG So there was a larger number several years ago
than six?

Dr. WyanT. Yes.

Mr. STEINBERG. Are you doing any contracting in connection
with the vocational training program?
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Dr. WyANT. -Certain employment services. Basie~lly, most of it
‘has been done.in-house. -

Mr. STEINBERG. Do you have any estimate of the dollar volume of
contracting that is being done, either as to education participants
or vecational training participants?

i Dr. WyanTt. I would be glad to provide that to you for the recerd.
ta I don’t, offhand.

o Mr. STEINBERG. And the numbers of participaats involved, which
obviously would be entailed in developing the cost estimate.

Dr. WyanrT. Yes.

Mr. SreinBERG. Do you not believe that it would be desirable, in
order to be able tc focus more of your direct in-house staff on veter-
ans with service-connected disabilities, for you to do more contract-
ing than you are presently doing?

Dr. Wyant. As the chairman mentioned in his opening state-
ment, Mr. Steinberg, we did put out a circular in 1987 based on a
meeting that we had had with your staff, because it does make
good sense to try to maxivize the use of community and other out-
g side resources in conjunction with our present staff. It just gives us
more bang for the buck when it is available.

: Mr. StEINBERG. Is that circular limited to extended evaluations,
however, only?

Dr. WYANT. And employment services.

Mr. SteiNgeERG. Do you have an estimate of the extent to which
you are utilizing that contract authority at this point in terms of
the dollar value of services, the number of veterans for whom serv-
ices were contracted in 1387, and the estimate for 1988?

Dr. WyanTt. Unfortunately, that data are not on an automated
report, and it would have to be manually collected. If it is the
desire of the committee, we can get that information for you.

Mr. SteEINBERG. Yes; if you would get for us the number of veter-
ans for whom contracting was employed in fiscal year 1987 and the
dollar value of those services, and where we stand in 1988, your es-
timate for the rest of 1988, and your estimate for 1989, please.

Dr. Wyanr. Yes, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:] .

The data for 1987 in the two categories are:

Number of disabled veterans provided extended evaluation by contract with cost
to the VA—689. .

Cost of contract service—$981,802.91.

Number of extended evaluations completed by DM&S facilities—95.

Number of extended evaluations completed by agreement with other agencies
such as State DV with no direct cost to the VA—110.

Employment Services:

Number of veteran® provided employment services by contract—T76.

Cost of contract em E)yment services—$63,984.62.

The above data reflect the contracting activity during 1987 and it is anticipated
that the extended evaluation contracting will be approximately the same for 1988
and 1989. Program emphasis is being directed toward greater utilization of contract-

ing in areas of employment services and therefore an increase (20-30 percent) is an-
ticipated in this area during 1988 and 1989.

Mr. SteINBERG. Do you feel that you are currently making maxi-
mum use of contracts for extended evaluations and employment
gervices?

Dr. Wyanr. No, sir, we are not.
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Mr. STEINBERG. What is the impediment to utilizing contracting
for those services?

Dr. WyanT. One major impediment is only being able to contract
with nonprofit organizations versus for-profit. It does really limit
our resource base.

Mr. STEINBERG. So, if you were given authority to contract with
appropriate for-profit entities, you would be able to utilize that au-
thority more extensively?

Dr. WyaNT. That is correct.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you. That is very helpful.

In 1983, the first phase of the chapter 31 modernization initiative
was incorporated into the target system. Phase two of the chapter
31 payment system redesign is not currently planned for installa-
tion until late in 1989, as we understand it. Is that correct?

Dr. WyaNT. That is correct.

Mr. STEINBERG. Is this system being developed under contract or
by VA staff directly?

Dr. WyaNT. By VA staff directly.

Mr. StriNBERG. Do you believe, Dr. Wyant, that this project is re-
ceiving the priority that it deserves in relation to other DVB mod-
ernization initiatives?

Dr. WyaNT. The project has a hiFher priority now that the new
Montgomery GI Bill has been implemented, and it is being given
proper priority at this moment.

Mr. INBERG. How is the higher priority being manifested
based on the Montgomery GI Bill?

Dr. Wyarr. Basically, the chapter 31 system, even though it is a
manual system that was developed in the sixties, does get our vet-
erans paid the majority of the time. With the New Montgomery GI
Bill, we had no system in place, and basically every available re-
source had to be used to develop a system so that we could get the
new participants of the GI Bill program paid. That system was in-
stalled at the end of April, aad we are now redirecting resources
now back to development of the chapter 31 payment system.

Mr. StEINBERG. | don’t quite understand the rel}a;stionship be-
tween the New GI Bill being made permanent and the plan to
bring computerization online with respect to chopter 81, You are
still not scheduled to achieve that untif)late in 1989, approximately
18 months from now. Was that not the schedule prior to a year ago
when the Montgomery GI Bill was made permanent?

Dr. WyanT. No, sir, that project has been backed up several
times. I think, as a matter of fact, we originally thought it might
be on as early as 1985 or 1986.

Mr. SteiN3ERG. That is exactly our impression. Again, it is our
impression that this matter is : . receiving the priority that a pro-
gram for service-connected disablec veterans should receive in the
Department of Veterans’ Benefits, and we would appreciate it if
you and the other A;rrency representatives here would express that
concern to Mr. Vogel and to the Administrator, to see if anything
can be done to move forward the 1989 date.

I believe, in the course of the testimony of this perel, we are
going to see that the lack of computer support for the program is
an important factor in your not having certain data available to
demonstrate program success, and so forth. So we would greatly ap-
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preciate 1¢ f you would pirsue that and report back to us on behalf
of the Agency a< to whether a greater priority can be afforded to
computer assistance for chapter 1.

Dr. WyanTt. We would be glad to.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

We are reviewing approaches to affording g cater priority to computer assistance
for chapter 31, withont seriously.jeapordizing ADP projects for othe: educational
programs. We are also exploring techniques and associated resources nzeded to ex-
pedite the implementation of the chapter 31 payment system redesign. Resources
were redirected to the New Montgomery GI Bill. Now that the essentiai elewnents of
that system have beéh installed, those resources have been redirected back to the
development of the chapter 31 payment system. This will improve the timeliness of
the chapter 31 project.

%r. STr]:INBERG. If we could just withhold for one momernt, please.

ause.

Senator Murkowskl. My statement has been submitted for the

record, so go ahead with your questions, Mr. Steinberg.

lf[i’g}ie prepared statement of Senator Murkowski appears on p.
Mr. STEINBERG. With Senator Murkowski’s permission, I will pro-

ceed with the questions that Senator Rockefeller had for you.
According to page 7 of your statement, “The Agency began im-

plementation of a computer-assisted guidance information system

in fiscal year 1987 by providing funds for hardware and software to

se‘l)ected field offices.” How many field offices were included initial-

Dr. WyanT. Initially 44 locations. That would be 20 regional of-
fices and their outbased locations.

é\’[r.?STEINBERG. And what is the current stage of that implemen-
tation?

Dr. Wyanr. This year we would like to expand that to additional
regional offices and complete the project in 1989.

Mr. STEINBERG. Calendar year 1989?

Dr. WyaNT. Yes.

Mr. STEINBERG. What part of 1989?

Dr. WyanT. That hasn’t been determined. It is just in our long-
term plan—or short-term plan, however you like to look at it for
calendar year 1989.

Expansion to additional offices is dependent on available fund-
ing—and you know what the budget is and how much we have in
this account.

Mr. STEINBERG. What funding do you have in 1988 and what
funding is in the 1989 budget request for this expansion?

Dr. WyANT. It is not an earmarked amount. It is part of the GOE
account.

Mr. STEINBERG. Well, has the Agency at this point allocated
funding for expansion, at least in fiscal year 1989, in its budget re-
quest for the GOE account?

Dr. WyanT. We do have some funding in there for that at this
point, yes, sir.

Mr. STEINBERG. Would you provide more details on that for the
record, please?

Dr. WyanT. Yes, sir.
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[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

-Cotnputer Assisted Information System (CAIS): The CAIS is a PCbased system
which provides immediate. and up-to-date counseling and rehabilitation-information
to professional staff and veterans. The CAIS includes the following components: (1)
Guidance Information—an automated data base for exploration of up-to-date nation-
al and local-information about 6ccupations, educatioral facilities and programs,
physical limitations by occupation, sources of financial aid, and armed services occu-
pational information; (2) Functional Assessment Review—for use in improving reha-
bilitation planning with disabled veterans; (3) Microtest. Assessment—on on-site ad-
ministration, scoring, profiling and interpretation ot a wide range of psychological
&nd vocational assessments instruments; and (4) an employer prospect list for.use in
local labor markets to assist ir placement of job ready disabled véterans.

Implementation Strategy: During Fiscal Year 1987, the guidance information and
psychological assessment components of the CAIS were installed at 438 VR&C coun-
seling locations. Activities during the first quarter of. Fiscal Year 1988 focused on
the efficient installation of CAIS components and timely training of staff. Strategy
for the remainder of Fiscal Year 1988 calls for the expansion of CAIS to 11-regional
office and outbased counseling locations, ¢nd development of the functional assess-
ment and employer prospect list coml)onents.

In:Fiscal Year 1989, the CAIS will be expanded to the remaining regional office

" and outbased counseling locations.

Estimated .Costs: During Fiscal Year 1927, .pproximately $250,000 was spent to
provide CAIS services at 43 counséling iucaticns. A single site installation cost of
approximately $6,000 is projected. Approximately $62,000 is budgeted for Fiscal
Year 1988 and $180,000 in Fiscal Year 1989. It is estimated that this system will
providé savings of approximately $0.5 million over a 5-year period and most impor-
tantly improve the quality of service.

Mr. STEINBERG. As we understand it, that systea is run off of a
personal computer which provides up-to-date educational and
career guidance information, and also testing during the rehabilita-
tion counseling process. Is that correct?

Dr. WyANT. Yes.

Mr. StEINBERG. To your knowledge, do State VR counselors gen-
erally use or have available to them this kind of personal computer
system for education and career guidance information?

Dr. WyanT. We were not a pacesetter in this field. It has been
.used by States. Probably more States don’t have it than do have it,
but the more progressive States are using this system, and particu-
larly private rehabilitation facilities.

‘Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you. :

. On page 11 of your written statement, you indicate that veterans
in the chapter 32 Contributory Program and chapter 30 New GI
Bill participants appear to request counseling at a lesser rate than
veterans and dependents in other VA education programs. Do you
have any explanation for this?

Dr. WYANT. Of ~ourse the numbers have been going down some
in the educetion programs under chapter 34. However, as you men-
tioned, the New GI Bill and chapter 32 are growing programs.

Part of the explanation may be that in a decision 3 or 4 years
ago the counseling block was taken off the application form. And
perhaps the new participant doesn’t realize that counseling is an
option; however, this option is noted on the back of the form.

‘ Mx:) Ste:NBERG. When was that removed from the front of the
orm? |

Dr. WyanT. It was before I took over the education service, so it
was prior to October 1986.




18

Mr.. StEINBERG. VA data show that initial processing time for an
applicatica for chapter 31 benefits has gone from 78 days in 1985 to
90 daysin 1987, and extended evaluation services for severely dis-
abled veteran; went from 154 days in 1985 to 182 days in 1987. Yet,
the -budget requcst for 1989 calls for a decrease of 11 FTE down to
650. The VA budget request for 1989 states, “The requested FTE
level for 1989 will .provide continued good service to our veterans.”
Our question is: How can you provide “continued good service”
with even fewer staff—that is, more staffing cuts?

Dr. Wyant. Mr. Steinberg, when that budget recommendation
wai initiated, we took into account that the pilot program under
Public:Law 98-543 would be winding down, and that evaluations,
case management, and training would not be at the same level as
they had been during this fiscal year and the prior fiscal year.

Mr. SteiNBERG. That is voc training?

Dr. WyanT. Yes, under chapter 15.

Mr. SreINBERG. So that, with the administration proposal to
extend that for 3 years and the pending legislation to extend it for
at least 1, and therefore the likelihood tk-t there will not be a
wind down, the current staffing level requested in the budget
would not appear to enable you to provide the good service that
you seem to be referring to. Is that the inference we should take
from what you just said?

Dr. Wyanr. If the proposal does become law, this is a new facter
that we have to take into consideration, in the formulation of any
additional budgeting changes.

Mr. SteINBERG. Do you consider the types of delays that I out-
lined, 182 days in fiscal year 1987 for extended evaluation ard 90
days before an application is processed, to be good service to serv-
ice-connected disabled veterans?

Dr. WyanT. We are always trying to find ways to streamline the
service with the staff that we have now and with the caseload that
we have. We have taken several measures to try to streamline, to
take out any kind of unnecessary action, so we can serve the veter-
an as Guickly as possible. Under our present situation, we think we
are doing the best with what we have got.

Senator MurkowsKl. Excuse me, Jon. I want to a} ~logize to the
panel and apologize to you. I came in from another meeting and
have been scheduled to meet with the Vice President, and I have a
meeting starting at 10:30 with our Ambassader to Thailand on the
issue of our relations with Cambodia and Vietnam. So I am also

oing to excuse myself, and Mr. Tony Principi the Minority Chief
unsel and Staff Director will be briefing me on the results of the
hearing and participating with the panel.

I apologize, gentlemen and ladies.

Mr. StEINBERC.. Thank you, Senator. We have your opening state-
ment, which wiil appear in the 12cord, of course.

Senator MuRkowsKI. Yes,

Mr. StEINBERG. Dennis, is it fair, then, to expect, with the staff-
ing levels that are requested for 1989—650 FTE—and with the like-
lihood that the vocational training program will continue at at
least the current 3,500 participant level, that the 90 day and 182
day figures w.ll increase?
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Dr. WyaNT. ‘We have been in a trend where the timeliness has
increased. However, I would mention that with the CAIS sy:tem
and with some of the other administrative procedures we are
trying to use, we are looking for ways to try to whittle that away.

Mr. STEINBERG. I must confess to being somewhat confused by
your answer with respect to the quality of service that is available
to veterans and the relationship to the extension of the vocational
training program.

Was not the extension of t. 2 vocational training program as well
as the administration’s proposal reflected in your testimony to
extend the program to pensioners who receivec{ pensions prior to
October of 1985? Was that not in the original budget submission for
fiscal year 1989?

Dr. WyANT. It was not.

Mr. STEINBERG. So, that was an add-on after the figures were al-
ready set?

Dr. WyANT. That is correct.

Mr. STEINBERG. And whot efforts have been made by yourself on
behalf of your service, by DVB, and by the Agency in connection
with that new legislative proposal for you to receive the staffing
that you need to carry out all of your functions including the voca-
tional training program? :

Dr. WyaNT. Anytime that a bill is introduced, the staff starts
doing some preliminary work; once that bill becomes law a formal
package would be going forward telling about addit.~1al ne~ds that
would be caused by new legislaticn.

Mr. STEINBERG. We would very much appreciate it, Dr. Wyant, if
you could take back to the Agency the message which I think is
quite clear on behalf of this committee, that at least a 1-year exten-
sion, v'hich is supported by both the chairman, Senator Rockefeller
and Senator Murkowski, of the vc.ational training program is
going to be approved, and give us an answer back for the record as
to what the implications would be yor such a l-year extension in
terms of your need for staffing, in line with the testimony that you
have given us this morning.

Dr. Wyant. We would be glad to.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing informration:]

The staffing required to accomplish the evaluations and programs of services for

veterans during a I-year extension would impact both 1989 and 1990. The additional
FTEE for these years would be 13 and 10 respectively.

Mr. Ste:NBERG. Could you describe some of the significant recom-
mendations of the employment services task group, which is made
up of some of your field staff, for improving voc rehab services
under chapter 31, and tell us what the status is of the implementa-
tion of-those recommendations?

Dr. WyanT. I would be glad to, Mr. Steinberg.

ISubsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

A group of nine VR&E Service professionals with expertise in vocational rehabili-
tation and employment placement met on two separate occasions to study problems
impeding the effective delivery of employment services to chapter 31 participants.
The group responded with arfist of 1% recommendations to the 36 problem areas
identified. The recommendations clustered in the following areas:
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Improving the overall qualification and competencies of the professicnal staff;
Emphesis on a “team” approach to the vocational rehabilitation process; and
Providing more effective case management methods.

A detailed plan to implement the 18 recommendations is now under development.

Dr. WyaNT. As you know, employment services is one area on
which we have been putting the highest priority. This was a self-
directed, recommended study from within our service, consisting of
field people as well as some of our Central Office Personnel.

One of the recommendations that I will mention right upfront—
maybe- great. minds think alike—was in the bill that Chairman

“Cranston introduced, S. 2807, which would provide for nonpaid on-

Jjob training and work experience; and nominally paid job training
and work experiences at the State and local government level.

Within the Federal Government there are 2 million jobs; at the
State and local level there are an -additional 14 million jobs. This
would help to give Chapter 31 participants the opportunity to train
on the job and gain work experience, and prove to employers that
they could do the job. This is one recommendation.

‘Others had to do with staff training, giving them better job-readi-
ness skills, to teach them job-readiness skills. Another recommen-
dation had to do with teaching job-readiness skills to job applicants.
This is an area that we feel is extremely important.

Another is additional outreach to employers and to disabied vet-
erans about posuibilities of employment. There were done 30 differ-
ent recommendations.

Currently we are putting together—and we will be presenting
this to our Veterans' Advisory Committee on Rehabilitation,
chaired by Ron Drach of the Disabled American Veterans, at our
meeting next week—the 18 or so recommendations that we feel we
can presently work on with exist ng resources and without any
change in legislation or regulations.

Mr. STEINBERG. Could you please provide to the committee a copy
of the task force’s repor, and provide a written response in more
detail describing your iniplementation plan, such as it may be, for
each of those recommendations? And please provide a copy to the
minority at the sime time that you provide it +~ us.

Dr. Wyant. We will be glad to. We are quite proud of the work
of this task force.

Mr. SreiNBERG. Thank you.

{Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the infor-
mation which appears on p. 226.]

Mr. STEINBERG. In fiscal year 1986, the number of cases for
which an individual vocational and rehabilitation counseling spe-
cialist was responsible was 170 cases. And as I indicated earlier, it
went up to 181 cases in fiscal 1987. What is it now in fiscal 1988?

Dr. WyanT. To the present, I believe last month it was 194.

Mr. STeINBERG. In light of this increase, which seems to be con-
tinuing over the last 2 years, which obviously must affect the time-
liness of all chapter 81 services, did the VA ask OMB for an in-
crease in FTE for fiscal year 1987?

Dr. WyaNT. I would have to provide that for the record.

Mr. STEINBERG. Would you do that?

Dr. WyanT. Yes, sir.

(O
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Mr. STEINBERG. Can you tell us whether such an increase was re-
quested for fiscal year 1988?

Dr. WyanT. I will have to provide that for the record.

Mr. STeINBERG. How about for fiscal year 1989?

Dr. Wyanm. I think, as you presently stated, there is a decrease.
O%. SteiNBERG. Well, what I was asking was, the VA’s request to

Dr. WyanTt. I will have to find out exactly what happened, the
final status of that.

Mr. STEINBERG. And as to each of those matters—1987, 1988, and
1989—would you please tell us what DVB’s request was within the
Agency as well as the Agency request to OMB?

J3r. WyanT. Yes, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

The budget submission to OMB for 1987 requested an increase of 11 FTEE. The
submission‘of. 1988 included an increase of 5 FTEE. The 1989 VA budget submission
included a decrease of 5 FTEE which was in part the result of reassigning the cost
of Central Office VR&E staff from the CP&E program to the VR&E program.

The DVB budget request was a part of the Agency submission for the same years

;igggwas a decrease of 22 in 1987, an increase ¢ 5 in 1988, and a decrease of 2 in

Mr. SreINBERG. In your professional judgment as a professional
with a doctorate in rehabilitation counseling, can a vocational re-
habilitation and counseling specialist provide adequate case man-
ggem;ant services with a caseload of 181 cases, or, currently, 194
cases? .

Dr. WyaNT. I think a vocational rehabilitation specialist in that
circumstance has to really pick and choose the cases that are in
the most need. To provide full services to all that would result in
less than 1 hour per participant per month. That is certainly not
case management.

We have told our vocational rehakblitation specialists they really
have to pick and choose those participants who are in dire need, or
in the most need, of rehabilitation case management.

Mr. STEINBERG. Do you know how the 194 figure compares to the
average cascload for a State VR counselor?

Dr. WyanTt. Probably 100 to 110 max—100 on the low end and
110 on the high end in the Federal/State system.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you.

The American Legion states, on page 14 of its written statement,
that “greater coordinatior with State and Federal employment
services, particularly thos. 5f the Department of Labor, would help
greatly to improve the level of direct service available to veterans
in the vocational rehabilitation program.” Do you egree with this
statement, Dennis?

Dr. WyanT. I think that we can always improve services; howev-
er, I feel that our relationship with both the Department of Labor
and the rehabilitation services administration, through their Fed-
eral/State programs, has improved over the past 3 or 4 years.
There are many examples of joint projects. However, these are not
uniform throughout the system, but we have a personal commit-
ment tc continue to better those relationships.
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Just this week we had a very large meeting in the VA on the
new Veterans Job Training Act with our colleagues from DM&S
.and the Labor Department. Our services can always improve fur-
ther, though.

Mr. SteiNBErG. Much of the testimony today points to a great
need for expanded training of vocational rehabilitation and coun-
seling staff members, with respect to the skills that they need to
carry out-chapter 31 effectively, particularly in the area of employ-
ment services.

As_things stand now. under your 1988 and your 1989 budget re-
quests, is such training going to be provided in the near future? Or
do.you not-have sufficient funds for that purpose?

"Dr. Wyant. We trained all of our staff in the last fiscal year.
During this fiscal year it appears that we will not be doing any
training. as a group. We do encourage the staff to attend meetings
at the local level and the State level through professional organiza-
tions, and we do have materials going to the field, hopefully that
will help supplement their on-station training, to assist them to
become better counseling psychologists and vocat..nal rehabilita-
tion specialists.

Mr. SteinBerg. We were speaking specifically of employment
services. Was your answer directed to employment services or just
to training in.general?

Dr. WyanT. That was training in general, but my emphasis has
been on employment services, and I know that you asked about the
next fiscal year. A current initiative with the Department of Labor
concerns negotiating for the training of some of our vocational re-
habilitation specialists, particularly, and maybe some counseling
psychologists, at the National Veterans’ Training Institute in
Denver, which does focus strictly on employment services skills
training.

Mr. SteiNBERG. That was indeed my next question. We would ap-
preciate it if you could provide for the record the results of those
negotiations and the extent to which you are able to enter into
agreements with the Department of Labor for the training at the
Veterans’ Training Services Institute.

And if you would also, please, provide for the record a detailed
response on the question of training, both training provided in
fiscal years 1987, 1988, anl your plan for 1988 and 1989—for em-
ployment services, and generally, please.

Dr. WyYANT. Yes, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

With .he enactment of Public Law 100-323, the Veterans’ Employment, Training
and Counseling Amendments of 1988, the Secretary of Labor has been authorized to
provide training to certain Department of Labor staff at the National Veterans’ Em-
Floyment and Training Services Institute (NVETSD. Additionally, other personnel
involved in the provision of employment, job training, counseling, placement, or re-
lated gervices to veterans may be provided the training services through NVETSIL.

We have had discussions with staff of the Assistant Secretary for Veterans’ Em-
ployment and Training and believe, given sufficient funding, that the Department of
Labor will allocate a number of training slots to VR&C staff beginning in fiscal year

1989, Travel expenses, training costs, and per diem will be from the Department of
Labor appropriations.
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FISCAL YEAR 1987

During fiscal year 1987, the VR&E Service conducted training for 420 professional
staff at six regional workshops. Training was held in Atlanta, Georgia, Cleveland,
Ohio; Los Angeles, California; Manchester, New Hampshire; Denver, Colorado; and
Dallas, Texas. 7'raining involved a wide range of subjects relat. to the rehabilita-
tion process with special emphasis on assessment of rehabilitation potential and the
provision of employment services to chapter 31 participants. The employment serv-
ices part of the workshop provided both didactic presentations ard practical exer-
cises.

FISCAL YEAR 1988

A week long workshop of regional office VR&C officers is being planned for Wash-
ington, DC in September 1988. This will mark the first time the VR&C Officers
have been together as a group for training since January 1985. The workshop will
focus on methods of improving the quality of rehabilitztion services. Specific topics
to be addressed include: VR&C Quality Review System; Productivity Measurement;
Result of Work Measurement Study; M28-1, Part IIY, Rehebilitation Services and
Assistance; Recommendations of the Emnloyment Services Task Force; Functional
Assessment Rating System, Development of Self Employment Plans; and Implemen-
tatior: of the Program Evaluation System.

FISCAL YEAR 1989

(a) The VR&E Service plans to conduct a week long VR&C Officer training work-
shop to improve both quality and timeliness.

(b) VR&E Service will initiate a program of staff training using Central Office de-
veloped computer assisted instruction (CAI) modules.

(c) Implement centrally directed and funded Counseling Psychologist and Voca-
tional Rehabilitation Specialist training program.

Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Wyant, about three years ago the VA’s edu-
cation service—I guess it was actually about 2 years ago—was
merged into the vocational rehabilitation and counseling service,
and you were promoted from heading up the VR service to being
Director of the merged vocational rehabilitation and education
service. Did you say October of 1986? Is that correct?

Dr. Wyanr. Yes, sir.

Mr. STEINBERG. So we are coming up on a 2-year anniversary in
3 or 4 months.

Since the time of that reorganization and the increased authority
that you have assumed as a result of it, what have you done to
make vocational rehabilitation a greater priority within DVB and
within the Agency as a whole?

Dr. WyanT. I don’t think there has been any change in priorities,
whether I was just Director of vocational rehabilitation or Director
of the two. Vocational rehabilitation is a favorite program of mine.
I was a participant in it. I worked with vets organizations empha-
sizing the program and then I had the pleasure and opportunity of
having vocational rehabilitation as my sole responsibility. Now, it
is a joint responsibility. I have the opportunity to talk to my bosses
on many occasions to do priority setting within vocational rehabili-
taticn education services.

The reorganization has enhanced staff expertise in that some of
the education staff help with projects in the vocational rehabilita-
tion area.

Quite frankly, I don’t think the reorganization has changed pri-
orities.

Mr. STEINBERG. So, your testimony is that the merger of those
two services into one service and the appointment as director of




the merged service of an individual with really lifelong experience
in the vocational rehabilitation field has not increased the empha-
sis within DVB on the chapter 31 program?

Dr. Wyant. I don’t think it has increased, no. That was not the
purpose for the merger.

Mr. STEINBERG. As a result of the figures that we reviewed a
short time ago, the fiscal year 1987 figures and the fiscal year 1988
figures, could one infer that the merger has indeed decreased the
priority?

Dr. Wyanrt. I think that would be drawing a wrong conclusion,
from my perspective. I think the timeliness that you are talking
about has decreased. We have to work within the Department of
Veterans’ Benefits, utilizing X number of individuals throughout
our department and throughout.our regional offices. Quite frankly
the regional offices administers programs of loan guaranty, com-
pensation and pension, as well as vocational rehabilitation and
education, and I think the regional office directors have done about
the best they can in this area.

Mr. SrEINBERG. Dr. Wyant, we want to provide you with an op-
portunity to respond to the recommendations in the IG audit, and
that was a question that we had for you. However, it would appear
that that would obviously be done in time sequence after Mr.
Morani gives his statement. So we will return to y.a and give you
the opportunity to make any specific comments or rebuttals that
you choose.

We do expect Senator Rockefeller back shortly, but before we
return to direct festimony, then, I am goinibo direct a couple of
questions to Dr. Winship—unless, Tony, you have any questions fo-
Dr. Wyant that you wish to interject at this point.

Mr. Princip1. No. I would like to hear your response to this very
troubling audit that was recently released by the IG. I think it
demonstrates that there are very severe problems within the veca-
tional rehabilitation program.

Mr. STEINBERG. We are iIn agreement on that sequence, and we
gill do that after Mr. Morani presents his testimony. Thank you,

ony.

Dr. Winship, we have some q .estions regarding the relationship
between DM&S and DVB regarding voc rehab programs; and, as
well, the temporary vocational training program for nonservice-
connected pensioners.

-Could you describe how vocational rehabilitation services to dis-
abled veterans ar. ccordinated between VA medical centers and
VA regional offices?

Dr. Winsnre. I can provide the statements of our policy for you
for the record. We do have policies in place which really call for
and I think are followed for collaboration and cooperation between
those particularly in case management, and I would be happy to
provide those policies for you.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you. And would you, in addition, provide
any amplification that you wish to make with respect to those?

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

In response to the need to update and clarify DM&S policies and procedures in
the Case Management program, DM&S Circular 10-87-81 was published (cated
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August 6, 1987) Which provided relevant information on the program and instruc-
tions on.completing an improved annual reporting system. Representatives of DVB
were invited to participate in the review of the Circular, prior to publication.

[DM&S Circular 10-87-81 appears on p. 192.]

Mr. STEINBERG. It is the impression of the committee that the
degree of compliance that you have just indicated is perhaps not as
substantial as it might be, and there is much concern about that in
our testimony.

For example, page 7 of the testimony of the Paralyzed Veterans
of America this morning stated that the chapter 31 program and
the vocational training program are getting very little emphasis by
VA medical centers. That is the opinion uf the PVA.

The PVA also expresses the view that the evaluations and reha-

‘bilitation program are simply not a high priority with VA hospital

directors who, according to the PVA, are 1+ore concerned with di-
agnostic Telated groups and acute care.

Could you comment on these two points?

Dr. WinsHip. I cannot comment in any specific way, but I will be
happﬁ to take that and look into it and supply information for the
record.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

‘DRG’s, acute care. long-term care, recruitment and retention of staff are all high-
priorities of medical center Directors, and well they should be. This, is no way, di-
minishes the role of the " ase Manager or the Vocational Rehabilitation efforts.
While these programs may not demand.the high visibility of other programs, they
are, for the most part, an acute part of the medical center provision of care. There

are of course, areas that can be improved, and we fully intend to address any defi-
ciencies we find or are pointed out to us.

M.r. STEINBERG. What DM&S official in the Central Office is the
top. official who would have responsibility for coordination between
the DVB programs and DM&S’s programs, insofar as rehabilitation
is concerned? .

Dr. Winsnip. Well, ultimately 1 would be that top programmatic
official, because I am in charge of all programs and operations.

Mr. STEINBERG. You seem somawhat either reluctant to discuss
this or unable to discuss it this morning.

Dr. Winship. I am unable to discuss it in detail this morning. I
have not had the opportunity to review the PVA statement.

Mr. SteiNBERG. But you are the top official responsible for that?

Dr. WinsHiP. Yes.

Mr. SteiNBErG. Who, next under you, would be the official re-
sponsible for that?

Dr. WinsHIP. I would have to check our organizational chart and
determine that, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

The Asistant Chief Medical Director for Clinical Affairs is the next DM&S ofi-
vias wvelow the Assistant Deputy Chief Medical Director for Programs and Oper-
ations havirg regpongibilities for DM&S rehabilitation medicine programs.

Mr. StEINBERG. If I may just complete this for one moment, Sen-
ator Rockefeller?

Senator RockereLLER. Yes, go right ahead.
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Mr: SteINBERG. I must say, that is slightly troubling. We are
here discussing the VA’s program.of vocational rehabilitation. We
clearly made known to the Agency that we were concerned about
the-zelationship between DVB and DM&S. You-are the top official
of the Department of Medicine and Surgery, according to your tes-
timony with .respect to that coordination. You can’t tell us :uay-
thing about that coordination, other than that you will give us
copies of the circulars, and you are unaware of who under you is
the top official in the Agency who is directly responsible for that
coordination.

That would suggest to most disinterested observers that indeed
the statensent of the Paralyzed Veterans of America that very
little emphasis is given to this is indeed correct.

Dr. WinsHIP. Be that as it may, I will be happy to review the
PVA statement and provide that information for you, sir.

[Subsequently, the Vetrrans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

The Case Management is under the auspices of the Office of Clinical Af-
fairs and located in the gle abilitat’on Medicine Service. While coordination be-
tween the two Departments is on an “as-needed” basis, efforts to communicate have
been made readily and easily available, DVB officials were asked to attend a Case
Management briefing in the Office of Clinical Affairs and assisted in the review/
concurrences of the recent DM&S Circular on Case Management (Circular 10-87-

81). In addition, DM&S officials were aslked (and complied) to review and comment
on a recent DVB Manual update which included DVB Case Management directives.

Mr. StEINBERG. Do you have a view, Dr. Winship, on whether or
not the VA’s resource allocation methodolegy provides for an ap-
propriate emphasis on the needs of chapter 31 participants whose
cgre?would appear to be largely in the area of rehabilitation medi-
cine?

Dr. WinsHrp. I think that our group that has been looking at the
resource allocation methodology of late has been focusing consider-
able attention on the rehabilitation portion of our medical care be-
cause of some concerns that there may not be equity in that sort of
allocation, and I believe that some changes in that will be forth-
coming.

Mr. SreINBERG. Could you provide us with a more specific writ-
ten response on that issue and of the changes that are under con-
sideration?

Dr. WinsHip. Yes, I coula.

Mr. SteiNBERG. And when such changes are made, would you
make sure that the committee is notified?

Dr. WinsnHip. Yes, sir.

Mr. SteimNBERG. Or if the decision is made not to make them, that
we are notified of that as well, please?

Dr. WinsHip. Yes, sir.

{Subseq, sently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

When the acute care Resource Allocation Methodology (RAM) was implemented
in fiscal year 1985, it was agreed that chronic care, including rehabilitation, might
be at a resource allocation ﬁadvantage, but that length-of-stay incentives were ap-
propriate for most of that care. Therefore, rehabilitation medicine workloads were
retained in the acute care RAM. However, it was also agreed that the Department
should (1) work to define the nature ¢f rahabilitation to allow RAM to more ade-

quately fund rehabilitation care, and (2) explore interim fixes to the RAM to make
it more sensitive to rehabilitation costs and workloads.
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In fiscal yrear 1986 the outpatient RAM was modified to add a capitation group for
patients receiving multiple rehabilitation treatments in medical center outpatient
departments. In recent years, VA medical centers have responded to the acute care
"RAM by shorteriny lengths of stay for rehabilitation patients and coding more re-
habilitation discharges in the rehabilitation DRG (#462). This DRG provides better
funding than did some of the DRGs previously assigned to rehabilitation discharges.

Some VA medical centers operate a Comprehensive Rehabilitation Center (CRC)
which provides intensive rehabilitation services. Since the DRG for rehabilitation
does not recognize the intensity of care associated with the CRC, the resources 3pe-
cifically provided by VACO for the CRC have been czempted from the RAM process.
This policy has been in effect since about fiscal year 1986.

In the Resource Utilization Group (RUG) resnurce allocation methodology used for
Long Term Care, rehabilitation is the highest value category of care. Prior to Octo-
‘ber 1986, a patient had to have five sessions a weel of either occupational or physi-
cal therapy to be included in the rehabilitation category. Beginning in October 1956,
corrective therapy, education, and manual arts were added to the list of qualifying
rehabilitation modalities, thus increasing the number of patients qualifying for the
highest category under RUGs. -

During the past -15 months, the Chief Medical Director’s RAM Task Force has
considered several proposals for modifying the RAM for rehabilitation patients. One
proposal was to provide higher funding for DRG outlier days and census days. An-
other was to provide more high outlier funding for the DRGs that accounted for the
bulk of the rehabilitation workload. These two proposals were preliminary and re-
ceived modest debate because the priorities of the Task Force were focused on RAM
characteristics that impacted on a broader spectrum of patients and VA facilities.
The RAM Task Force will return to the issue of funding rehabilitation in the VA
during the next several months and will make specific recommendations to the
Chief Med™ 2. Director.

Mr. STEINBERG. A final recommendation of the PVA on page 9 is
that “the Administrator must take action to enable the chapter 31
program to-be delivered by a cohesive and united team, one with
identical objectives, and one that can prioritize vocational rehabili-
tation vzithin the spectrum of all benefit programs and medical ac-
tivities.

Would you comment on that, Dr. Wyant?

Dr. Wyant. Well, we believe that, with our case management
concept, our case manager would take the lead on this, in most
cases. Sometimes it would be Dr. Winship's people, and other times
it would be Dr. Errera’s people.

Our staffs have good relationships at each of these different med-
ical facilities. And quite frankly, the kind of complaints that I get
through my office, usually from veterans, are on timeliness and
very seldom on quality of service in the DM&S system.

Mr. STEINBERG. Is coordination with DM&S one of your responsi-
bilities?

Dr. WyanT. Yes, sir, it is.

Mr. STEINBERG. Would you tell us with whom you seek to coordi-
nate in DM&S?

Dr. WyanT. Usually I do it at the two levels below Dr. Winship. I
have considerable coordination with Fred Downs, Director of Pros-
thetics, Don Garner, Director of Blind Rehabilitation, and with Dr.
Errera’s staff at different levels, depending on the program. Much |
of our coordination with medical administration service is in the
area of veterans needing eyeglasses. Eyeglasses are something that
you need guickly and not 8 or 9 weeks info the semester.

So these are the primary coordinators within Central Office. Our
chiefs of VR&C at the regional office level and their case managers
have their own contacts at the different facilities.
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Mr. STEINBERG. Is there any guidance tket you issue with re .pect
to establishirg such contacts? -

Dr. WyanT. Yes, there is. .

Mr. STEINBERG. Could you provide tha: o= the record, please?

Dr. Wyant. We would be glad to. ) )

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing infonnatign:]

The Chief- Benefits Director issued instructions in the form of changes to the
VR&C manual of procedures (M28-1) in 1982, which provided guidance on establish-
ing and maintaining contracts and coordination of services for veterans in the chap-
ter 31 program..This was followed up by the Deputy Chief Medical Director in 1983,
and :is now part of the VR&C manual of procedures issued to field staff in 1987
(M28-1, Part I, .Chapter 2). Ia August 1987, the Department of Medicine and Sur-
gery issued Circular 10-87-81 to establish policies and procedures for a case man-
agement program which emphasizes vocational rehabilitation services and to revise
the annual reporting system (RCS 10-0109). Therefore, both DVB and DM&S have
provided revised and'updated instructions to their respective field staffs during the
past year. e

Mr. SteiNBerG. Dr. Winship, would you please, for the record,
provide your views, the Department’s views, with respect to the ¢ >
servation by the Paralyzed Veterans of the need for a cohesive and
united approach with identical objectives and identical priorities
with respect to coordination between DM&S and DVB?

Dr. Winstip. Yes, we will. .

Mr. STEINBERG. Again, that was on page 9 of their written testi-
mony. ‘

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

We concur with the sentiments of the Paralyzed Veterans of America.

Mr. STEINBERG. At this point we will ask you, Dr. Wyant, if you
are prepared, to proceed with the summary of your statement, and
then we will go to Mr. Morani.

Dr. WyanT. Five minutes?

Mr. STEINBERG. Yes; the testimony that we deferred somewiiot.

Dr. Wyanr. OK, fine.

Mr. STEINBERG. And again, our apologies for going out of order.

STATEMENT OF DR. DENNIS R. WYANT, DIRECTOR, VOCATIONAL
REHABILITATION AND EBUCATION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF
VETERANS’ BENEFITS, VETERANS’ ADMINISTRATION, ACCOM-
PANIED BY JAMES REED, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR FOR VOCA-
TIONAL REHABILITATION AND COUNSELING

Dr. WyanT. Today testifying, as we have answered many ques-
tions already, vou do have our complete statement, and we would
like to have that submitted for the record.

Mr. STEINBERG. It will be.

Dr. WyaNT. My short testimony here will even be shorter than I
had originally planned, because I think we have already covered
much of it.

Mr. SteIN3ERG. Thank you.

Dr. WyanTt. We are in 58 regional offices, 44 outbased locations. I
have a staff of 274 counseling psychologists, 150 voc rehab special-
ists, as well as a field support staff and a small support staff in
Central Office.
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During a year’s time we will do 40,000 chapter 31 evaluations

and an additional 3,500 chapter 15 or vocational training evalua-

tions.

Of those chapter 31 evaluations, we will have an entitlement
rate or find about 70 percent eligible for services. We will have
around 25,000 people in a training ﬁiogram at any one time. This
number has stayed consistent for the past 3 or 4 years. There is
just a slight decrease. |

And we must say-that Public Law 96-466, which this committee
did so much work on, and really brought the rehabilitation pro-
gram in the VA out of the forties and fifties into the eighties, has
g'x}':)vided a verv comprehensive approach toward rehabilitation.

rough indiviaw.l written rehabilitation plans, we provide em-
ployment services to some 4,000 veterans. About 65 percent of
those-folks go to work each year.

In-the area of the vocational training program for pensioners, we
have-found that has been an e-cit.ag pilot program over the past 3
years, and you will be receiving our report on that program in the
near future,

In addition, we do provide counseling services under chapter 30,
title 38, United .States Code, a part of the New Montgomery GI
Bill, under chapter 106, title 10, United States Code, another part
of the Montgomery I Bill, the Old GI Bill (chapter 34) under chegp-
ter 35 for dependents and spouses, and the VEAP Program (chap-
ter 32), which, when added to the Pension Pilot Program (under
chapter 15), is about 10,060 additional counseling cases each year.
We also provide job counseling under the Veterans’ Job Training
Act, VJTA.

As I have mentioned in answering some of the questions, my
highest priority .‘nce I have been in this service has been to im-
prove.employment services as part of the vocational rehabilitation
program created by Public Law 96-466. The Employment Task
Force that we talked about is part of this emphasis.

Other high priorities: We have already talked about the chapter
31 target system, getting that payment system on, which will pro-
vide more timely payments to veterans and will help eliminate
overpayments and errors.

Two other areas: One, as y ,u mentioned, is the computer assisted
instruction system. We feel that is a dynamite system, and we are
anxious to get that throughout all of our regional offices and out-
based locations, because we can do computerized testing. It has
guidance information systems on it; it has a job bank.

Another one of the systems I am extremely interested in is called
a “functional assessment system.” This is so critical in the field of
rehabilitation, because it cannot only have us look at the abilities
and the disabilities of an individual but also give us a program of
action on how to best provide services to this disabled veteran.

One of the prograras we are intrcducing—in all of these initia-
tives we are seeking to improve quality—is a new quality review
system, much of which came from California, specifically our San
Diego project. It will provide us a :frstem for helping to train our
field staff while we judge their quality. It is not just a ‘“‘right” or
“wrong” system. Our old system only pointed out the negative,
when something was incorrect. This system will actually give a
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qualily rating and provide a training tool to continue improving
the quality of our services.

So, with. that short summary, I would be glad to continue to
answer questions or to listen to our friends from the IG office talk
about our vocational rehabilitation audit.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you very much, Dennis.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Wyant appears on p. 215.]

Mr. STEINBERG. Let me indicate a factor that has arisen with ce-
spect to.our plans for Senator Rockefeller’s being able to chair the
hearing,

A meeting of the Finance Committee has been scheduled at the
very last minute to consider the Welfare Reform bill, which some
of you may know is the pending business in the Senate, and on
which there have been extensive negotiations over the past several
il{ays between the Finance Committée leadership and the White

ouse.

Unfortunately, Senator Rockefeller is going to have to attend
that meeting momentarily since he was a major participant in the
shaping of the Welfare Reform proposal which came out of the Fi-
nance Committee.

So, our apologies to this panel and to all of our witnesses, to the
extent that Senator Rockefeller is deflected from being here with
us as a result not only of the rollcall vote we had earlier, which, of
course, we can't predict, but the scheduling of this urgent Finance
Committee session.

Now we would like to turn to Mr. Morani, the Acting Inspector
General of the Veterans’ Administration.

Would you please summarize for us, in 5 minutes, the result of
your audit?

STATEMENT OF RENALD P. MORANI, ACTING INSPECTOR GENER-
AL, VETERANS’ ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY KENNETH
FURUKAWA, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR GENERAL FOR AUDITING;
AND JOHN MECHE, AUDIT MANAGER

Mr. Morant. Thank you, Mr. Steinberg. Yes, I will.

I am pleased to be here today to discuss our recent audit of the
VA'’s vocational rehabilitation program.

A quick summary of the audit is as follows:

The vocational rehabilitation program was established to provide
servicer and assistance necessary to enable veterans who have serv-
ice-connected disabilities that materially contribute to an employ-
ment handicap to become employable and obtain and retain suita-
ble employment.

About 27,000 veterans participate in the )rogram, and the cur-
rent annual program costs are $125 million. The program rrovides
payments for tuition, fees, books, subsistence ang other expenses,
and is administered by a staff of about 560 employees in VA Cen-
tral Office and 57 regional offices.

The audit was made to determine whether its intended purpose
of rehabilitating veterans was being accomplished in an effective
and economic manner.

The audit included reviews of eligibility determinations, selec-
tions for specific training programs, accuracy of reported program
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success rate, and the appropriateness of employment adjustment
allowance payments.

The audit-disclosed that counseling psychologists did not clearly
establish during eligibility determinations that mazny veterais had
A existing employment handicaps and that their service-connected |
disabilities materially contributed to these employment handicaps. |

In-some cases the training programs that were selected for the ‘
veterans. were incompatible with their disabilities or inconsistent |
with their interests, aptitudes and abilities. ‘
: We also found that the reported rate of success for the program
. was.overstated. Our analysis showed that only 6 percent instead of
: 12.6 percent of the 27,000 participating veterans were considered
rehabilitated. Some veterans should not have been reported as re- ’
habilitated, because they-did-not-obtain suitable employment con- ‘
sistent.with their training, they did not need rehabilitative train-
ing, they did not obtain -and -retain jobs for 60 days, or they re-
ceived no training or services.

Lastly, our audit showed that payments of er ;ployment adjust-
ment allowances were made to veterans who did not complete an
approved training program, or who were employed before complet-
ing rehabilitation training.

In: this audit, we made 12 r~commendations to tbe Chief Benefits
Director to establish rew policies and internal control procedures
which would reduce program costs and would result in more effec-
tive accomplishment of program objectives.

The Chief Benefits Director concurred with 11 of the 12 recom-
mendations and provided acceptable implementation plans for
these audit reccmmendations.

Although the Chief Benefits Director disagreed with the recom-

: mendation concerning payment of employment adjustment allow-

. ances, he. stated that the program staff are examining payment of

s allowances, and that this examination will likely result in adjust-

ment of policy and probably recommendations for legislative or !
regulatory change in this area.

This is an acceptable approach, and we will review the examina-
tion results before closing out this issue.

I believe it is also worth mentioning that during the audit, as in-
terim results became known, program staff initiated several imme-
diate actions to improve the program.

That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. We will be pleased
: to respond to any questions that you may have.

i Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you very much.
N Mr. Morant. Thank you.
. Senator RockerFELLER. To start wiih, on page 2 of your March 21, ¢
e 1988, the audit report states that your work included a review of
130 veterans' records randomly selected by way of statistical sam-
pling techniques to determine whether veterans enrolled in the
program met established eligibility criteria and were placed in
training consistent with their abilities, aptitudes and interests.

Are you confident that you can, in a statistically valid manner,
3 generalize the findings from these 130 veterans to all veterans en.
v rolledI r;n the vocational rehabilitation program at the time of the
: sample?
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Mr. Morant. Sir, the answer to that question takes on several
different aspects. To the extent thet surveys or preliminary work
indicate consistency of application of a standard criteria, we feel
veg confident.

rom the standpoint of these tests, we found that the prescribed
criteria would be sufficient to make that judgment, and was suffi-
cient to make that judgment, if followed consistently and uniformly
throughout the VA organization.

Senator RockereELLER. That was out of a sample of a total of how
many? How many could have been sampled as opposed to how
many were?

_ Mr. Moran1. Twenty-seven thousand was the base, Senator
Rockefellér, and we sampled 130 from the total universe.

‘Senator RockereLLER. That is a reliable sample?

Mr. MoranI. Yes, sir. To the extent that the criteria was pre-
scribed to be followed in a uniform manner—in other words, that
local option was not permitted to various regional offices—we feel
that that sample is a reliable indicator of the implementation of
that criteria. Yes, sir. .

Senator RocKEFELLER. OK.

One of the major recommendations of your audit is that the
Chief Benefits Director needs to establish internal control proce-
dures to ensure that (a) veterans who participate in the chapter 31
program are actually eligible, (b) the success rate of rehabilitation
1s accurately measured, and (c) employment adjustmeént allowances
are properly administered.

To what extent, if any, do you believe that the daficiencies you
found'in the administration of the program are attributable to re-
ductions in FTEE for the vocational rehabilitation program ove
the past several years?

r. MoraNI. To be quite candid, I don’t believe our finding relat-
ed to the cost to that extent, Senator. What the finding related to
specifically is in the area of criteria implementation and the defi-
ciencies that we found in apply*ng thet criteria.

Also, it could very well be re.ated to a number of other issues, as
to the lack of personnel or lack of training or lack of urnderstand-
ing that existcd from office to office and from case to case. But we
could not and did not t.c ‘t down to a lack of available personnel or
ETE or increased caseloads, or other issues that I think you are
look.ing for there.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Is the need for tighter administrative con-
trols a managerial issue or a staffing issue?

Mr. Morani. Well, I believe the need for managerial controls is a
policy issue that should be addressed—along with the criteria—
spelling out precisely the requirements of eligibility and the assur-
ance that the eligibility requirements in the deliberations and the
reviews of each case are implemented as prescribed. From a policy
standpoint, I believe it is a managerial issue.

Senat;/?or RockerFeELLER. Dr. Wyant, do you agree with those re-
sponies?

Dr. WyanT. The recommendations in the IG report that you have
read on how to improve are something that we all agreed to in-
house, basically. Most of the recommendations involve concerns
that we are continuously working on, and they do have to do with
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management from my level down to the field. So, we don’t disagree
with that aspect of the study:

Senator RockerFELLER. Thank you.

Mr. Morani, with respect to employ.nent adjustment allowance
for payments, or allowance paymenis, your audit recommended
that the Chief Benefits Director issue specific policy dire :tives to
preclude routine payment of empioyment adjustment allowances to
veterans who do not complete their approved training program, or
who were employed in the same job during training.

Do you have specific cata in terms of your findings to back up
tl1e recommendation?

Mr. McrANT. Yes, sir, I believe we do. There was a question as to
the legitimate entitlements from an interpretation of the eligibility
criteria. The disagreement centers around the recommendation
that the Chief Benefits-Director felt was too restrictive; because I
am told there are cases where, in the opinion of program manag-
ers, the employability factor has been resolved with the individual,
vet the course was not being completed. I think that degree of flexi-

iLty is reasonable.

Dr. WyaNT. Mr. Chairman, may I make a comment?

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Yes, Dr. Wyant.

Dr. WyaNT. Thank you.

We would like to point out that there was not a single instance
in which the IG found that we paid an employment allowance in
violation of the law. It was paid, in every situation, consistent with
the regulations and law as written. I just wanted to make sure that
that wes shown on the record. They disagree with the law, not our
procedure.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. I understand.

When you refer to data that you do have, can that be made avail-
able to the committee?

Mr. MoraNI. Yes, sir, we can provide you the excerpts of our
evaluations and the working papers or the supporting evidenez to
sugport this conclusion.

‘Senator RocKEFELLER. Thank you, sir.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administrativn furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

As part of the Office of Inspector General review of the VA’s Vocational Rehabili-

tation Program, we reviewed the appropriateness of employment adjustment allow-
ance payments to veterans. The audit identified inappropriate payments, in our

cpinion, to 16 of the 72 veterans reviewed. Two issues are involved in these 16 cases
aad are discussed separately in the following paragraphs.

Veterans did not complete their training program

Seven of the sixteen veterans who were paid the allowance did not complete their
training program and should not have received the allowance. The law, 38 U.S.C.
§ 1508(aX2) specifically states that: .

In any case in which the Administrator determinss, at the conclusion of such
veteran's pursuit of a vocational rehabilitation program under this chapter,
that such veteran has been rehabilitated to the point of employability, such vet-
eran shall be paid a subsistence allowance . . . for 2 months following the con-
clusion of such pursuit,

(Emphasis added) The law defines the term “rehabilitated to the point of employ-
ability” as meamni“. . . employable in an occupation for which a vocational reha-
bilitation program has been provided under this chapter.” The details of the seven
cages are:

Case No. I—The veteran wus approved for a 24-month machinist course at a
vocational school. He dropped out after 7 months when he obtained employ-

-
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ment on his own. Program officials in VA Central Office agreed that the pay-
ment of the employment adjustment allowance was inappropriate. |

Case No, 2—The veteran was approved for a degree program in accounting. }
Although he attended college for 6 years, the veteran did not obtain a degree. |
During training, he obtained employment as a postal clerk. He dropped out of- |
college when eligibility for VA subsistence « ipired. Since the veteran did not |
completa his pursuit of the vocational rehabilitation program snd was employed
.in a job unrela’-d to his training, local officials should not have reported the ‘
veteran as rehabilitated and should not have paid the allowance. Program offi- .
cials did not comment on the appropriateness of the allowance payment, but |
they agreed that the veteran should not have been determined rehabilitated. :

Case No. 3—This veteran was approved for 6 months training to complete the
degree program that he had pursued for 39 months under another VA program
(chapter 84). The documentation in the file was poor, and there was no evidence-
that the veteran comrleted training. It appeared that the veteran dropped out
of college when his eligibility for benefits expired. He obtained temporary em-
ployment with a construction comgany. Since there was no evidence that the
veteran graduated from college and he was eruployed in a’job unrelated to his
training, local officials should not have reported the veteran as rehebilitated
and should not have paid the employment adjustment allowance. Program offi--
cials did not commeit on the appropriateness of the allowance payment, but
they agreed that rehabilitation cannot be justified on the documented evidence.

Case No. 4—The veteran retired from the military after 20 years as an elec-
tronics technician. He was approved for a 4-year deﬁree program in Sociology.
He attended college part-time from 1977 to 1985. He dropped out when his eligi-
bility for VA benefits expired. Local officials declared the veteran rehabilitated
because hc was employed full-time as an instrument checker and paid the em-
ployment adjustment allowance. Since the veteran did not complete his pursuit
of the vocational rehabilitation program and was emplo¥w in a job unrelated to
his training, payment of the employment adjustment allowance was inappropri-
ate. Program officials did not comment on the appropriateness of the allowance
payment, but they agreed that the veteran did not obtain employment consist-
ent with the objectives of his rehabilitation program.

Case No. 5—The veteran was approved for a 2-year associate degree in com-
puter programming. He attended school for 2 years, but dropped out without
completing requirements for an associate degree. Local officials reported the
veteran as rehabilitated when they discovered he was employed in a plastics
factory. Since the veteran did not complete his pursuit ot the vocational reha-
bilitation program and was employed in-a job unrelated to his trainirg, pay-
ment of the employment adjustment allowance was inapprepriate. Program offi-
cials did, not comment on the appropriateness of the allowance payment, but
they agreed that placement of the veteran “, . . in rehabilitated status in an
occupation which is contraindicated Ly disability is inappropriate.”

Case No. 6—The veteran was approved for a 2-year program to become a chef.
Although records showed that he attended training for about 2 years, the files
did not include eviderce that the veteran c¢mpleted the course and graduated.
The allowance should not have been authorizeu without proper ducumentation.
Program officials did not comment on the apén’opriatenws of the allowance pay-
ment, but they agreed that “. . . there is no documentation in the record to sup-
port VR&C's contention that this vetetas: bas achieved rehabilitated status.”

Case No. 7—This veteran pursued k. training objective for only 3 months
and dropped out without notifying the VA. During a routine followup, the vet-
eran told local officials that he had obtained employment on his own as a data
entry clerk. Local officials authorized payment of the employment adjustment
olicvance about 9 months after the veteran dropped out retroactively effective
on the date that the veteran might have completed his approved training pro-
gram. Program officials did not review the appropriateness of the payment of
the employment adjustment allowance for this veteran.

Veterans were already employed long before employment adjustment allowances were
authorized
Nine veierans completed their apL-oved vocational traininﬁ program and were
puid an.employment adjustment allowance in accordance with a strict interpreta-
tion of the law. Howeve., the audit disclosed that these veterans were working for
the same employer prior to beginning training or had been working full-time for an
average of 16 months before completing theijr training program+
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In our-opinion, the drafters of the law could not have envisioned that partici-
pants, who were completing their approved programs and receiving a 2-month em-
ployment adjustment allowance as an aid in the transition into the work environ-
;plelnt, had been.working full-time for the same employer for up to 10 years. Details
oliow:

; Four veterans were employed by the same employer before, during, and after
ramning.

" Five %eterans obtained full-time employment during training. They were em-
ployed for up to 3% years, with an average time of employm¢ .t being 16
months prior to completion of their training program. For example, one veteran
worked full-time as a mechanic for 18 months prior to completing his 2-year
program in auto mechanics. Another veteran worked full-time as a postal carri-
er prior to completing his associate degree in computer programming.

In commenting on these cases, program officials stated “The 2-month rehabilita-
tion award is not a discretionary payment and all veterans completing training are
entitled to it.” :

We bélieve that the allowance was intended for veterans who complete their ap-
proved training program and are pursuing employment in an occupation for which
training was provided under a vocational rehabilitation program.

Senator RockerFELLER. Dr. Wyant, I believe the Chief Bensiits Di-
rector disagreed with the IG’s recommendation regarding employ-
ment adjustment assistance payments. What is the basis for the
disagreement?

Dr. WyanNT. Basically that we are following the law and the regu-
lations that were written to implement the law, and some of their
recommendations saying, for examplc if the law were even to be
changed——

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Would you repeat what you just said
about the law being changed?

Dr. Wyanr. I said, for example in their proposal, if they were
proposing that the law would be changed so that we don’t pay it to
a person who takes an on-the-job training program, I doubt, within
the Department, that we could agree with that. We would see that
as a negs*ive incentive because the person would not take a job
until he or she completed a training program.

So, we just felt, first, that we were following the law, and,
second, that their recommendations were not in the best interest of
disabled veterans.

Senator RocKEFELLER. And you would oppose the idea of chang-
ing the law?

Dr. Wyanr. That is my own personal opinion; but that would
eventually have to be the Administrator’s decision, based on input
from the Inspector General, and our office. We would certainly be
supplying a lot of information, I think justifying why the veteran
needs those couple of months subsistence aillowance to hold him
over until he gets into the workforce.

Senator RocKEFELLER. OK.

The Chief Benefits Director’s December 21, 1987, memorandum
to the inspector general providing comments on the draft report of
audit on the vocational rehabilitation program stated that,

We have been able to concur in 11 out of the 12 recommendations, but we do take

issue with the supporting statements, statistics, interpretation of laws, regulations,
and program policies that exist in the text.

In addition, the Chief Benefits Director states that he “does not
concur that the nature and degree of concerns exist at the level in-
dicated by the audit staff.”

Mr. Morani, what is your reaction to those comments?
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‘Mr. Morani. Well, we recognize those statements, and I think it
is a matter of degree. We respect the opinions of the Chief Benefits
Director on that point, and we had extensive meetings and discus-
sions regarding interpretation, Senator Rockefeller.

From a programmatic point of view, DVB may view it more lib-
erally as-to whether it satisfies the intent of the law or the intent
of the policy. We are looking at it more from the standpoint of:

Are fiscal interests being protected? Are there sufficient internal controls in place
to prevent the misappropriation of funds or the entitlement of individuals that are
not justified? -

So, .it-is in that area of interpretation that we have had a lot of
discussions, and the program people feel that the specifics that we
describe in the report may not, in their judgment, reflect the
degree of the problem. Now, this degree can range from 25 percent,
which in our opinion could be significant in terms of dollars, up to
80- percent. We don’t try to characterize that degree as much as
emphasize that corrective actions are necessary from the point of
view of improving the effectiveness of operations.

Once we receive concurrence on something that needs to be cor-
rected, I don’t think we should dwell on degree and debate that
issue out. I think there is a justifiable difference of opinion at
times, and we work within that give and take.

Senator RockereLLER. OK.

What system do you have for monitoring the implementation by
the:li (gﬁef Benefits Director of the 11 recommendations made in the
audit?

Mr. Morani. We have an ongoing followup syst.m which periodi-
cally will address the implementing instructions. We will {o...wup
on the new instructions or circulars or policies stated in the con-
currcnce comments that we receive, to see that due dates are met
and that policy and procedures are issued. That process follows
within 3 to 6 months of the audit.

We also have a periodic review of major programmatic areas
every 2 years, where we go in on a separate followup with an audit
team to reassess the desree of corrective actions that this program
has sustained or has not sustained. We report our findings to the
Deputy Administrator as part of th2 followup procedure. He is the
dezignated followup official for the VA.

Senator RoCKEFeLLER. Dr. Wyant, what methods would you
employ to ensure that these recorimendations are pruperly imple-
mented at VA regional offices?

Dr. Wyant. Mr. Chairman, many of these concerns that you see
as recommendations from the IG were already projects that we
were working on and already had systems partially in place to
monitor.

Of course, when a study like this is done, as the Inspector Gener-
al’s office has said, it does make us focus more attention at that
moment on that. We have not only done followup on their recom-
mendations, but have our own individual studies going on at the
game time, as was mentioned in the testimony.

It is certainly our interest to improve the quality of service to
the veteran and, as we said, to be as fiscally responsible and eco-
nomical as possible, but not at the expense of hurting the rehabili-
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tation of disabled veterans, as we made clear several times
throughout the audit.

Again, we fe~' very committed that none of these things should
be done at-the . .pense of the disabled veteran.

Senator RockKEFELLER. Dr. Wyant, as Mr. Steinberg earlier indi-
cated, -I guess, we would like to give you an opportunity to respond
to the IG audit in general or in a very specific manner. Do you care
to do that, either now or in writing?

Dr. WyanT. Mr. Chairman, I will just make a couple of oral com-
ments. .

Of course, the IG recommendations are very generic; they are in
areas that we do want to try to improve on; they include projects
that we were working on prior to the audit and continue to work
on now. We will continue to work on them after the audit. As was
stated, there is error in such figures as the 6 percent rchabilitation
rate, when they compare rehabilitants to the full 27,000 in the pro-
gram. This was pointed out to the IG’s office at least six or seven
different times; this is comparing apples to oranges. They ignored
us on this.

We asked the IG’s office when they did this audit, on a number
of occasions, to look at the quality of service as it had to do with
staffing and case mansgement; on how much case management,
and t2e span of control over x number of cases. Would we provide
better rehabilitation or not? Again, they ignored us on this issue.

We offered to provide training. We were ignored on this issue.
Q:ite frankly, even though we do agree with the recommendations,
we wouldn’t have r.-2ad an IG audit—we could have done that
ourselves—it was a ver; redundant report.

Senator RockEFELLER. Dr. Reed. did you have anything that you
wanted to offer in addition to that?

Dr. Reep. No, sir. T think it has been covered.

Senator ROCKEFELY ER. OK.

Dr. WyanT. I will reiterate one statement. In every case that
they found, we never erred in denying a veteran benefits that he
earned. In every situation that was pointed out, we never ever
denied a disabled veteran what he earned. I would just like to em-
phasize that.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. i thank you for being nere to testify. And
Dr. Wyant, I should sa;- ;o you that Senator Cranston will be sub-
mitting a variety of writtun questions to you in response to issues
raiseig by the veterans ’service organizations in their written state-
ments.

He would appreciate being able to get your response by June 22,
which is fairly quickly.

Dr. WYANT. Yes, sir.

Senator RockereLLER. Thank you very, very much.

Dr. WyanT. Thank you.

Senator RocKEFELLER. I now call Dr. M.J. Willard. Dr. Willard, a
psychologist in the Department of Rehabilitation Medicine at
Boston University School of Medicine, conducts research on the
training of capuchin monkeys as aids to quadriplegics. Dr Willard
15 a committed and devoted advocate for improving the quality of
E}fg for quadriplegics, and we are glad to have her here with us
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5. Dr. Willard, you seem te be our only witness here. So, would you
9 be-able “c summarize your testimony, in that it will all be in the
7, record, in approximately 5 minutes?

3 Dr. WiLLARD. Yes.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARY JOAN WILLARD, DIRECTOR, HELPING
HANDS: SIMIAN AIDES FOR THE DISABLED, INC.

Dr. WiLLarp. Mr. Chairman and members, I would like to thank
you first of all for the opportunity to present my views today on S.
2207, introduced by Scnator Murkowski, and S. 2511, introduced by
Senator Cranston. I will summarize my statement as I understand
it will be presented in entirety for the record.

First of all, quadriplegics require an enormous amount of care.
This care is most labor-intensive during the morning and the
evening, when you have a routine which involves things such as
feeding, dressing, bowel and bladder care, bathing, and transfers
into and out of an electric wheelchair.

Once a quadriplegic is up in his electric wheelchair, he can do a
variety of activities with a fxir degree of independence. For exam-
ple,.he can work with a computer, he can read, study, watch telev1-
sion, listen to 1usic, use the telephone. And he can do these activi-
ties with only occasional assistance.

One of the problems is that to provide even intermittent assist-
ance means that someone must be home all day, to provide the as-
.sistance whez it is needed.

Capuchin monkeys, which are better known sometimes as the
“organ-grinder monkey,” have been trained tc do o variety of
sixéxple manual tasks for a quadriplegic for a period of 4 to 8 hours
a day.

For example, a quadriplegic uses a mouth stick to turn the pages
of a book, to use a computer, to type or dial a telephone. If they
drop this really critical instrument, the monkey is trained to
simply pick it up and put the correct end back in their mouth.

The electric wheelchair is equipped with 2 small laser pointer,
and the quadriplegic, by manipulating a 1-iach stick in front of his
mouth. can direct the iuser to point at anything in the room. The
laser beam on a book mears that the monkey is to transfer +hat
book to the reading stand. .’. laser beam on a eassette means put it
into the tape recorder. On a VHS cassette, it mouns nut it into tle
VCR recorder.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Dr. Willard, excuse me for interrupting,
but the laser thing, is that visible to the monkey?

Dr. WiLrLarp. Yes, it is.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. In other words, what it touches. There is a
little circle, and the monkey then——

Dr. WiLLarp. That is right. It is a bright red beam or light.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Yes.

Dr. WiLLarp. If the quadriplegic points to the refrigerator, the
monkey knows to open it. If he then points to a particular contain-
er of juice—and these are prepackaged drinks—the monkey will
transfer it to a feeding tray, open the juice bottle, and insert a
straw.
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It is the same thing with respect io sandwiches, which are all
cased in plastic containers, which can be transferred to a micro-
wave oven and then to a feeding tray.

These are some of the most basic tasks, and there are at least a
dozen: others that monkeys have been traired to do, and these
tallsks were chosen because they were optimally useful for a quadri-
plegic..

Senator RockEFELLER. I didn’t know this. I mean, it is tremen-
dously exciting.

Dr. WiLLART. I am excitec. about it, too.

The reliability is a good 90 percent. Again, this is meant to pro-
vide a supplement to the human assistance that these quadriplegic
veterans already will have.

I am delignted that both Senator Murkowski and Senator Cran-
ston have iniroduced legislation that will in effect give these serv-
ice-connected quadriplegic veterans a choice. It gives them the
option of using animal assistance.

Bills S. 2511 and S. 2507 are very similar. They have a few differ-
ent features, but what is critically important to me is that they do
provide the necessary authorization so that we can proceed to actu-
alliv implement these research results.

do have a concern about the immediate state of VA funding
that I just want to mention.

We have submitted a proposal to the VA Research and Develcp-
ment Depactment requesting up to 18 months of funding. This pro-
posal is both a request for an evaluation and a request to allow us
to complete some development work. This development work in-
cludes a variety of instructional videotapes as well as a placement
manual, and we need these materials to be developed so we can
produce monkeys un a larger scale. It just makes it more effective
for us to accomplish the long-term goals.

I don’t care whether the support comes from research or cliqical
care morn- ys;"] am f%'.ust concerned that this not fall between the
cracks of the two different programs.

Finally, I would like to close in thanking Senator Cranston and
Senator Murkowski for irtroducing these bills. I would also like to
mention my appreciation for PVA, which was the first organization
to take a chance on what looked like a rather bizarre proposal back
in 1979; and the Veter.ns’ Administration which has been funding
this program fer the past 6 years and which has enabled us to
bring it to this point of implementation.

gl;he prepared statement of Dr. Willard appears on p. 235.]

nator ROCKEFELLEK. I really thank you. And I can understand
that first reaction; but I can much more clearly understand what
you are saying, that it is an enormously useful way of helping
somebody who needs that kind of help. I mean, it is an extraordi.
nary accomplishment.

Where was the original work on this done?

Dr. WiLLARD. At the Tufts Medical Center.

Senator ROCcKEFELLER. And why was it started? What was the
first reason? '

Dr. WiLLARD. I was doing a post-doctoral program, and I met a
quadriplegic who was in the hospital, and I was visiting him every
day. I found that I was doing these simple tasks for him, because
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the nurses were there for the critical things but no one is going to
hang arcund all day.

I 'was also working part-time for B.F. Skinner, who has done a
great deal of animal research.

Jt just dawned on.me that these things were so simple and repet-
itive, and this individual was going to go home and live in his
mother’s apartment for the rest of his life, and he was going to
need these tasks 30 or 40 times a day.

I just thought an animal would be there all the time, and on call.

Senator RockerFELLER. That is terrific, just terrific.
In your written:statement, you state that, hased upon prelimi-
nary cost assessments for the placement of 50 animals per year,
the cost per placement is $11,778. When do you anticipate your pro-
gramwould be capable of placing 50 animals a year?

.Dr. WinLrArp. That will probably take us about 5 years to build
up to that level.

Sg)nabor RockEerFELLER. Training, I understand, is about 2 $21,000

cost?
‘Dr. WiLLarp. No. Really, it varies, depencing on how many ani-
mals you are putting out in a given jear. Initially, in the next 12
months, we will only be making six -lacements. The numbers will
go up each year. The following year we will be capable of placing
in the neighborhood of 14, and then 19 the year af'er, and moving
up from there.

As the numbers go up, the cost drops. It is just that we need to
pay for a training facility and an essential core staff, which you
have to maintain whether you are placing 6 monkeys or whether
you are placing 25.

It is.quite possible that 5 years from now, when we are placing
50 a year—in fact, we hope this to be the case—that the cost would
actually drop below this $11,000. And that is because we are look-
ing at the model of the guide-dog programs. There are nine guide-
dog schools in this country, and they have been so successful in
raising private contributions that there is no. a blind person in the
country, whe *; approprizte, who can’t get a dog at a token charge.

Even thougn the VA is authorized to purchase these animals, the
guide-dog programs don’t charge the VA, b~cause they have been
80 successful in raising the money elsewhere.

We would like to follow that model; it is just that it takes time to
build that sort of private sector support.

So, in the meantime, we need to be able to charge some third-
party provider.

Senator RockereLLER. Understood.

Dr. Willard, Senator Cranston has asked me to assure you that it
is his intention that his bill, which is S. 2511, would provide for the
VA to make partial payments for the monkeys in advance, so as to
support their training and development prior to placement, and he
is submitting a written question to the VA on this matter.

There may be more questions for you, but I 'vant to say I appre-
ciate your coming from Boston. It is not just that I appreciate what
you said, but I appreciate that you had to come a ways to get here.

I am in the predicament that Jon described before, that I have to
be at a Finance Committee meeting which I cannot avoid. I have to
be there. It is on Welfare Reform. It is thr final struggle on Wel-
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fare Reform, to see if we can do something to bring the bill to the
floor so that it will pass. -

Before I-go, something very nice has happened that I think ev-
erybody ought to know about. I do this on behalf of Chairman
Cranston  and: myself, and the entire committee and staff of the
Veterans’ Affairs Committee.

We want to congratulate Frank DeGeorge of the PVA, because
his son, Frankie, was selected for admission to the U.S. Military
Academy. .

We think that you must be a very proud father, and we share
your happiness. You have our heartfelt love and warmth.

Mr. DEGEORGE. Thank you very much, sir, gentlemen, and all
the members of the staff. I appreciate it.

Senator RocKEFELLER. 'Thank you.

I will again turn the gavel over to Mr. Steinberg, until I can
return.

Dr. Willard, I guess that will be all for the moment, but you have
stimulated with your ideas this Senator very much, and it is a very
interesting approach that makcs a lot of sense to me, whether it is
expensive or not. So, thank you very, very much.

Dr. WiLLARD. Thank you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Durenberger is here with Ms.
Manthey, and I would like to welcome my colleague Dave Duren-
berger, who I welcomed yosterday at another Learing. He is here to
introduce one of the witnesses in the next panel, Ms. Marie
Manthey, who is a registered nurse from, of all places, Minresota.
[Laughter.] -

Dave, I have explained that I have to go for the moment, so you
will not take offense if I leave. I have to go to another meeting, so
Jon w*ll be chairing the meeting while I am gone.

If you would, now proceed to the introduction, I would be very
grateful.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do you have to leave, or can I just tell
you how great she is before you leave? [Laughter.]

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Yes, you do that.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DURENBERGER

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, now, I am going to be :iief, because
I do appreciate from my experience with you how thorough you are
and how much time you commit to these issues.

But I have been at the health policy now for 10 yeais here in the
Senate, and a long time before that, and you have been at it a long
time in your various public capacities as well.

I think what both of us learn as we look at people who come up
here in panels, and other things, is how much we rely not so much
on association homogenized positions, sometimes, but on certain
key people in various professicns who seem to have an instinctive
answer to the problems that they observe around them, just be-
cause they are problem solvers. And if there is a way to character-
ize the nursing profession, it is a problem solver.

But Marie Manthey, in our comnuunity, has always been the
original problem solver. She did create what we now have come to
call “primary nursing” back in the latter part of the sixties. She
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has held staff and teaching positions at the University of Minneso-
ta; she has been at Miller and a couple of other hospitals in St.
Paul; and she is.a borderline genius, Mr. Chairman. [Laughter.]
That is:-intended as a compliment. She is the president of some-
thing called Creative Nursing Management. I don’t know whether
that is an oxymoron there or not, hut probably is very appropriate.
‘But I guess you and I both know that this is an area in which we

.are ‘desperately in need of creative ideas. So, even though you
. 'won’t be able to stay for it, I wanted to come and recommend her

testimony to you, and then to recommend her to your staff as a re-
source,.as weil, in the future.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Great.

Senator, thank you very much; and, Ms. Manthey, we look for-
ward to your testimony right now.

Ms. MaNTHEY. OK.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Durenberger, thank you very
much for being with us. We already are enjoying Ms. Manthey as a
resource for our staff, and we appreciate your endorsement.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Senator RCCKEFELLER. Thank you.

If the remainder of this panel could please come forward, they
are Ms. Gertrud: Keough, representing the American Nurses Asso-
ciation; Dr. Toni Sullivan, the chair of the University of Southern

-California "School of Nursing and the American Association of Col-

leges of Nursing, a board member representing the board; and Ms.
glzudette Morrissey, president of the Nurses Organization of the

We are truly delighted to have such a distinguished panel of
nurses with us, and again express the regrets of the committee that
the circumstances that are unforseen that have confronted us this
morning have taken away our chairman for the time being. We
have appreciated the detailed written testimony of each of you.

I would like to say, on behalf of Senator Cranston, that the needs
of the Veterans’ Administration in the nursing area have been an
extraordinarily high priority with him, as I am sure Ms. Ferguson
would be glad to attest, who is with us today. For many, many
years, as long as he has been the chairman or ranking minority of
this committee and even before that.

We have been immeasurably assisted in our efforts to deal with
the nursing shortage and also the nursing probiems in the Agency,
by having on the professional staff for the last year Ms. Sandra
Isaacson, who all of you know, who is not only a registered nurse
but also a master of hospital administration and also a former hos-
pital admiristrator, a vice president of several hospitals, et cetera.

So we are learning, and we look forward to learning further from
you this morning.

I believe that there are some additional witnesses with us accom-
panying you. So, as you testity, if you would introduce who is with
you, please, we would appreciate that. And we would ask Dr. Sulli-
van if she would please lead off.
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STATEMENT. OF DR. TONI SULLIVAN, CHAIR, DEPARTMENT OF
NURSING, UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA, AND
‘MEMBER OF THE BOARD, AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF COL-
LEGES OF NURSING, ON BEHALF OF THE ASSOCIATION

Dr. SuLLivaN. Thank you, and geod morning.

I am delighted to be here, and I would like to introduce Polly
Bednash. She was the legislative expert for the American Associa-
tion of Colleges of Nursing.

I am pleased to be present today, on behalf of the American As-
sociation of Colleges of Nursing. Our organization represents 400
senior colleges and universities with schools of nursing, ané we are
very pleased that the committee has been concerned about the cur-
rent nursing shortage and the changing nature of nursing educa-
tion. And we wish to respond to S. 2462.

As you have noted, thé current nursing shortage is extremely
complex. The committee is to be congratulated for providing a mul-
tifaceted approach to solving the current nursing crisis.

Nursing is a vital part of any health-care system, and it is criti-
cal ‘to the delivery of high que’ty care in acute care settings. With-
out. well-educated skilled nurses, the delivery of health care in hos-
pitalsis impossible and will certainly suffer.

We applaud your efforts to enhance the environment in which
nursing is practiced. The development of responsive pay and per-
sonnel managemcnt practices at the Veterans’ Administration are
vital to the- recruitment and retention of qualified professional
nurses.

But perhaps of even greater significance to recruitment and re-
tention are your proposals to create new and innovative practice
opportunities and to create programs which foster enhanced col-
laboration between physicians and nurses.

We believe that many of the issues surrounding retention of
qualified nursing staff are quality of professional life issues that
can only be solved through development of collegial relationships
among all members of the health professions.

We would especially like to comment on the initiative to provide
enhanced support of health. professions’ education programs in col-
laborcation with- the Veterans’ Administration. This initiative, we
believe, can provide invaluable support to both nursing and the VA
health-care mission.

Nursing education is labor intensive. Indeed, the major costs as-
sociated with education of nurses are faculty related. Students re-
ceiving clinical training must have lengthy, intensive mentoring by
clinical faculty.

Nurses receive extensive clinical training as a part of their bac-
calaureate education, and as part of their clinical training students
of nursing often care for extremely ill patients. thus providing in-
valuable services to the clinical iacilities in which they are train-
ing.

Our associe.tion is in fact completing a much needed study of the
cost and benefits associated with having students in clinical train-
ing facilities. We are only in the preliminary stages of data analy-
gis, but we can say that our findings indicate that numerous bene-
fits accrue to clinical facilities that support nursing education.
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-Clinical faculty are often responsible for teaching and monitoring
10" students.. Each student may be caring for as many asfour pa-
tients. This translates to enormous resaonsibility for the clinical
faculty, and-also tremendous service to the health-care facility.

Nursing faculty, in fact, provide expert clinical knowledge and
skills to nursing staffs when they are in the settings.

However, urilike medical education in which the cost of medical
student clinical faculty are borne by the hospital, academic institu-
tions assume the cost of supporting nursing clinical faculty.

Lower enrollments in nursing -education programs, coupled with

‘increased demands for innovative new programs and curricula, are

straining the abilities. of schools of nursing to stretch their con-
strained resources to support clinical faculty.

The development ¢f joint efforts between schools of nursing and
the VA would be extremely effective in-assisting the schools to con-
duct quality clinical teaching programs and more effectively re-
spond to changing educational demands.

Grants for the support of clinicai faculty in VA facilities would
provide a direct benefit to the Veterans’ Administration in the
form of clinical nursing expertise and skills provided by the nurs-
ing faculty.

An additional benefit of enhanced collaboration between schools
of nursing and the VA is the recruitment of future nursing ‘person-
nel. Students who train in a facility that is providing innovative
support to their nursing personnel often choose to begin their nurs-
ing career in that facility.

So-clearly; then, a side effect of the increased cooperation and
collaboration would be a ready supply of nursing personnel for re-
cruitment into VA facilities.

We would like to thank the committee and applaud the efforts of
the committee in relation to S. 2462. We, as you, recognize that the
future of our health-care system depends upon innovative and cre-
ative solutions to the current nursing crisis. We recognize the need
to make both education and practice innovations to solve these
complex problems, and we offer our support in these efforts and
stand ready to assist in the implementation of these initiatives.

Thank you very much.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you, Dr. Sullivan, and let me also note
that Senator Cranston regrets that he was unable to be here for
your testimony this morning, but he certainly welcomes your input
and appreciates your advice and counsel on many issues, not re-
stricted, obviously, to the Veterans’ Administration, and we thank
you for coming all the way to be with us.

Ms. Keogh, would you please go next?

[The prepared statement of Dr. Sullivan appears on p. 246.]

STATEMENT OF GERTRUDE KEOUGH, ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN NURSES’ ASSOCIATION

Ms. KeouGH. Mr. Chairman, I am Gertrude Keough, and with
me, on my left, is Donna Richardson, the assistant directcr of con-
gressional and agency relations from the American Nurses’ Asso-
ciation.

20
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I am a former Director of the VA Health Professional Scholar-
ship Program. I thank you on behalf of the American Nurses’ Asso-
ciation and the Association of Operating Room Nurses for this op-
portunity to address-veterans’ health-care issues. ANA has repre-
sénted. VA nurses in collective bargaining since 1967.

This hearing reflects the committee’s continued commitment to
the provision of quality nursing care for the men and women u
this Nation.

We would like to thank the committee for the passage of several
provisions of S. 9 which enbaxnce the ability of the VA to recruit
and retain registered nurses. ANA and AORN endorse these addi-
tional shortrange strategies:

(1) Increase RN time with patients by reallocating resources and
staffing,. by employing nursing assistants and licensed practical
nurses for support tasks, and changing the salary and benefit
structure to help part-time nurses return to full-time work;

(2) Expand. the overal’. pool of RN’s by facilitating educational
mobility, increasing financial 2id to career changers and minority
students, and increasing work-study programs.

A shortage.of RN’s often leads to inefficient use of a hospital fa-
cility. VA ‘hospitals in the Atlanta/Augusta area have closed 125
patient beds. The Manhattan VA had to limit its cardiac surgery,
a}xlld the Togus, ME VA had to close a ward because of the nursing
shortage.

Regarding S. 2462, ANA and AORN support section 4, which
would authorize thz Administrator to appoint qualified VA employ-
ees fo civil service positions without regard to the civil service reg-
ister process, to expedite the recruitment and re.ention of health-
care staff who are already oriented to the VA system.

The VA will therefore lose less of the VA-trained individuals to a
more competitive private sector.

Section 5 of the bill decreases the amount of time within which
the Office of Personnel Management can approve or disapprove
special salary rates for title 5 employees.

We support the reduction of agministrative delafys which hinder
the ability of the VA to ensure adequate qualified staffing for
direct patient care.

S. 2462 creates a grievance resolution process for title 38 which
parallels title 5. We do not believe that an employee’s right to due
process is any less when lesser disciplinary actions are involved. It
is the degree of penalty, not the extent of due process, which prop-
erly fluctuates with the seriousness of the infraction. Consequently,
we ask the committee to ensure that title 38 employees retain all
due process rights, regardless of the infraction.

e wholeheartedly su%port section 8, which authorizes grants to
assist implementation of cooperative arrangements between VA
and the schools affilitrted with VA to increase professional and
technical health-care personnel.

We do have some concern about new health careers, as some
people may see new health careers as a supplement for registered
nurses.

I have run out of time, but we would like to thank the committee
for the tuition reimbursement program and the extension of the
VA health professional scholarship program.
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Thank you.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you very much for your testimony, end
we have received and reviewed your full statement. It will ke tully
considered. Ms. Morrissey, would you please g0 next?

[The prepared statement of Ms. Keough appears on p. 252.]

STATEMENT OF CLAUDETTE MORRISSEY, PRESIDENT, NURSES
ORGAN.ZATION OF THE VETERANS’ ADMINISTRATION

Ms. Morrissey. Mr. Chairman and.members of the ccmmittee, I
am Claudette Morrissey, a Registered Nurse emgloyed full time as
a staff nurse at the Veterans’ Administration Medical Center in
Brooklyn, NY.

I am here today as the President of NOVA, which is the Nurses
Organization of the Veterans’ Administration, and I thank the
committee for the cépportunity to appear before you.

NOVA is pleased to testify at this very important hearing ad-
dressing legislation that will affect the care of ve‘xrans in VA hos-
pitals and clinics.

NOVA is concerned about the national shoriage of nurses and
what that will mean to our Nation’s health care, and particularly
to the veteran patient.

NOVA is also pleased to bring the perspective of working VA
nurses to thi§ hearing, and will provide comment on the appropri-
ate sections of the proposed legislation.

As to section 4, NOVA does not oppose the waiver of the Civil
Service hirini process, but we believe the key to attracting and
hiring the VA-trained graduate will be the creation of a more fa-
vorable work environment.

Section 5: NOVA supports the propesed efforts to speed up the
approval of the special salary rates and strongly supports giving
employees on special salary rates the annual cost-of-living allow-
ance.

There are over 100 VA facilities nationwide where regist. ed
nurses are denied this cost-of-living allowance because of their spe-
cial salary rates. And each January this becomes a subject of great
disenchantment.

Section 8: NOVA endorses the concept of the assistance to public
and nond;;rofit institutions of higher learning. The schoo!~ of nurs-
ing needs the support to develop innovative programs that will
reach out to corpsmen, paramedics, and others with health-care
training and no clear career path to pursue a nursing education.

We, of course, hope this can be done in conjunction with employ-
ment at the VA, where the veteran patient’s ac .y mandates that
nurses be at the bedside.

Since nursing’s major occupation has always been and will con-
tinue to be providing nursing care at the bedside, NOVA supports
this effort to increase the numbers of nurses with innovative pro-

grams.

NOVA also supports the efforts to increase the supply of other
scarce health professionals and established health occupations.
However, NOVA cautions against the establishment of additional
levels of health-care workers under the provision of development of
new health-care careers.




NOVA agrees with our nursing colleagues outside the VA that
new catefories of health-care technicians are unnecessary, ¢-plica-
tive, costly, and-can only serve to further fragment patient care.

NOVA wants to see an end to the use of nurses for nonregistered
nurse work. Hospitals need to stop viewing nurses as the all-pur-
pose employee who can stand in for anyone—a secretary, an escort,
a janitor, whomever else is needed at that particular moment.

To attract and retain sufficient numbers of patient-support work-
ers, the VA will have to look at a pay structure that makes it fi-
nancially more rewarding to care for the VA grounds and buildings
than to work in the occupations that support the care of patients.

NOVA is pleased to see a pilot project that will address the col-
lchorative practice issue. We have testified in the past that this col-
laboration would improve professional and job satisfaction for
nurses, and we welcome this confirmation that it is also good for
the patient.

NOVA supports an expanded role for the chief nurse and creat-
ing new nursing models for furnishing care.

The rotation of shifts has long been one of the more onerous as-
pects of working as a nurse. Large enough economic incentives
have not been tried to attract sufficient numbers of volunteers to
work unpenular shifts, as is done in other 24-hour-a-day industries.
'\;A nurses have indicated in past studies that this is a big issue for
them.

NOVA thanks you for including this pilot study and hopes that
t}l1e VA will act quickly to util.cc the authority they now have in
place.

In addition to the legislative proposals before us today, NOVA
would like to encourage the support of the authority for the VA to
Lire retired military nurses, without these nurses losing their mili-
tary retire:nent pay.

NOVA also supports the authorization of premium pay for li-
censed practical nurses and nursing assistants. We also urge the
VA and this committee to listen to nurses in establishing realistic
work loads.

We believe we have made a strong case for the need to use the
limited resources available within the support and development of
veterans’ health-care programs. While some may think there is
arerit to a program of random drug testing for health-care workers,
NOVA believes to divert funds at this time from the essential
areas we have discussed would be a serious mistake.

Thank you, Mr. Chairmar, for the opportunity to testify before
this committee, and I will be happy to try to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Morrissey appears on p. 264.]

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you very much, Ms. Morrissey. We are
always delighted to hear from NOVA. and to have NOVA with us.

Now if you have had an opportunity to recover from Senator
Durenberger’s magnificent introduction, Ms. Manthey, will you
please proceed. [Laughter.]

We look forward with great anticipatior to your testimony this
morning.

Ms. MANTHEY. Thank you. I am not sure I have recovered from
it.
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STATEMENT OF MARIE MANTEEY, PRESIDENT, CREATIVE
NURSING MANAGEMENT, INC., MINNEAPOLIS, MN

Ms. MANTHEY. It is my pleasure ‘to be here, and I thank you for
the invitation.

I speak in favor of wll provisions of S. 2462. As & former nurse
administrator who indeed had responsibility for departments of
nursing, I found thatto be a very strong advantage to op~rating
efficiency and speak in favor of that recommendation.

I also speak in favor of the evening and night differential as a
way to stabilize staffing, increase recruitment, and reduce turnov-
er.

In my-éxperience, collaboration be.ween physicians and nurses is
a wonderful concept and always beneficial to patient care, but it
doesn’t ‘occur naturally, and I speak in favor of the idea of estab-
lishing -a- committee-to facilitate and support physician/nurse col-
laboration.

The remainder of my comments refer to the part of the provision
of this bill that ceals with the development of new nursing models
for furnishing care.

I would like to make a few comments on the nature of nursing,
to begin with, and identify that nursing is a knowledge-based prec
tice profession that deals with the diagnosis and treatment of peo-
ple’s responses to disease in such a way as to facilitate and further
their health. :

This-concept of nursing as a knowledge-based practice profession
has evolved from earlier ideas about nursing which viewed our ac-
tivity as grimarily a monual skill. In the days when nursing was
considered a manual skiil cccupation, the aducation was predomi-
nately done through an apprenticeship system, and in those days
student nurses staffed hospitals.

Since that time, the organization of nurses in hospitals has taken
a great many interesting turns, and I have been fascinated in my
work to study the organization of nurses at the unit level to under-
stand what impact this has on the quality of care patients receive.

In the immediate post-World War II era, as we moved out of ap-
preuticeship educational systems, with students being the staff of
hospitals, auxiliary personnel that had been developed in World
War II were available for health care at the unit level, and the or-
ganizational system that was developed is one called “team nurs-
ing” which was based on the theory of an industrial mass-produc-
tion model of work organization.

The effect of team nursing and che industrialization of work that
occurred through team nursing has left all of us witl. 2 great deal
of sensitivity to the problems that can occur when auxiliary per-
sonnel are introduced to the work setting in inappropriate organi-
zational models. And it is to the issue of organizational models that
I am speaking today, not the introduction of auxiliary pcrsonnel,
per se.

We found in our work with primary nursing that the develop-
ment of a professional model for personnel at the unit level had a
very positive effect on the care sick people received. In fact, it re-
introduced us to an ancient truth about the care of the sick, and
that is that people get better faster when they are cared for by
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some one person who really knows them, knows what is going on,
and has the ability to manage that care from the patient’s perspec-
‘tive:

That professional model of work organization has had a positive
effect on the experience of sick people in hespitals today.

The shortage that we are facing—the current and the coming
shortage—requires us to take a look at the utilization of that most
sccree resource, the registered nurse.

We have developed a concept called “the partnership system,”
which allows for the introduction of auxiliary personnel to the unit
level, under *ne direction of an individual nurse, in much the same
format as the physician’s assistant concept brought the utilization
of that level oF person under the direction of an individual physi-
cian.

In the system we are pioneering, the nurse-extender concept in-
volves the development of a partnership between a senior, experi-
enced RN—this is not a role for a new graduate; we are looking at
utilizing senior, experienced RNs with 8, 4, or 5 years of clinical
experience to be eligible for senior partnership—and a practice
partner to be developed, who would work under the supervision of
that senior partner, working the same shift, working the same
schedule, caring for the same caseload of patients, and indeed sign-
ing a partnership agreement whereby a new bond is formed that
has not hitherto existed in the organizational structure of nursing
delivery systems in acute care hospitals.

This concept is being pioneered in a few institutions at this time,
and it is my recommendation that the Veterans’ Administration
put fortth the necessary funding to develop some pilot units of this
concept.

The idea needs a great deal of study in order to be implemented
in a_carefully controlled way, and I believe the Veterans’ Adminis-
tration could be true pioneers in creating new roles for RNs that
would alleviate the shortage and the salary problems that current-
ly exist for senior experienced nurses.

That concludes the main thrust of my testimony. I would be
happy .o respond to any questions.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Manthey appears on p. 272.]

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you very much. We appreciate having the
benefit of your experience and your vision.

. Let me make one comment, before we proceed to a few questions,
in resi)onse to Ms. Morissey’s concerns about the COLA and the
special rates.

Although nothing in this world is certain, it does appear that
OPM, which has been driving this issue, and which, as we under-
stand it, has been in essence responsible for the VA’s position on
this matter, is going to make a change in nolicy to be effective next
January, when it is anticipated at this point that there will be a 4
percent Federal employee cost-of-living increase.

So, we hope that that relief will be forthcoming, ard that that
will be }g100d news for many of your members and all of the VA
nurses that are at stations with special rates.

I see that Ms. Ferguson is shaking her head affirmatively, so I
guess she anticipates good news as well.

\)‘ . E’ [ o
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I would like to ask each of you if you have any thoughts that you
wish to share with us from an organizational standpoint, or a per-
sonal standpoint, on the way that the nursing service is structured
in VA facilities and/or the way that the nursing service is orga-
; 6n1fgﬁed within the Department of Medicine and Surgery in Central
‘ ce.
z- Do any of you have any thoughts that you would like to share
with us on those issues?

Ms. KeouGH. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. STEINBERG. Please. Ms. Keough?

Ms. KeoucH. This is personal as well as for ANA. I will say,
since I worked for the VA, and had a career with VA, I believe
that there would be a chance to improve patient care if nursing
were at a higher level where policies are actually made. I am talk-
ing atout the ACMD level in the Department. .

Mr. SteiNBERG. You are speaking to Central Office at this point?

Ms. KeouGE. Yes. This is not a new thought. It would also affect
the chief nurse’s role at the medical care centers if they could be
i1}11volved in the higher circles before policies are actually made for
them.

Mr. STEINBERG. It is our hope that, with the enactment of the
recent law on May 20—I see Ms. Morrissey shaking her head af-
firmatively—with the requirement that the chief nurse be repre-
sented on all major policy committees within medical centers, that
that in itself will be of assistance in the field. Of course, represen-
tation doesn’t mean that anyone listens, but it is the first .tep to
being heard, perhaps.

Ms. KeougH. Yes. ‘

Mr. SteINBERG. Do any of the others of you have any thought
about either the Central Office structure or the Jeld structure?

Ms. MaNTHEY. I don’t feel that [ have a great deal of understand-
ing of the VA structure, but I do feel that nurse administrators
throughout the country are at the highest level of administrative
decisionmaking in their institutions and are members of all medi-
cal policy committees. And I dou:'c perceive that to be the case in .
the Veterans’ Administration.

Mr. SteinerGg. Well, we have just, by law, required that that be
the case at each VA health-care facility, with respect to committees
dealing with all phases of policy and budget at individual facilities.

Well, let me be more specific, then, and ask whether any of you
would wish to give us the benefit of your thoughts on whether or
not the chief nurse at a VA facility should report, as at present, to
the chief of staff, or, as would seem to be more the model in the
private sector, to the hospital director or perhaps the associate di-
rector.

Let me just ask you, starting with Ms. Morrissey, if you have any
comments you wish to make on that point.

Ms. Morrissey. I believe the chief nurse should have the biggest
say in what is haopening in the nursing department, and to report
to perhaps tb< hospi:al administrator himself instead of to his chief
of staff, on the same level. This would seem more logical to me.

But again, I am talking from a staff nurse’s level right now, and
ﬁrhaps these other ladies have more insight into that. I don’t
< ow.
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Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Sullivan, do you have any thoughts on that?

Dr. SurLivan. Yes, as a general concept, which I think should be
inviolate. I think that medicine and nursing are peer professions,
peer disciplines, and they should be collegial and report in a struc-
ture on an equal basis.

So, I am not g ng to say what particular way to organize is abso-
lutely gerfect, but I think that principle must be maintained. Who-
ever the chief of staff of medicine reports to, at whatever level in
the organization, is exactly the same way it should occur for nurs-
mhgn In both cases, these are the chief clinical experts in their disci-
plinez.

Mr. SteiNBERG. When you are saying that there should be perity,
should the parity be between the chief of nursing, or whatever the
correct title would be, and the chief of staff for that particular fa-
cility? Or is the parity between the chief of nursing, for example,
and the chief of the medical service, or the chief of the surgical
service, or—

Dr. Surrivan. The parity should be between the head person for
nursing and the head person for medicine. And I would expect that
throughout the nursing service, throughout the medical service,
there would be other departments and other chiefs of particular de-
partments.

I would like to see a parallel structure throughout the organiza-
tion.

Mr. STEINBERG. So you are saying that the parallel is to what in
the VA is called the “Chief of Staff”’?

Dr. SuLLivan. Ves.

Mr. SteINBERG. Between the head person for nursing and the
chief of staff?

Dr. SuiLLivan. Yes.

Mr. STEINBERG. I see that Ms. Manthey is nodding her head af-
firmatively.

Ms. MaNTHEY. Absolutely.

Mr. SteiNBERG. Ms. Manthey, let me follow up with a question
on something that you touched on and that the ANA touched on in
their written testimony, which says, “What the VA system needs is
more nurses, not a new lesser-skilled practitioner.” I believe Ms.
Keough also touched on that in her oral testimony.

Taking into consileration your concept of nurse practice part-
ners, what response would you have to that statement, or what
comment would you have on that statement?

Ms. ManTHEY. I *think that the VA probably does need more
nurses. I will comme 1t, again not from an expert testimony per-
spective about the VA . ratio of nurses to patients, but it has been
my experience as a consultant that the VA has been understafi :d,
and that that is the conventional wisdom in most any community
you go in. From the nursing standpoint, if you work in a VA hospi-
tal, you are going to work short-staffed. That seems to be the way
the system operates. So I want to be clear and say that I believe
the VA system probably needs more nurses.

We are facing a nursing shortage. And as we face that nursing
shortage, there is a movement to introduce auxiliary personnel
back into the system that had left through primary nursing.

-
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"My concept of the partnership does not speak to the need for
more nurses but s to- the issue, when there aren’t enough
nurses, of how should auxiliary personnel be brought into the
system without compron.isung the integrity of professional nursing
practice? And moving away from a professional model toward a
more industrial model is the likely approach that is %oing to be
taken if the partnership organization isn’t taken seriously.

So, I am not speaking in opposition to more nurses, but to an or-
ganizational-concept that w1fl allow for the introduction of ‘echni-
cians or auxiliary personnel if needed. -

Mr. STEINBERG. In an active partnership situation.

Ms. ManTHEY. That is right.

‘Mr. STEINBERG. Do any of the others of you have any comments,
then? I guess it is fair to let the ANA respond to Ms. Manthey’s
concept as far as that is concerned.

Ms. KeouGH. It seems to me that no matter what group is bein,
trained or educated, nurses or auxiliary personnel of whatever, no
matter what the group is, there is money involved in training.

It is hard to understand why we need to train new health-care
workers. We know what nurses are. We know what they do. If we
just had the nurses to do that, I think that is where our money
should go.

Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Sullivan?

Dr. SurLivan. Ms. Manthey’s model does not address the nature

-of those technical workers. I think that is a critical question that

has'to be asked, and I think that Ms. Manthey is asking it and in-
vites it to be asked by others.

Within the scope of nursing personnel at present there are work-
ers, nursing manpowzr, who would very likely be the junior part-
ners, or the practice JJartners—for example, licensed practical
nurses, nurses prepared with associate degrees, and so forth. So
there is the framework there for appropriately encompassing nurs-
ing workers at present.

It is also conceivable that another breed of nursing worker could
be incorporated. But what is really critical there is that the con-
tent of the education, the scope of practice, and ths r2sponsibility
for those workers be assumed within nursing, by nursing, by
nurses.

So I think that this is a very interesting model. It is one of many
that must be created and tested. It is very worthwhile to pursue,
end it contains some of the critical elements that would be neces-
sary in any nursing service delivery model as we look to meeting
the needs of our Nation’s citizens and the veterans in the future;

use, no matter what, we are going to have a shortage of
nurses.

Mr. STEINBERG. Ms. Morrissey, do you have any comment on this
concept?

Ms. Mognriss.y. No. I think I agree wholeheartedly with what Dr.
Sullivan_has to say here, and with the ANA. I think that nurses
hafy’e to be in charge of nursing, and whatever way that is decided
is fine.

But it just seems inappropriate to bring in trained people from
waatever or wherever to take over nursing’s job. Nurses can be
and should be in charge of nursing.

. o8
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M-~. STEINBRRG: Ms. Morrissey, in your testimony this morning
and in your ...tten statement you urge that this committee and
the VA listen to nurses in establishing realistic workloads. Does
NOVA have a particular methodology that it endorses in establish-
ing such workloads?

Ms. Morrissgy. Well, we believe that the staffing meth.dology
that the VA now has in place is very good. It is just that they are
not following it.

The reason we say that is because, being at the bedside and a
staff nurse, I constantly hear, “the VA nurse is overworked”—and
we are. I can tell you from personal experience, I am a charge
nurse on an evening shift in a stepdown unit for intensive care,
and my patient ratio is 15:1. I have a 31 census, and there are two
RN’s on my shift.

In the SIC unit itself we have an eight bed unit, where the ratio
should be 1:1 or possibly, on the outside, 2:1, and here have been
shifts when the ratic has been 3:1 and sometimes 4:1. This is dan-
gerous. You know, this is not good at all.

Thé system that is in effect could be used more efficiently. It is a
good system as it stands, if they would just utilize it better.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Sullivan, could you describe briefly for us
waat your ideas are in terms of nursing education curriculum inno-
vations that might be pursued as a result of the enactment of sec
tion 7 of S. 24627

Dr. SuiLivaN. One whole set of innovations would have to do
with accelerated options for so-called “atypical people” in seeking
baccalaureate education in nursing. For example, programs tnat
are especially designed for those who already hold a degree in an-
other field, programs especially designed for those who already
hold masters degrees in another field. We have one studer who
graduated from USC last year who had a PhD) in physiology.

Baccalaureate programs or generic entry level masters programs
for nurses who are already registered, for registered nurses who do
not hold the baccalaureate degree.

So, flexible programs, accelerated programs, programs that rec-
ognize prior learning—this is one whole set of curriculum innova-
tions that is really very important and has already been proven to
be very successful. But we need to have these programs mere wide-
spread and even better developed.

Another whole area of real need which is harder to respond to in
a quick, giib manner has to do with making nursing education cur-
ricula more atiractive, enriching nursing education more.

The baccalaureate education in nursing is extranrdinarily crowd-
ed. You are trying to jam a liberal education and a professional
education into 4 years of academic study. Very often it takes 5
years or more, because a student is part time, or because the pro-
gram is just so intensive; but in any event, trying to jam all of that
in and trying to do it in a lock step manner, and trying to advance
everybody along together is extraordinarily difficult.

It can become tedious. It can become, frankly, boring. And the
student does not necessarily have the kind of college experience
that they perceive they ought to have or they come to college ex-
pecting. And that is really a big problem.
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It has been a big problem in terms of nursing being an attractive
career choice. We focus so much of cur attention on the practice
setting and its lack of attractiveness; we probably do not focus suf-
ficient attention on the educational programs themselves.

We really need to develop and test some creative new approaches
that say that it just really isn’t so important that every single
person who comes into nursing has to have two semesters of chem-
istry containing x content, and so forth, that something else may

substitute just as well, or perhaps there is a whole set of the natu-

ral sciences that one choosés from instead of these forced choices,
and so forth.

So, we really, really need to really be creative and to break away
from some of the really traditional lockstep kinds of approaches

.t we have had.

‘1ue American Association of Colleges of Nursing has a wonder-
ful project, that is completed now, called “The Essentials of College
and University Education for Nursing.” It lays out four or five
‘broadly defined very rich areas for nursing education—fcr exam-
ple, the Liberal Arts, Ethics and Values Education, the Nurse in
Practice, and so forth. It really provides a very-exciting framework
now to challenge all of us to relook at our nursing education pro-
grams and to try to enrich them, make them more attractive, so
that we are educating people for life, we are educating problem
solvers, we are educating people who can transfer knowledge from
one]setting to another, and so forth. I could go on forever. [Laugh-
ter.

Mr. STEINBERG. That is very helpful. And I guess tlLat another
aspect ‘of curriculum innovations is to build on the models that
have been developed for sncond careers in nursing.

Dr. SurLivan. Right. Eractly.

Mr. StEINBERG. Finally, Dr. Suliiven, would you be able to
submit to us a copy of the study on the costs and benefits associat-
ed gvxgh clinical training that you referred to on page 3 of your
study?

Dr. SULLIVAN. Yes, we would be delighted to do so. When could
we anticipate that?

Ms. BepNasp. We expect the study to be completed in late
summer. We are in data analysis at this point, and we have given
you some preliminary findings in the testimony. When we are com-
plete with the report, we would be very happy to share that with
you.

There are two aspects to that study. Besides looking at the costs
and benefits of having students in clinical agencies, we are looking
at whole costs of an education for students of nursing. This is the
first time that any data has been collected in terms of what it costs
an individual to become a nurse.

We will have information related to the baccalaureate degree,
the stepwise progression from an original degree that isnota . -
calaureate on up to another degree, and the cost of a masters ana a
doctoral education.

Mr. StemNBERG. We will look forward to receiving that, and we
thank you for your cooperation.

Again, thank you to each of you for traveling here. You have cer-
tainly spanned the country geographically, and I think you have
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spanned the subject matter intellectually. We are very pleased to
have had you with us.

Thanks.again.

Our next panel will speak to S. 2463, and if they would come for-
ward, we would appreciate that very much.

Let me now welcome our next panel. Dr. Ming Tsuang and Dr.
Richard Magraw, both representing the National Association of VA
Chiefs of Psychiatry. Dr. Tsuang is Chief of the Psychiatry Service
at the Brockton, MA, Medical Center for the VA; and Dr. Magraw
is the Chief of Psychiatry Service at the Minneapolis VAMC. We
welcome them.

Also on our next panel is Dr. Charles O’Brien, representing the
American Psychiatric Association, and Dr. Patrick Boudewyns of
the Amerivan Psychological Association, who is a Psychologist at
the Augusta, GA, Veterans’ Administration Medical Center.

We will start with Dr. Magraw. As I understand it, you and Dr.
'II‘sxz1 nfgf are going to split your 5 minutes. So, if Dr. Magraw would
ead off. - '

I am.going to set this only once and let you figure out when the
2% minutes comes. [Laughter.]

STATEMENT OF DR. R*"CHARD MAGRAW, CHIEF OF PSYCHIATRY.
MINNEAPOLIS VA MEDICAL CENTER, ON BEHALF OF THE NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF VA CHIEFS OF PSYCHIATRY

Dr. MaGrAaw. Mr. Steinberg, we are glad to be here. I am the im-
mediate past preside..* of this association. We are speaking in sup-
port of S.2463.

It is our opinion that this bill will help VA services for the men-
tally ill come closer to parity with those services now provided vet-
erans with other illnesses, such as heart disease, cancer, infectious
diseases, and so forth.

I want to piggyback my comments on the introductory statement
which Senator Cranston read when he introduced the Jill on May
27. He noted that, despite the fact that approximately 40 percent of
VA natients suffer from these mental illnesses and related prob-
lems, educational funds, training stipends, research resources, and
staff positions for psychiatry have been dispreportionately low.

We want to endorse the points made in that statement. We won't
rciterate them here.

Since nearly 25 percent of all hospital beds in the country are
occupied by persons suffering from schizophrenia, it might be self-
evident, that something like 25 percent of research funds be dedi-
cated for that study rather than the 2 or 8 percent as now.

Dr. Ming Tsuang, who is chairman of the Committee of Research
for our association, will speak for us on the need of greatly expand-
ed research in the field.

But before he does that, I want to make just a couple of points.

The first concerns the importance to veteran patients of develop-
ing a research capacity which is integrally related to patient care
and professional services in the VA, as is envisioned in this
MIRECC bill which has been proposed.

We certainly need more knowledge to treat mental illness, and
research now will surely bring more knowledge in the future. But
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our patients need something more. They need a system where re-
search is not divorced from patient care.

Our men‘*ally ill patients will be better cared for today if that
care is provided in an atmosphere of scientific investigation, with
the associated enthusiasm for clinical work which the spirit of in-
quiry engenders.

A rising tide of scientific investigation spreads throughout the
system and tends to-lift all the boats, as it were. Such an environ-
ment.also enhances recruitment of staff, and we have major prob-
lems with recruitment.

This is all part of the “academic con=ection,” which is the pack-
age of research and education and cunical care which has well
served veterans cared for in VA hospitals over the past 40 years.

To appreciate the importance of this “academic connection” to
the mentally ill, we should bear in mind that, while Veterans’ Ad-
ministration hospitals and clinics provide 15 percent of all the med-
ical and-the surgical care which nll U.S. veterans receive, the VA
actually provides 50 percent of all the psychiatric care which veter-
ans receive.

Second, it should be emphasized that we are in the time when
brein sciences research is coming into its own. New knowledge is
bursting out all around us like popcorn in the pan, and part of our
efforts need to go toward fostering the application of new informa-
tion to the direct care of patients.

Now I will turn this over to Dr. Ming Tsuang. His introduction is
pretty well outlined. He is one of the most distinguished scientists
in the entire VA, and the chiefs of psychiatry feel gratified to have
him as one of our colleagues and speaking for us.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Magraw appears on p. 279.]

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. T~uang, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. MING T. TSUANG, CHAIRMAN, RESEARCH
COMMITTEE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF VA CHIEFS OF PSY-
CHIATRY

Dr: Tsuang. Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the National Associa-
tion of VA Chiefs of Psychiatry I would like to express my grati-
tude for the opportunity to testify in support of the proposed legis-
lation S. 2463, and specifically in support of the proposal to fund
five mental illness research, education, and clinical centers, which
will be row abbreviated as MIRECCs.

Since I have already submitted a written statement, I would like
to summarize my major points.

No. 1, psychiatry within the VA is at a critical juncture. Either
it can move ahead and keep pace with the dramatic changes now
occurring in psychiatric treatment or research, or fall steadily
behind, perhaps irreversibly.

No. 2, this is first and foremost a matter of funding and manpow-
er. For each psychiatry service to remain viable, the VA must re-
cruit and retain skilled clinicians who are also active researchers
and educatg. s.

No. 3, traditionally, psychiatry in the VA has been underfunded
in the critical areas of clinical services, training, and research, cou-
pled with—and I would like to emphasize this—salaries which have
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largely fallen behind even State hospital remunerations. It is be-
coming ‘increasingly difficult to recruit and retain these clinicians.

I will give you some examples in the critical areas Dr. Magraw
has already emphasized.

Within the VA, psychiatry treats more service-connected pa-
tients. than. med.cine and surgery, and actually has a larger
“market share” .of the veteran population as a whole.

In other words, a veteran with a psychiatric illness is more likely
to seek VA assistance than one who has a medical illness. Yet, un-
derfunding of psychiatric training is very obvious.

In contrast to the clear need of psychiatric services, less than 10
percent of the residency positions within the VA are allocated to
psychiatry. :Consequently, while patient-to-resident ratios average
6:1 in medicine, they average 16:1 in psychiatry.

Now, in terms of research, the same pattern of underfunding is
evident in psychiatric research, where from 7 to 9 percent of the
approved merit review research grant applications are funded for
{)sychiatric and behavioral research and in dollar amounts cover
ess than 10 percent of the VA’s direct research budget.

Between 1980 and 1984, only 7 of the €92 funded career develop-
ment awards went to psychiatrists, and only 26 percent of the psy-
chiatrist applicants were funded, compared to 42 percent of the
total-applicants within the VA who received fiinding.

Therefore, to attract a clinician who will enable psychiatry to
provide clinical services, training, and stay in the forefront of re-
search, *here is an urgent need for a specially targeted project to
develop VA program with thoroughly integrated clinical academ-
ic quotas. And the MIRECC proposal is an important first step in
that direction.

Now let me emphasize the importance of this proposal.

First, although the proposed MIRECCs do not address the magni-
tude of the programs confronting VA psychiatry, they will go part
way toward finding solutions and can be expected to have a posi-
tive influence far beyond their proportionate cost, in view of their
high visibility and their potential for attracting critical raasses of
scientists and clinicians to work intensively on the mental health-
care issue confronting the VA.

The second, MIRECCs, should provide a productive structure
within which to delineate some oF these pressing issues, propose
clinically viable solutions, test those solutions on a small but rea-
sonable scale, and demonstrate what is pos sle for clinician re-
searchers to accomplish within the VA when there is administra-
tive support and adequate resources.

So, finally, what are our recommendations?

One: It is critical for the success of this enterprise that the MIR-
ECCs help promote the close cooperative ties that already exist be-
tween VA medical centers and major universities, and we are satis-
fied dsthat the provision of S. 2463 will adequately address these
needs,

Two: In our view it is also critical for the success of the proposed
program that the MIRECCs be fully competitive with regard to sci-
entific and clinical merit for the purpose of allocating resources.

As I have already pointed out, the problems of VA psychiatry
exist on a national scale, and they can best be addressed by sup-
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porting special efforts like the MIRECCs that specifically allocate
limiced available resources to the groups most likely to make major
contributions that will eventually benefit the entire VA mental
health services.

Our position is that ongoing review of the MIRECCs i .. the form
of regular -5-year site visits is the optimal way of achieving a bal-
ance between encouragement of scientific and clinical innovation,
and ‘the need for oversight and accountability.

In summary, the National Association of VA Chiefs of Psychiatry

-is fully supportive of the legislation proposed in S. 2463 to establish

five centers for mental illness research, education, and clinical ac-

‘tivities. We are convinced that it is only by promoting creativity

and innovation in these closely interrelated areas that the VA will
be able to perform its mission and truly meet the pressing mental
health care needs of our Nation's veterans.

Thank you-for your careful consideration of this opportunity.

Mr.-SrEINBERG. Thank you, Dr. Tsuang.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Tsuang appears on p. 281.]

M;-. STEINBERG. We will now hear from Dr. Charles O’'Brien, who
I neglected to note, and I apclogize, is the chief of psychiatry at the
Philadelphia, PA, Veterans’ Administration Medical Center, and it
is certainly inappropriate for me to slight my hometown. So, I
apologize and ask if we could have your summary, rlease.

STATEMENT OF DR. CHARLES O’'BRIEN, CHIEF Of PSYCHIATRY
SERVICES, PHILADELPHIA VA MEDICA?. CENTER, ON BEHALF
Or THE AMERICAN PSYCHIATRIC ASSOCIATION

Dr. O’BrieN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am also vice chairman of psychiatry at the University of Penn-
sylvania, and today I am representing the American Psychiatric
Association, which is a professional organization of 34,000 psychia-
trists nationwide.

Our organization strongly supports S. 2463, because we think it
i}fa Ic';aally good idea, for many of the reasons that you have already

eard.

Because my written comments are available for insertion into
the recerd, I will just inake a few points in my oral statement.

First, this is a historical problem with mental health in the VA.
It has gone on since the beginning of the VA, and it has been
looked at by different independent groups, the most recent one
being in 1985, when a blue ribbon panel reviewed the dispropor-
%(ante lack of psychiatric research and academic programs in the

For example, they pointed out that of 19 career scientist awards
given out in the VA in a 2-year period, only two were in psychia-
try.
They came up with the idea of centers of excellence, in order to
stimulate and catalyze both research and education, improved qual-
ity of care, for psychiatry and ment<l b2 .. within the VA,

Now, it is important to make .ne point tha: neither this group,
nor any of us, I believe, feel that there is a problem with the
review procegs, as far as getting psychiatric research done in the
VA. We think it is a rigorous review, and that psychiatry is treated
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fairly in the VA Merit Review Process. But the problem is that
there aren’t enough good applications.

And why aren’t there enough good applications? Well, what you
find is that psychiatrists in the VA are totally preoccupied with
taking care of patients. They are tremendously overworked and
generally understaffed.

You have heard some of the statistics. More than 40 percent of
R the bed days in the VA are in fact in the psychiatry services, and
; this doesn’t even take into consideration all of the medical and sur-
gical ‘bed days that are actually created by psychiatric disorders,
: st}ch as alcoholism. If you took that into con:ideration, you would
v have to say that the majority of the patients being treated in the
; VA are probably there because of a primary psychiatric lisorder.
Yet, less than 10 percent of the research dollars in the VA are
spent on behavioral science research, and less than 10 percent of
the residency slots.
This is really critical, because if you look at my place, we have
senior psychiatrists doing the work that residents do in other serv-
: ices such as surgery and medicine. They have to take care of pa-
. tients all the time, and it is very difficult for them to get any re-
; search done.
Consequently, the most creative people go elsewhere, or they
: don’t come to the VA in the first place.
N At the presant time we have 146 vacancies in the VA for psychi-
: atrists, and some of these have been vacant for over a year. And
this is only the tip of the iceberg, because many of the people that
c we have had to hire are people who really don’t have many other
options—they are not your most creative people. And, frankly, we
%?de do better if we had a better climate for academic work in the
Another point I would like to make is that we are missing a
great opportunity, because as you have just heard, we are pretty
i much at the golden age of neuroscience research. There are tre-
mendous discoveries going on right now in molecular biology and
in neurcophysiology, and these have been applied to brain function.
We know more about how the brain works, and we know that a lot
of disorders that in the past were thought to be due to psychologi-
cal or social interactional prccesses are in fact brain disorders
which need to be explored from their biological point of view, be-
cause there are probably better biological treatme: that could be
developed.

In the area of substance abuse, for example, addictive disorders,
this is a national emergency right now, particularly with the con-
nection between addiction and AIDS.

The VA happens to run the largest system of drug and alcohol
treatment programs in the country, perhaps even in the world. By
and large it is a very good treatment program, but there is very
little research being done in these programs, and, Mr. Steinberg,
this is a waste, and it is a waste that our country really can’t
afford right now in this crisis that we are in.

Mr. STEINBERG. lef me interrupt you for a moment, because I
think perhaps we have something helpful and useful to contribute
on that issue.
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I see Dr. Errera with a smile on his face, becatse he realizes that
at a hearing a week or so ago he and Senator Cranston discussed
that very subject, in the context of the extension of the VA con-
tract program for community residential care and the evaluation
which had been conducted.

At that hearing, Dr. Errera indicated that he .hought it would be
very advisable if the VA could have a similar evaluation of its.own
in-house programs, in order to find out not only in terms of the
treatment of veterans but the treatment of all substance abusers,
as you indicated, what works and what doesn’t work in this very
large $270 million substance abuse program which the VA runs.

As a result .of that interchange and other information available
to us, Senator Cranston has advocated, and up to this time we
think successfully, that in an omnibus drug package which is being
put together now as a result of a task force of the Democratic
Policy Committee in the Senate, that there will be a special direc-
tion that evaluation money that is in there, given to I guess NIDA,
would be made available for such an evaluation of the VA’s in-
house drug and alcohol program.

Further, Senator Cranston has advocated that $45 million out of
this new initiative, the total amount of which is somewhat unclear
but might be in the range of $1 billion for treatment, be trans-
ferred to the VA.

You may remember that we got $10 million transferred in 1986
when we had the last omnibus svhstance abuse bill enacted in the
fall of 1986, but we are trying to get a substantially larger portion
of moneys allocated to the VA, because we have an ongoing pro-

am, which we think with the infusion of additional dollars could

effectively expanded to serve more veterans.

So I just wanted to assure all of you that I know you are all, in
your capacities, concerned about substance abuse, and that is some-
thing we are actively working on.

Of course, proposing and getting finally enacted are two different
thi:gs, and there is a long road; but I think we are off to a good
start.

Dr. O’BrieN. Well, Jet me make a comnient, then, as someone
who works in this ai2a and as a member of the National Drug
Abuse Advisory Council, that the President’s AIDS Commission has
put in a rogosal for putting up tz 30,000 new clinicians, treaters,
into this field, and opening up many, many thousands of new treat-
ment slots.

But you can’t do this overnight. And this is part of what this leg-
islation addresses. You have to build up an infrastructure. You
have to train people. And that really takes years.

A lot of the drug abuse and alcohol abuse treatment which is
going on today is not being administered by trained people who
really know about the modern treatment techniques. Consequently,
they are delivering an inferior standard of care.

Mr. STeINBERG. That is a very helpful comment.

Let me add something on the AIDS issue, because obviously that
is of tremendous concern tc this committee. Senator Cranston and
Senator Murkowski have collaborated together in authoring legis-
lation which has just been enacted in this omnibus bill enacted on
May 20, setting forth some very comprehensive directions for the
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VA with respect to treining of staff, and confidentiality, and test-
in%regarding AIDS.

ut with re.pect to the relationship between drug abuse pro-
grams and AIDS, the Senate about 6 weeks ago, in passing the om-
nibus AIDS legislation, S. 1220, did authorize the appropriation of
$75 million specifically for expansion of drug abuse programs for
IV: drug abusers, particularly in areas of high AIDS incidence.

Senator Cranston has made that a particular priority in this
drug package that is being put together now.

At this point, it appears as though we will be successful, in tar-
geting some additional drug abuse mor.ey into areas of high AIDS
incidence. !

So, the interrelationship of those issues, those problems, is cer-
tainly very much on our minds.

T interrupted you, and I apologize for that. I would like to give
you 1 minute to conclude.

Dr. O'BrieN. That is all right.

I will just conclude very quickly with a final point, and that is:
How would these MIRECCs work? In fact, they would be ¢ :nters of
excellence where not only would advanced research be goiag on but
also there would be a great deal of training, and also innovative
clinical programs which would test new ways of ’elivering care as
well as evaluating care and new types of treatmer ts.

And we would be able to use the model of the geriatric research
and education programs, the GRECCs, and profit from their experi-
ences.

I think that this would have the effect of training more people in
researc.* and in modern clinical techniques within the VA. They
would go out and have an increased probability of remaining in the
VA, perhaps going to another VA medical center.

Even though there would only be five of these centers of excel-
lence created by this legislation, I think it would have a catalytic
effect in dirfusing this kind of advanced work throughout thc VA,

So, in conclusion, the American Psychiatric Association sapports
this legislation with enthusiasm. We don’t think that .. w.il solve
all of the problems for mental health in the Veterans’ Adrainistra-
tion, but it will go a long way toward improvinf the balance and
helping not only the care of veterans with mental problems but, be-
cause of the discoveries that will be applicabl> to all Americans
with these problems, I think it will have an important effect on our
country as a whole.

Thank you very much.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you, Dr. O’Brien.

[The prepared statement of Dr. C'Brien appears on p. 287.]

Mr. SteiNBERG. Dr. Tsuang, as I understand it, you have to catch
a plane s nrtly. Is that correct?

Dr. TsuanG. Yes.

Mr. STEINBERG. I wonder, Dr. Boudewyns, if I might ask if 1 could
ask a question or two of Dr. Tsuang and then go to your direct tes-
timeny? Then we will have questions for the whole panel. Because
Dr. Tsuang does have to depart very shortly.

Dr. Boupewyns. Surely.

Mr. StEINBERG. Dr. Tsuang, in both your prepared testimony and
in your oral testimony this morning, you talked about the low per-
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centages of career developmen: awards th: , are granted to psychia-
trists and about other data which you believe demcnstrates the im-
portance of this kind of legislation.

Do you have any thesis as to why there is such a relatively low
number of funded research propo.als and traineeships for psychia-
trists in the VA?

Dr. TsuaNG. Actually, I was the chairman of the Research Scien-
tist Development Review Committee of the National Institute of
Health. And then when I was recruited by Harvard University as a
professor of psychiatry there, and also as the Chief of Psychiatry at
the Brockton/West Roxbury VA, I was asked to serve in the VA
Career Development Committee.

From my own experience of serving the VA committee, I felt
that committee’s emphasis is mostly on bench-type of work, and
the clinical service types of research, particularly with mental
health, and behavioral sciences, were not well represented.

And even among the reviewers of the committee, I was the only
one who represented mental health and behavioral sciences. The
rest of them were nonpsychiatrists.

So in this case, the underrepreseatation of psychiatry nay affect
the outcome of the reviews, and this would possibly translate into
discouragement for the psychiatrists to apply.

Mr. STEINBERG. Some suggest that the quality of applications in
the psychiatry field is lower. That is the traditional explanation
that is provided for this. . .

Could you or any of the other panelists comment on that?

Dr. TsUuANG. From my own experiences of reviewing the propos-
als for VA, in comparison with the propo:.ls for the Natioral Inst-
tutes of Health, the VA proposals of course are not as gocu as t}
of MMH.

however, within the VA we have one Career Development Com-
mittee for all disciplines; whereas, in the National Institute of
Mental Health there is a specific Research Scientist Development
Review Committee for mental health and behavioral sciences
within the National Institutes of Health. Therefore, the review
process is quite different.

Althou\gh I agine with you, the quality seems to be not as good as
the non-VA appiication, if we don’t have an opportunity for the ap-
plicants from mental health and behavioral sciences to be consid-
ered separately and to attract new investigators tc join VA re-
search, there is no way to increase the number of funded research
projects in mental health and behavioral sciences.

And now I have been in VA for almost 4 years. As I said in mK
testimony, I found it is very, very difficult to recruit the topnotc
people to work for VA.

When I came to the VA, the salary level was about the scme as
the other teaching hospitals in the Harvard community. Now it is
far, far behind. Also, when they come to VA ;})lsychiatry service,
they have to do a lot of clinical work—not enough time for them to
do research unless they get research grants to cover their time.

Mr. STEINBERG. If your association could provide us with any sta-
tistics based on the survey data that you have on that salary ques-
tion, we would very much like to havz it.

Dr. TsuaNG. Oh, yes.
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Mr. StEINBERG. Let me ask you, how many members were on the
career development review panel with you? What was the total
number of members?

Dr. TsuANG. I cannot recall the exact number.

Perhaps you can answer that, Dr. Errera.

Dr. Errera. Twenty-one or 22,

- Ngr. SteINBERG. Of whom there was only one behavioral scien-
¢ tist?

Dr. TsuANG. Yes. Only one psychiatrist, as I know.

Dr. ERRERA. And no psychologist.

IR T

: Mr. SreinBERG. That voice from the back was Dr. Errera.
' Dr. TsuANG. Yes.
: Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Winship, I wonder if you would be able to ;

provide the committee with any thoughts—and if you would like to
) do this in writing, that would be fine—that the Chief Medical Di-
. rector would have with respect to perhaps increasing somewhat the
: participation on such review panels, not only for career develop-
ment but for research in general, of the behavioral sciences. Do you
have any thoughts that you would like to share with us today? One
out of 21 or 22 does seem rather meager.
Dr. WinsHIp. I think that does seem low, and we will certainly be
glad to do that.
Mr. SteINBERG. Be glad to look into that, or be glad to increase
it? [Laughter.]
Dr. WinsHrp. To provide you with an answer. [Laughter.]
Mr. SteINBERG. And we would appreciate a responsive answer to
that question.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

{In 1986 Dr. Tsuang was appointed to a 4-year term on the Career Development
Committee. He attended one meeting and then he resigned. Currently, Psychiatry is
represented by Gary Tucker, M.D., Chairman, Department of Psychiatry and Behav-
ioral Sciences, University of Washington School of IMedicine, Seattle, WA.]

The number of Career Development Committee members with expertise in a par-
ticular speciality is determined by the number of applications submitted by special-
ists from a specific field of clinical medicine. Among the standing members of the
Career Deveopment Committee the specialities of psychiatry, neurology, infectious
diseases, nephrology, hematology, surgery and pulmonary diseases are all represent-
ed by a single specialist. However, if during a review cycle more than 9 or 10 appli-
cations are submitted for review in a particular speciality, for that cycle of review
one or more ad hoc reviewers are added to the committee. The committee is made
up of 22 standing members who review applications for research training in medi-
cal, neurological, surgicsl and mental health and behavioral sciences. It is usually
necessary to supplement the committee review by the addition of 4 or 5 ad hoc re-
viewers. Algso, each aiplication is evaluated by two ad hoc mail reviewers who are —
experts in the research proposed by the applicant.

ere are no clinical psychologists on the Career Developmer.t Committee be-
cause, for several years now we have received no applications from psychologists.

Dr. TsuanG. May I interrupt again? Not just a career develop-
" ment award.
\
\

ﬁwf SreINBERG. No, I was ¢ ying on the search grants as a
whole.

Dr. TsuANG. Yes. As a whole, I can also emphasize one thing, sir.
The majority of members in the Merit Review Board for Mental
Health and Behavioral Sciences, are coming from nca-VA institu-
tions. They are mostly coming from university settings. In that set-
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ting, they are not fully aware of what is the critical issue involvad
in VA, '

Mr. SteINBERG. You are saying the reviewers are not themselves
VA people, is that correct? )

Dr. TsuanGg. That is right. Of the VA employee, probably, if my
estimate is correct, it is about 20 percent or 25 percent, and the re-
maining reviewers come from universities, or other research facili-
ties.

Mr. SteiNBERG. You are saying these are university researchers
who themszlves have no direct affiliation with the VA?

Dr. TsuANG. Yes, that is my understanding.

Mr. SteINBERG. And this is the review of all research?

Dr. TsuaNG. Yes. Merit Review Board for Mental Health and Be-
havioral Sciences. ) )

Mr. SteiNBERG. The VA merit review for research proposals?

Dr. Tsuang. Yes, I am talking about the VA Merit Review for
Mental Health and Behavioral Sciences. . )

Mr. StEINBERG. Which is one group evaluating both behavioral
and nonbehavioral? .

Dr. Tsuaneg. That is right. ) o

Mr. Steinberg. We would appreciate a response on the implica-
tions of that statement as well, Dr. Winship, if you could provide
that for us. That is, the extent to which those decisions are in the
hands of individuals who do not have direct affiliation with the
VA,

We also are obviously concerned about the representation on
that panel of the behavioral sciences, but that is another point.

We would be glad to have you comment now, if you would.

Dr. WinsHiIp. I may just make a comment. And we will be happy
to provide that.

[gubs.equently! the Veterans’ Administration furnished the fol-
lowing information:]

The primary mission of the Career Development Committee members, ad hoc
committee members and ad hoc mail reviewers is to evaluate a proposal for its sci-
entific merit. For trainees this includes a judgement of the quality of the research
training experience. In order to achieve these objectives, we recruit to the commit-
tee peer scientists with the appropriate expertise to review the types of proposals
that the committee will be asked to review. These scientists have also had extensive
experience in the training of potential researchers. It matters not whether the mem-
bers are VA or non-VA scientists; only that they have the appropriate expertise to
review a particulcr set of applications This constitutes fair and credible scientific
peer review. It ensures the excellence of the research supported by the VA, and as-
sures that the public funds entrusted to the agency are used appropriately.

Usually 30 to 40 percent of the members of the Career Developmaent Commistee
(standing and ad hoc members) are VA scientists. At the most recent cycle of review

(anng 1988) 26 members participated in the committee review, and 11 of these ar
VA scientists.

Dr. Winsuip. I believe that a primary purpose for providing the
kind of mix that you have heard is to attempt to develop the best
kind of scientific expertise that we can, and not be limited to the
VA in any sense for any of our programs. And I think that is the
major purpose here.

So I think that it would be unfair to say that the decisions are
specifically in the hands of non-VA people. I don't think that is the
thrust of the whole issue; it is that we want the best scientific ex-
pertise to be brought to bear on our programs.
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{ Mr. SteiNBERG. It is certainly admirable to hear the VA’s com-
mitment to getting the best views and advice, but it is interesting
that that seems to be the case in the research program but not the
case with respect to peer review.

We have had those discussions many times, about the fact that
the VA is unwilling to subject its programs to outside review by
what might be considered the best clinical reviewers who are non-
VA, but nevertheless the VA adheres to the notion that it can do
the job internally.

So, I si:e some contradiction there. Obviously, our bias would be
in the direction of having more non-VA in the review of quality of
care.

But I think the point that was being made by Dr. Tsuang and Dr.
: Boudewyns’ comment—and I will get to you in a moment—is that
- it is the vast majority. It is not that we have integrated the review
: proress in such a way that non-VA and VA are integrated, which

certiinly seems appropriate, and I don’t believe any of the panel-
ists are suggesting that should not be the case, but rather that it is
something like 75 percent to 25 percent, as I understood the data,
v...ich does seem rather disproportionate.

If you would look at that. I und- stand your point as well, and
abviously we think a broad range of viewpoints is very desirable.
But if you would look at that and comment on that, we would ap-
preciate it very much.

Dr. Winsuip. We will be glad to do that.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furmshed the fol-
lowing infermeation:]

Applications of psychisatrists fare as well in the Career Development review proc-
ess as applications from other specialities. In the eight must recent cycles of review

years 1985 through 1988), a total of 976 applications were reviewed and 34

percent were approved for fundindg. During this same period of time 43 applications
of psychiatrists were reviewed and 38 percent were approved for funding.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Winship, feel free to remain, in the event
that something else comcs up that you wish to comm=at on.

Dr. O’Brien.

Dr. O’BrieN. I would just like to draw a distinction between the
review process for career development awards, where there is only
1 psychiatrist out of 21 and where they review grants or applica-
tions from all fields, and I would subscribe to the notion that psy-
chiatry is underrepresented there; but I would distinguish that
from the merit review boards which review specific categories like
areas of, say, immunology, neuroscience, mental health, pharmacol-
ogy, and so forth.

There, having served on those and also having reviewed them as
a member of the VA’s Research Advisory Council, I am impressed
that the rejection rate varies from round to round but for mental
health, psychiatry, psychology, and so forth, it is roughly within
the range of most of the others. I think that the review is generally
a good process, and having outside-of-VA people on it is an excel-
lent idea.

So my explanation for the lack of VA research in this avea is
that our VA psychiatrists are just too overburdened with direct pa-
tient care, for more than 40 hours a week—they can’t get it dowe
in 40 hours a week—that they don't have time to do research or to
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write good applications. And those who could do that are being
scared away because of z2ll of the reasons Dr. Tsuang mentioned.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Magraw.

Dr. Magraw. I would like to comment, but I would rather ws
until Dr. Tsuang catches his plane.

Mr. SteiNBERG. Yes. All right, we wiil do that.

I have one last question for him, then I would advise that you go.
But you are not very far away from National Airport. You are
going to National Airport?

Dr. Tsuane. Yes.

Mr. Stemnsere. OK. Thank you. If not, you weren’t going to
make the plane, anyway. [Laughter.] .

Do you believe there are special research opportunities in the
VA that possibly don’t exist through the NIMH? That is, do you
think the VA has some unique opportunities to take a leadership
role in any particular areas of mental illness research?

Dr. TsuaNG. Yes.

I was a vice chairman of psychiatry at the Brown University,
and when I was asked to come to look at the Brockton/West Rox-
bury VA, which is affiliated with Harvard—I didn’t come to work
because of Harvard—I was really impressed with the patient popu-
lation, with 360 beds there, with diagnoses of schizophrenia and
drug abuse and alcoholism. It is a great opportunity for us to devoi-
op the research within the VA.

Sa, when I came to Brockton/West Roxbury VA, there were no
funded research projects initiated from psychiatry services—we
now obtain about 15 grants—the reason is that we are capitalizing
on VA resources, particularly the patient populations. We can com-
pete, not just within the VA but compete outside of VA; for in-
stance, from NIMH.

I\gr. StEINBERG. These 15 grants include all sources, VA and non-

. Dr. Tsuanc. Exactly. And the VA grants are actually the minori-
Y.

Again, I would like to reiterate the composition of the Merit
Review Board fcr Mental Health and Behavioral Sciences, which is
chaired by a non-VA psychiatrist, and 75 percent of the members
are non-VA employees, they review the proposal primarily based
on scientific merit alcne, which I understand fully well, since I
always pursue for the excellence in research.

However, after I came to VA, I realize that the VA has a unique
issue in mental health research. Unless one worlks there, one
doesn’t kuow what is important, aside from scientific merit, from
more realistic points of view.

So, when the priority score of each research proposal was given,
of course, one should consider scientific merit of the proposal, but
other considerations are also very important. Since I am new to
VA coming from outside, is one of the reasons that, I guess, Dr.
Magraw asked me to come to testify My suggestion is that at least
there should be 50-percent repres- ntation from VA physicians or
VA scientists in the Mental Health and 3ehavioral Seciences
Review Board. And it should be chaired by the VA employee, if
there is no conflict of interest.

So, may I be excused?
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Mr. SteinBerG. You are excused.

Dr. Tsuang. Thank you very much.

Mr. SreiNeerG. We appreciate your journeying down here, and
we wish you well in making your plane.

Dr. TsuaNG. And thank you very much.

Mr. STEINBERG. Please leave. [Laughter.]

Dr. Magr..v, you wished to crmment on this issue?

Dr. Magraw. Well, I wanted to comment on how it is that we lag
so far behind. That is what you are asking.

1 agree both with what Dr. Tsuang and Dr. O’'Brien have said but
one issue is that our field has lagged very far behind.

My perspective may be unique as I was originally a surgeon in
general practice, then I was a professor of internal medicine and
also psychiatry ard neurology, so I am not just seeing this as a psy-
chiatrist.

The fact of the matter is that what we know about the brain has
lagged hehind other parts of medicine. The brain has been inacces-
sible. It is locked inside of a bony skull; it is chemically isolated
from the rest of the body; it is the organ of the mind and hence is
too precious for casual study; and it is light years beyond anything
else in medicine in terms of its complexity.

If you were one of my fellow internists, I would be sort of lectur-
ing you and say, “Doctor, I want you to understand, I don’t want
any of this patronizing business about psy-hiatry not knowing
much. Of course, we don’t know much yet, and that is the principal
reason why our research efforts have been at a kind of kindergar-
ten level. We need a pump-prirring period to get caught up with
the rest of medicine that has had an oppo: . inity to study things,
like the heart and the kidney, in a way that we have not been able
to study diseases of the brain.” Only now, as Dr. O'Brien said, are
we on the threshold of a golden age in brain science.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Boudewyns, we are going to turn to you now
for your statement, but let me also note that it was perfectly open
to you if you wished to make any comments on any of the ques-
tions or discussior.3 that we have had up to this point, prior tc your
starting your statement.

Dr. Boupewyns. Well, only that Dr. O’Brien has already covered
some of the points that I have made in my testimory, and you have
my testimony. So I will try to pick up from there and be brief.

STATEMFNT OF DR. PATRICK BOUDEWYNS, CHIEF OF PSYCHOL-
OGY SERVICE, AUGUSTA VA MEDICAL CENTER, ON BEHALF OF
THE AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

Dr. BoupewyNs. Mr. Chairman, I am Pat Boudewyns. I am Chief
of the Psychology Service at the VA Medical Center in Augusta,
GA, and I am also a principal investigator of the Research Service
at that VA.

Mr. STEINBERG. Let me apologize for mispronouncing your name.
We had 1ots of discussions about how to pronounce it, and we obvi-
ously didn’t figure it out correctly. So, I apologize.

Dr. BounEwyNs. Most people don’t come up wit' the long “0.”
You did very well, though.




This year I am president-elect of the division of psychologists in
public service.of the American Fsychological Association, ..2d I am
testifying today on behalf of the 90,000 members of the American
Psychological Association.

APA 3 the major scientific and professional society representing
psychology in the United States. Many of our members are re-
searchers and practitioners in the VA.

According to 1987 data, there were 1,587 psychologists who are
trained as scientists-practitioners, employed full time in the VA,
and I believe about 170 part-time psychology scientist-practitioners.

Thank you for inviting me to testify regarding S. 2468, a bill that
authorizes the establishment of five mental illness research, educa-
tion, and clinical centers wit. in the VA. These centers would be an
important addition to current VA research programs that ave al-
ready recognized for their excellence.

I was encouraged to note in Senator Cranston’s statement upon
introduction of this 1~zislation that the stated mission of these cen-
ters would be to “coordinate research, the training of health _are
lersonnel, and the development of improved models of clinical
service for eligible veterans.”

VA psychologists have long been active ard are lead: . in re-
search design and methodology in the VA and throughout our
health systems, and in z>ademic and research centeis throughout
the world.

The coupling of research and clinicai services is certainly a win-
ning combinaticn, and these could be trulv “centers of excellence.”

Now, similar to the very productive ger. tric research, education,
and clinical centers, or GRE)CCS, as they are called, established by
the VA in the early seventies, S. 2463 proposes multidisciplinary
centers, and this is what I would like to speak to.

Multidisciplinary centers would allow the several mental health
disciplines, including psychologists, psychiatrists, and other physi-
cians, social workers, nurses, and other mental health specialists to
interface in their vesearch, training, and patient care efforts.

This multidisciplinary approach is of particular importance to
the various mental health professions that must assess and treat
an array of interactive emotional, physical, cognitive, and interper-
sonal problems that mentally ill patients present us with.

The present VA system of research funding is primarily con-
cerned with providing resources to a single researct idressing
his or her circumscribed area of interest, on a short-ter. .asis

While most areas of physical medicine can be effectively investi-
gated in this manner, many areas in mental health and illness,
such as psychological treatment of outcome research, for example,
which is my area, reouire intensive multidisciplinary efforts with
long-term foflowup that can be more effectively addressed by coop-
erative studies designed in centers such as those proposed by the
legislation.

Not to skirt the issue of budgetary considerations, research fund-
ing is cost-effective in the VA. I believe the ficure I he.rd is that
less than 2 percent-—I rode over here with Dr. Green, and he said
he thought it was down to 1.6—of all funding for DM&S goes to
medical research, a very small amount for what it has produced
over the years.
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A relatively small investment, then, currently a fraction of the
total VA health costs, can serve to facilitate the development and
utilization of behavioral techniques that will in the long run save
money in nonmental health-car2 utilization, while generally im-
proving the quality of hezith care delivered in the VA,

I commend Senator Crarston and the original cosponsors of the
bill—Serators Murkowski, Matsunaga, DeConcini, Rorkefeller, and
Grasham—and the Veterans’ Affairs Committee for their concern
with the mental he:ith needs of veterans.

Illness, whether it be mental or physical, benefits immeasurably
from research, education, and the application of patient care.

Depression, AIDS, post-traumatic stress syndrome, alcoholism,
substance abuse, and a host of other disorders are serious national
proviems that disproportionately affect veterans. Ve must not
hinder their work by devoting too few resources to this cause.

On behalf of the APA, I thank the committee for the outstanding
work that you are doing with regard to health needs, particularly
the mental health needs of veterans. Thank you for the opportuni-
ty to testify on this outstanding piece of legislation, and I look for-
ward to seeing mental illness ~esearch, education, and clinical cen-
ters come to fruition in the near future.

Mr. SteiNBERG. Thank.you very much, Dr. Boudewyns.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Boudewyns appears on p. 297.

Mr STEINBERG. As you indicated in listing the cosponsors—and
we are delighted to have our ranking minority member, Senator
Murkowski, join with Senator Cranston in this legislation as well
as the other four members—the number adds up to six. There are
only 11 members of this committee. So it should be quite clear that
this committee will move that legislation forward, ai'1 I think
there can be little doubt that it will be passed by the Senate.

I might just suggest that there are two bodies, two coequal
bodies, here in the Congress, and your organizations could obvious-
ly be helpful in educating the other body with respect to the merits
of this legislation in the course of this summer. We would welcome
your efforts in that regard, and I am sure that the other body
would welcome them as well.

I might indicate also, in te:.ns of your testimony and the contri-
butions of the American Psychological Association, that one of the
individuals—in addition, obviously, to the Kety Committee report—
who played a major role in inspiring this particular legislation is
himself a psychologist, a VA psycho.ogist. So, we are indebted
doubly to you, not only for your testimony today but for the help
that your discipline has given us in developing the legislation.

Wow if I could turn to a few questions.

Dr. O’Brien, you stated that 21 VA facilities report vacancies in
psychiatry that have lasted longer than 1 year, and that the total
number of vacancies is 146. Are there insufficient numbers of psy-
chiatrists available in gcneral to fill those slots, or is the VA
simply not able to compete effectively for them?

Dr. O’BrieN. I think the VA has a serious problem in competing.
As you have already heard, the salaries are higher elsewhere, and
the working conditions are generally much better. The other point
is, even if all 146 of these were filled, there still would not be

et

Y




70

enough psychiatrists for the work load that we have. So, I think
there are many reasons for those persistent vacancies.

As I said before, it is the tip of the iceberg, because we have had
to accept some people at some VA centers that we might not have
accepted if we had been more competitive.

Mr. SteEINBERG. Do you have any suggestions—and I would
extend this to Dr. Magraw and Dr. Boudewyns as well—as t- any
steps, short-term or longterm, that could be taken to help attract
high quality psychiatrists to the VA?

Dr. O’Brien. Do you want to address that?

Dr. Magraw. The association that Dr. Tsuang was speaking for
came up with a series of recommendations during the pust year,
and I believe they have been part of Dr. Tsuang’s written testimo-
ny. If they aren’t, we will include that.

Mr. StEINBERG. No, I think he is supposed to submit them. So
would you please make sure that they get to us?

Dr. Magraw. Yes.

[Subsequently, Dr. Magraw furnished the following information:]

RECRUITMENT AND RETENTION OF PSYCHIATRISTS IN VA MEpicAL CENTERS

Meeting in VACO September 21, 1987

A recent survey of Psychiatry Services in the VA system indicates that in fiscal
year 1988 approximately 550 to 600 additional, fully trained and qualified rsychia-
trists would need to be recruited to completely fill out the approximately 1,550
FTEE positions for staff psychiatrists in the entire VA. (Approxima.2ly 400 of these
are now vacancies or will become vacancies in 1988. The balance i...ludes staff psy-
chiatrist positions now filled by persons who have not had psychiatric training.)

In addition there are indications that because of the rates of remuneration now
available to qualified psychiatrists in public mental hospitals, there will be further
erogion in the retention rate of psychiatrists in the VA. (In a substantial number of
State mental hospital systemns, psychiatrists earn $20,000 to $40,000 more per year
than comparable pay ina the Va system.)

Hence on the basis of existing and forseeable needs for psychiatric staff in the
Veterans’ Administration system, and in the light of national demand for psychia-
trists, we make the following recommendations:

Recommendation 1.—The Department of Medicine and Surgery declare Psychiatry

be a “scarce specialty” mtg corresponding potential increases in incentive pay
(analagous to what anesthesiolgists, pathologists, etc., are now receiving). We fur-
ther recommend that, as is appropriate to the recruitment and retention situation
in individual medical centers, the respective Medical Center Directors inctease the
incentive pay for psychiatrists on their staff pursuant to existing DM&S authority.

Recommendation 2—Where appropriate, additional incentive nay should be en-
couraged and authorized on the basis of geography. This would include those non-
affiliated, nonmetropolitan VA medical centers having extraordinary d:ifficulties
with retention and with recruitment of psychiatrists. Such authorization should be
for sufficiently lengthy periods to effectively enhance recruitment and encourage re-
tention of psychiatric staff.

Recommendation 3.—Efforts should be made to expand psychiatric residency pro-
grams in the VA in such a way that thzdpool of potential new psychiatrists avail-
able 20 the VA medical centers 1s increased.

Recommendation 4j.—Wherever feasible, clinical workloads for psychiatrists
should be maintained at levels consistent with the academir achievemert of the
staff psychiatrists. Research facilities, funding and time should be increased in order
to provide opportunity for the academic develo‘pment of psychiatrists and for the
maintenance of an appropriate academic milieu for resident education.

Committee on Recruitment and Retention of Psy hiatrists—NAVACOP

Chairman: John Benson, M.D.—chief, Psychiatry, VAMC Augusta G4,

Note—These recommendations were developed by a committee of VA Chiefs of
Psychiat-y, sub%uently endorsed bsr the National Association of VA Chiefs of Psy-
chiatry (NAVACOP). In October, 1987, they were submitted to the ACMD to the
Chief Medial Director of the Veterans’ Administration for his consideratios.
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; Mr. STeINBERG. Dr. O'Brien, did you want to make a comment?
‘ Dr. O’BrieN. I could just add that this is a very long and complex
question, and I would rather have all the data right at my finger-
tips.

But T can tell you that one issue has to do with the questions
about the way that medical care is reimbursed through the so-
called “RAM Model,” which I am sure you are very tamiliar with.
And in many cases, psychiatry services, because of their high vol-
umes, have in fact been winners in the RAM, but it has not really
resulted in additional funding.

So, consequently, in some cases there have even Leen cuts or
they are just staying still, despite the high velume. I think it really
requires an overall look at the way mental health is regarded
within the VA,

For perhaps many reasons—and you have to look at the funda-
mental process here—of the whole population of eligible veterans
out there, those with mental disorders are more likely to seek serv-
ices at the VA. So consequently, the veterans with mental prob-
lems are disproportionately represented; and yet, the services for
them, based on data that we have already stated here today, are
below t}. :ir proportion in the veteran medical patient population.

Dr. Boupewyns. I would just like to add that opportunities for
research for psychiatrists would be one way to atiract psychiatrists.

Mr. STEINBERG. Right.

Dr. Bourzcwyns. That is one tuing that we do emphasize at Au-
gusta now, and we have been more successful in attracting quality
psychiatrists since we have had these programs.

Dr. Magraw. However, if I could adw. to that also, in fact even
today we are losing people. 1 just iost three people to the Universi-
ty of Michigan specifically for this reason, three young psychia-
trists which 2re almost impossible to replace.

The figure that Dr. O'Brien used of 146, I know where it comes
from; it is kind of the official figure. But it is probably very con-
servative. Maybe there are twice <hat many of vacancies. I carried
out a survey about 10 months ago, and that was closer to the figure
I had—more like 300 than 150.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Winchip, is there any current effort or study
or task force looking into the question of recruitment and retention
in the mental health field in DM&S?

Dr. Winseip. Dr. Magraw and soms of his colleagues have been
addressing my office, have in fact just recently had a meeting with
Dr. Graham, my associate, to bring to our attention this problem.
Dr. Magraw, I believe, will be getting back with us.

In the meantime, we are pursuing from our end, evaluating the
proposals that they have made, or the data, and the issue.

I would say that I am very interested in hearing the details of
this problem and attempting to work with them to see what sort of
measures we can take to improve this situation, because I think
they are exactly right.

Mr. SteiNBERG. We would very much appreciate it if you would
communicate to the Chief Medical Director the obvious interest of
this committee in the mental health field and mental Lealth ‘re-
search, as evidenced by the recent enactment in the omnibus bill of
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a specific mention of mental health research as one of the missions
of DM&S.

We would suggest preliminarily, and would like your response,
that a task force be established under Dr. Errera’s leadership to
r rort to the Chief Medical Director about this problem, so that we

,ht not allow it to become anymore cxacerbated than it seem- it
«- 2ady is and we could be looking for solutions.

Obviously, one solution is the exercise of the existing special pay
authorities, which the VA does have and which I am not sure are
being exercised to the maximum extent they might be in the area
of psychiatry.

Dr. WinsHip. Well, I think in the area of psychiatry, primarily,
since the psychiatrists are title 38, The special pay authority that
we have in _ther areas, of course, don’t ext 1d to that. We do have
a physician bonus authority, and I guess tl.at is what you were re-
ferring to.

Mr. STEINBERG. Right, that is what I am talking about.

Dr. WiNsHIP. I beflieve that the steps that Dr. Magraw and the
VA Association of Psychiatrists has launched would be a good
starting place for us to take that up. I certainly will talk to Dr.
Gronvall about that.

Mr. STEINBERG. And if you would, report back to us.

[Subsequently, the Veterans’ Administration furnished the infor-
mation which appears on p. 197.]

Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Magraw, if you would sta, in touch with us
on this issue, in terms of providing an appropriate mechanism fcr
these ideas to be considered and acted upon in the Department, we
would very much appreciate it.

Dr. MaGgraw. All right.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. O’Brien, you spoke about the great clinical
demands on VA psychiatrists’ time and ho* - that adversely affected
their time for research. Do these clinical demands differ signifi-
cantly from the clinical demands on psychiatrists in other teaching
hospitals, non-VA?

Dr. O'BrIEN. Yes, as a matter of fact, they do, because I happen
to work in both places; I am only a part-time VA physician. I can
tell you that there really is quite a difference.

And also the amount of assistance that the physicians get in the
university hospital, in terms of the number of ancillary personnel,
is much more luxurious. In fact, at the VA we have a great short-
age of social workers, a great shortage of nurses and pharmacists,
and right down the line. So, consequently, psychiatrists find them-
selves acting like social workers, or wheeling patients around and
doing things, and trying to arrange placement, and so forth. It is
not a very efficient use of their time.

But sometimes for expediency’s sake you do it, and you do it at
night and on weekends, whatever is necessary. There are very dedi-
cated people working in psychiatry in the VA; but in fact, as you
hear, there is a shortage, and the working conditions are such that
some of the more dedicated ones are being lured away for other
Jobs that both pay better and have more time for scholarly pur-
suits.

Mr. STEINBERG. And in these other areas, in the other non-VA
facilities, there are greater opportunities—certainly in university
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affiliated facilities—greater opportunities for research and more
time, particularly, than there are in the VA2

Dr. O'Brien. That is correct.

Mr. SteINBERG. Dr. Boudewyns, do you have any comment on
that issue vis-a-vis psychologists, and any comparisons to psycholo-
gists working in other health-care settings?

Dr. BoupEwyNs. The psychologists in the VA for the past 8 to 10
years haven’t had quite the problem in recruiting, of course, as psy-
.chiatry and social work have.

Kecently, however, we have noted that we are starting to have a
problem again, because the pay has not kept up with the private
sector. So, for the first time in years we are going to have a booth
at the American Psychological Association Convention this year to
recruit.

So, although we haven't had a problem in the recent past, I can
see where this could become a problem if we can't increase our pay
up to what psychologists are now getting in the private sector.

Mr. StEINBERG. The Kety report—and Dr. Magraw gave these
figures this morning—cites the figure that, while the VA provides
15 percent of all the medical and surgicai care which veterans re-
ceive, it provides 50 percent of all the psychiatric care that veter-
ans receive. I assum2 that is inpatient psychiatric care.

Do any of you have any thesis to account for that disproportion?

Dr. MaGgraw. Well, certainly an important part of it has to do
with the vulnerability of people with these illnesses to limitavions
of earnings. They tend to be living a rather marginal existence in
many instances and simply cannot avail themselves of other
sources.

And of course, the point that Dz. O'Brien made, that a propor-
tion of service-connected veterans in psychiatrv tends to be consid-
erably higher than other services, is also an element in this.

Mr. SreINBERG. Do you have any data to support that, on the
service-connected proportion?

Dr. Magraw. Well, I was just thinking as I made that ascartion,
I can tell you about our circumstance. For instance, over long-term
experience in our mental health clinic, has been that about 85 per-
cent of the people at!ending were service connected.

Mr. STEINBERG. Are we talking about service-connected for their
mental health problem?

Dr. MaGraw. Yes.

bI;Ir.?STEINBERG. And is that the outpatient clinic we are talking
about?

Dr. MaGraw. Yes. I can’t give you inpatient figures. I could try
to get them.

Mr. SteinBeEre. Would vou supply those for the record for us?

Dr. Magraw. All right. They would not be anything like that.

Mr. STEINBERG. Right.

[Subsequently, Dr. Magraw furnished the following information:]
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VETERANS' ADMINISTRATION MEDICAL CENTER

Minneapolis, Minnesota

PSYCHIATRY SERVICE (116A)
{(Percentage of Actve Cases—Sanis Convected)

1585 1987

Mental Health Clinic. s 85 64

1988—Percentage of Inpatient Psychiatry Admissions which were Serv, 2 Con-
nected (Ending March 31, 1988)—48

Dr. Magraw. But to contrast that, my impression is that for the
rest of the medical center the proportion of service-connected veter-
ans in the clinics would be not any greater than 40 percent.

Mr. SreinBerG. Well, I think systemwide it is running 50 to 55
percent now. Dr. Winship, is that approximately right for outpa-
tient service connected care?

Dr. WinsHIp. Outpatient service-connected care? Yes.

I\}/fr. STEINBERG. And, of course, that is not service-connected care,
either.

Dr. WinsHIp. No, it is just all service-connected.

Mr. SreINBERG. So no one knows exactly, within that 50 to 55
percent, what the service-connected, for a service-connected condi-
tion, care is. But it is probably no greater than 50 percent of that
percentage, I would think, at the most.

So, your actual service-connected direct treatment load is very,
very high.

Dr. MAaGrAw. Yes.

Now, I have to say that those figures are at least 2 years old, and
if I am going to give you something I had better note these are ap-
proximate and then give you something accurate.

Mr. SteINBERG. Please do that.

Dr. Magraw. I will.

hM‘l’.. STEINBERG. Dr. O'Brien, do you have anything to add on
that?

Dr. O'BrieN. Just in support of what Dr. Magraw says. In our
mental hygiene clinic, which has about 2,500 and sometimes up as
high as 8,000 veterans coming, our service-connected rate runs be-
tween 90 and 95 percent.

Mr. SrEINBERG. Again, we are talking about being treated for
service-connected mental illness?

Dr. O'BrIeN. Yes, that is correct. So, that supports the kinds of
numbers that he has. I don’t know what it is systemwide for psy-
chiatry; but I do think that, based on my experiences in treating
these patients, this should be motivation for tﬁe VA to want to do
research on chronic mental illnesses, because we have people who
are World War II veterans who have been coming to our clinic
since the 1940s and 1950s.

Now, we can show that they are still ill, and that if we stop
treatment—in fact, some of them, when they have dropped out,
they have wound up in the hospital. So, treating them as outpa-
tients is preveuting Eospitalization.
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But our treatment is in fact maintaining them in a state of par-
tial remission. But generally thely are not well enough so that they
are able to go out and be gainfully employed.

Also, of course, there is the issue of the puasions, which figures
into this as well. There are certain negative incentives about em-
ployment there, which is another issue which always bothers those
of us working in the VA, because our hands re tied in terms of
setting incentives.

But the point is, there are a lot of research questions here which
could be addressed if we were able to do more research on these
patients. They are a vast population which is sitting there using
medical services. When we ask them to take part in research, they
volunteer quite readily. So we are not tapping this wonderful re-
source, and we cuuld be saving money, perhaps, if we learned a
vsay to treat them better.

Mr. SteINBERG. Do you have any idea what your inpatient serv-
ice-connected proportion might be?

Dr. O’BrieN. Yes. In our case it is very high, because we don’t
have enough beds, and we give preference, of course, to those who
are service connected. Most of our patients are acute emergencies,
anyway.

0, our service-connection rate for inpatient, for %eneral psychia-
try,teis something well over 50 percent. It is high, I think, for the
system.

Now, if 1you looked at our substance abuse programs, many of
these people are not technically service-connected, although in fact
that is a special situation, as you know.

Mr. STEINBERG. And as the Supreme Court seems to know.

Dr. O’BrieN. Right.

b IVII&- S’I;EINBERG. Are you getting new psychiatry beds in your new
uiiding?

Dr. ’BriEN. Yes, we are. Unfortunately, we have to wait a few
years for that. But that is one of orr major problems right now; we
corstantly are bursting at the se...ns. We have to board psychiatric
patients on medicine and surgery in order to take care o them, be-
rause we simply dor’c have enough beds at our hospital for psychi-
atric patients

Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Boudewyns, do you have any comment on the
service-connected nature of the population, outpatient or inpatient,
at your facility?

b (11' BoubEwyNs. I am not sure that I have those figures in my
cad.

b 1\'1({1; StTeINBERG. Could you provide them for us when you go
ack’

Dr. boupewyns. Certainly. I could.

Mr. STEINBERG. Do you have anything further to comm.nt on, on
that issue?

[No response.]

Mr. STEINBERG. One final gnestion, and that is: Could each of you
give us a brief idea of the nature of PTSD treatment that goes on
at your facilitly?

Would you like to start, Dr. Mag.raw?

Dr. MaGraw. We have a special program set up for this, but it is
an outpatient program. Its characteriatic is that we have a set 7-
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week recurrent program that goes on about six or seven times a
year, an intensive day program, all day, every w:ekday, for usually
7 to 11 or 12 veterans.

In conjunction with that, we have an ongoing continuing outpa-
tient sug cortive care program which is both individual and group,
and a group for spouses of the participants.

Mr. STEINBERG. Did you cay 7 to 10 veterans are involved in the
6 weeks?

Dr. MAaGraw. Yes—for 7 weeks. And that tends to be kind of a
case finding. Very few people get permanently and fuily improved
from that; they have to have ongoing care.

We also have inpatient care provided veterans with PTSD, but it
is not a specific program. That tends to be on an ad hoc basis.

Mr. STEINBERG. Are you meeting the demand?

Dr. Macgraw. It is a very elastic demand. I mean, if you look for
PTSD you find it.

Mr. SteINBerG. Well, are you meeting the demand for treatment
for schizophrenia? Are you meeting the demand for treatment for
other conditions?

Dr. Magraw. Mr. Steinberg, those ire easy questions to ask but
Pretty hard to answer. Again, it dep' nds on how you dJefine the
‘need.” We have an awful lot of sc..izcphrenics that are on the
gtreet.

We could probably reach more veterans if we a formal inpa-
tient program.

Mr. STEINBERG. In PTSD?

Ir. MAGRAW. Yes.

Dr. O'BrieN. Well, I am prepared to say that in Phila..lphia 1
think we are pretty much meeting the demand. We hae a multi-
disciplinary program for PTSD which is based on a philosophy, a
theory, that I think needs to be tested—and this is an area that
needs a lot of research—that in fact only a minority of PTSD pa-
tients really need to be taken away from their environment into an
inpatient program. In some cases, as you know, they go on for
months.

I am not saying that some patients don’t need that, but the ma-
jority of them probably don’t, and they may do better if they are
able tc maintain their contact with their families. Some of them in
fact are employed.

We have a close relationship with the vet center. We get a lot of
referrals from the vet center. And we have a very active program.
But it is mainly an outpatient program, where we do individual
therapy, desensitization treatment with their traumatic memories,
and so forth; they get psychopharmacological treatment, as needed,;
they have group therapy; we have combat groups; we have prizoner
of war groups; we have family therapy.

And when they have a problem—because a lot of these people
have a crisis—we will admit them to the hospitai, but usually for a
short term, 1 to 3 weeks, perhaps.

If we encounter a patient that has a preblem that just cannot be
handled in this mainly outpatient program, then we get them on
the waiting list at Coatesville, which has an inpatient program
which is more the traditional long-term pregram. But at one time
it was a 4-month waiting list. So, they are not meeting the nead.

82,




P SRy
o f T

7

But T would submit that maybe not all of those patients really
need inpatient care. I think this is a question that needs to be
asked, with research, and I don’t think we are doing enough re-
search in this area.

We do have a research project on PTSD which is looking at the
perhaps biological changes that exist in PTSD patients. They have
an increased startle response; they have certain sleep disorders. We
have been categorizing their sleep disorders, and we have a project
which was won in competitive merit review that we hope will add a
little bit to our understanding of what PTSD really is.

But I think that it is one of those areas wi_ere the whole field of
psychiatry needs information.

Incidentally, it has become the lawyers’ favorite, PTSD. Now ev-
erybody who is in an automobile accident has PTSD. So [ think
this is another one of these areas where the VA can help the
American society as a whole by studying the patients that we have.
A lot of what we learn about these disorders, such as PTSD, can be
applied on a wide basis.

Mr. SreINBERG. The program that you describe, the outpatient
program, is directed only to PTSD? Or does it involve other condi-
tions as well?

DSIi) O’BrieN. Well, this specific aspect of it is directed only to
PTSD.

Now, you have to understand that PTSD is not a pure disorder
that only occurs by itself; it is often mixed with other anxiety dis-
orders, with substance abuse—a very, very comy on mixture—and
with other kinds of mental disorders.

So, we take our PTSD patients where we find them. We have
some “them in the aleohol program, sor e of them in the metha-
done program, some of them on naltrexone, some of them in the
cocaine treatment program, and many of them in our mental hy-
giene clinic.

We have a coordinated effort, though. a I szid, it is multidisci-
plinary. We have psychologists, psychiatrists, nurses, counselors,
and sociai werkers working together on these patients, and they
meet regularly. They assign the patient to the kind of treatment
that he requires. They don’t just give everyhody the same treat-
ment but tailor the treatment to the needs of the individual pa-
tient.

Mr. SteINBERG. Do you have any idea of what the census might
be at any given time on PTSD?

Dr. O'BrIEN. At any given time it is maybe 50 to 75 per month,
in any given month. You know, I get a montaly report on this.

An interesting thing—I don’t know what this means in terms of
national trends, but I will 1eport it for what it is worth—in the last
few months in Philadelphie we have had a decline in new PTSD
patients. So it could be that maybe we are beginning to catch up
with the demand. I don’t know whether this is an aberration or
whether the trend will continue.

But I know that there were a lot of eople out there for a long
time who had this problem, and who dign‘t want to have anything
to do with the VA. They just suffered with it, didn't know what it
was. Then gradually they have been coming out of the woodwork,
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some of them from back in World War Ii or the Korean war. It is
interesting; it is not iust the Vietnam era veteran.

But maybe we are beginning to catch up with those, because
there has to be a finite number out there. And it could be that, be-
cause of our efforts, eventually we a‘e going to see the end of this,
because I consider this to be a treatable disorder. We make a lot of
progress with these people. You know, they don’t all get cured so
that they never have a problem again, but they get substantial im-
provement. Some of them, for all intents and purposes, do look to
be cured.

But in any case, as you begin to get them into treatment and get
them out again, perhaps you end up catching up with the demand
out there.

Mr. SteINBERG. Thank you. Dr. Boudewyns?

Dr. Boupewyns. I would just like to underscore the point that
Dr. O’Brien made about PTSD really besng manifest in many other
kixnds of problems, especially addiction.

At Augusta we have 1 of the 14 special PTSD treatment units
that was set up by Congress some 4 years ago, and we see those
patients that are very chronic and have other serious social prob-
lems, cognitive problems, emotional and addictive problems. So we
do need time to work with these patients.

We have a 12-week program, which is about average for those
types of units, and we find that it ie difficult to manage that pro-
gram under the RAM. In fact, we have to “make our money,” so to
speak, using the outliers.

If we can get past like the 45th day, then actually there is an
increase in funding on an outlicr basis. And if we can keep our
staff-to-patient ratio at say under 0.5 or 0.4, then we can survive in
the RAM. But if we were to go about our business in the way that
it is supposed to be done, where we would discharge these patients
after 20 or 23 days, I don’t think we would have a program at ali.

There has been some research to indicate that the average time
for a PTSD in these special treatment units, for these more diffi-
cult patients, should probably be around 49 days. And I would hope
that that recommendation would come out of the Washako Com-
mission and that they would put that into the RAM.

I have lots of other things to say ubout PTSD, since it is my area
of research, but maybe I shouldn’t.

Mr. SteiNBErG. Well, if you have a few minutes after the hear-
|

ing, we may wish to talk with you, since that obviously is a major
concern.

We are having a hearing on July 14, as the ch. .nan indicated,
just focusing on PTSD, and we would like very much to have the
benefit of your experience.

I might also note that at that hearing the General Accounting
Office will be testifying with respect to its investigation, which it
has curried out at the request of Senator Cranston and Senator
Murkowski, of various aspects of the RAM, particularly the RAM
in the area of PTSD, drug and alcohol, and long-terr. psychiatric
care.

The comment that you have just made, which we were all smil-
ing at, about how to manage some of your treatment under the
RAM, is one on which we congratula‘e y~u on your perceptiveness
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in understanding, because it is quite clear—at least, we think, from
what the GAO has found and reported o us preliminarily—that
there are many stations which have reduced lengths of stay in
order; they believed, to benefit under the RAM in these areas, but
only with the result that they have actually reduced their reim-
bursement rather than increased it, because of the phenomenon
that you cite. It isn’t even clear in all cases that they know that
that is the effect.

But we will be getting into that in greater detail on July 14.

Dr. BounEwyns. It is an inferesting issue, and one where I have
had some interesting discussions with the administrators of the VA
there about that, because there are some assumptions that you
should probably stay at that mean; but in fact, for these types of
programs, you can do it a little differently., and it works better.

v Mr. STEINBERG. If you do have any time to remain afterward, or
we can be in touch with you by telephone we would like to have
the benefit of your PTSD experience.

Dr. Boube'vyNs. I have a plane to catch, but I will be glad to talk
to you.

Mr. STEINBERG. We will be in touch with you.

Again, we thank ali of you. You have been very generous with
your time, and we appreciate your traveling Lere from around the
courtry.

]I)Ir Winship, we - spreciate your willingness to participate, as
well.

We will now have our last panel of the veterans’ service organi-
zations. While they -ome forward, I am gcing to excuse myself for
1 minute. We will resume with their testimony.

[Pause.]

Mr. STEINBERG. We welcome our last pe .el tais mornire: Mr.
Ronald Drach and David Gorman of the Disabled American Veter-
ans; Mr. Frank DeGcorge of the Paralyzed Vete~ans of America;
Mr. Samuel Wal~h of the American Legion; and Mr. James Magill
of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States.

; I am tempted to remark, as a past chairman of this committee is
. wont to do, “Well, here we are again.” [Laughter.]

I want to express the appreciation of the committee to each of
you for bearing with us through such a lengthy hearing this morn-
ing. We found it very profitable and educational, and we hope that
it has been that for you as well. We hope to learn still further from
your testimony.

And Mr. Philip Wilkerson, my apologies for not welcoming you.
We are deligh ed tc have you with us, as always, and we would ay -
preciate it if the Legion would start.

So, Phil, if you would, lead off.

STATEM:'™NT OF SAMUEL J. WALSH, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION, THE AMERICAN LEGION,
ANI' PHILIP R. WILKERSON, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
VETERANS’ AFFAIRS AND REHABILITATION COMMISSION

Mr. WiLKERSON. Thank you very much.
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The American Legion appreciutes this opportunity to offer to
comment on the several iegislativ. proposals, the subject of this
hearing.

Among the provisions of S. 2462, The American Legion wishes to
express strong support for the extension of eligibility for readjust-
ment counséling to veterans of World War II and Forea as well as
those who served after May 7, 1975, in hostile acti~ *s.

With respect to the several proposals to improve and expand tne
VA'’s ability to recruit and retain health-care professivnals, we are
cognizant of a nationwide shortage of health professicnals and the
VA’~ continuing problems in the area of recruitment and retention
of those with needed skills, particularly registered nurses.

We believe the initiatives authorized will enakble the VA to ad-
dress many of the problems in this area, and at the same time pro-
vide useful data on further steps that may be necessary.

The American Legion has been a strong supporter of the efforts
of the Chief Medical Director’s Special Coromit.ee on PTSD and
strongly endorse the requirement for additional reports by this
committee in both 1990 and 1991.

S. 2463 would authorize the establishment of five rnental illness
research, education, and clinical centers. These wzuld be modeled
after the GRECC Program, and funding vwould be authorized
through 1992.

We believe there is a de_.onstrated need to ir.. yrove and expand
the VA’s capability to res.ond to the needs of veterans suffering
from mental illness; .lowever, in light of the problems experiencer
in the development of the GRECC Program due to inadequate re-
sources, we are concerned that s.milar difficulties may eventually
be experienced by the MIRECCs unless provision is made to ensure
continued funding.

Tk2 American Legion would view with favor the proposal con-
tained in S. 2207 aund S. 2511 to provide, either by statute or under
a pilo: study, assistive anirmais to certain severely disabled veter-
ans.
We also suppur: S. 2246, which would authcrize respite care for
certain chronically ill veterans.

These proposals represent innovative and ccst-effective approach-
2g to caring for disabled veterans in noninstitutional settirgs.

"With respect to the operations of the voc rehab program, we be-
lieve that the VR&C service is doing a very :ommendable job in
assisting disabied veterans. However, we believe there are ..
number of factors whic® have adversely aifected both the qualitv
and timelinr ss of service being provided.

The VA’s own data chows that under current staffing levels
there has been a substantial increase in the number of day 3 re-
quired to complete each phase of the voc rehab process. Because of
additional workload responsibilities, the average number of cases
handled by an individual counselor has increased from 170 to 181.

Training for the professional staff has besn curtailed due to
budget restrictions.

Liniitations in the available ADP equipment make yayment of
chapter 31 participanis extremely slow.

The Ame-ican Legion is particularly concerned that, under these
circumstances, the VR&C servicz cannot fully provide the neces-
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sary types of employment assistance to assure suitable employment
“~ obtained and retained.

5. 2459 proposes to extend the temporary program of voc rehab
and training for certain pension recipients until 1990.

From the results reported, it appears to be accomplishing its in-
tended purpose; however, we are concerned that it has in some
degree contributed to the problem of timeliness and quality in the
chapter 31 program and can only offer limited qualified support for
this measure.

With respect to S. 2464, we support both of the proposals to im-
prove the benefits under the insurance program.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes our statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Walsh and Mr. W:lkerson ap-
pears on p. 303.]

Mr. STEINBERG. . want to apologize for not recognizing Sam
Walsh and welcoming him before.

Sam, do you have anything that you wish to add? Or do you
want to make your introduction after the fact?

Mr. WarsH. We have it all taken care of between the two of us,
and he handled it for us. Thank you, Mr. Steinberg.

Mr. SteEmNBER3. Thank you very much.

Now 1 e will hear from the Disabled American Veterans. We wel-
come Ron Drach and Dave Gorman, old friends.

Dave, would you like to lead off?

Mr. GorMAN. I would.

STATEMENT OF DAVID W. GORMAN, ASS'STANT NATIONAL LEG-

ISLATIVE DIRELCTOR FOR MEDICAL AFFAIRS, DISABLED AMER-
ICAN VETERANS

Mr. GormaN. Thank you, Mr. Steinberg.

Just a comment, I think. I agree with your comment that the
hearing this morning, what we heard from it and the wealth of tes-
timony presented, was certainly beneficial. We were particularly
interested in the last paral that testified, and we look forward to
appearing before the committee on July 14 with respect o your
PLSD hearing.

If there is no obj- “tion, I would like to first present the DAV’s
comments on the various legislative initiatives at the hearing
today, and then relinquish the remainder of our time to Ron
Drach, our National Employment Director, to cover our views cn
the Vocational Rehabilitation Program.

The DAV supports the various measures proposing to extend the
VA'’s authority to furnish treatment and rehabilitative services in
community facilities relating to substance abuse disabilities, as
well as an »xtension of the very worthwhile Respite Care Program.

‘We are also supportive of extending the State Veterans’ Home
Grant Program.

We apprec’ate Chairman Cranston’s continued recognition of the
severe health-care staffing challenges facing the VA, and we are
generally supportive of the various proposals intended to remedy
that situation.

The DAV can support extending el hility for readjustment
counseling services, as contemplalad by section 2 of S. 2462. While
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supportive of the intent of S. 2463, we ask, as we outlined in our
written testimony, that caref.! consideration be given by the com-
mittee relating to our concerns about funding of the ental iliness
research, education, and clinical centers.

Finaily, we would also request the committee’s consideration of
further amending section 628(a) of title 88 to include FOW’s in the
category of veterans, who the VA may consider for reimbursement
of certain medical expenses.

With that, Mr. Steinberg, I would like to turn j. over to Mr.
Drach for his views on the Vocational Rehabilitatior, Progr: m.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Gorman appears sn p. 321.]

Mr. SteinBERG. Ron, we are glad to have you with us.

STATEMENT OF RONALD W. DRACI, NATIONAL CMPLOYMENT
DIRECTOR, DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. DracH. I am very pleased to be here today.

At the outset, I would like to thank particularly Senator Rocke-
felles and Senator Cransten for their strong i-adership on Senate
biil 999 which, as you kr.ow, was recently signed by the President. I
believe ihat that piece «f legislation will b.. widely accepted as the
major piece of employnient service legislation since Public Law 92-
540 in 1972.

I would like to just men .ion a couple of things on the Vocationai
Rehabilitation Program.

First, on S. 2459, we would strongly rec:’..nmend that you with-
hold any further action on S. 2459 untiil such time as ycu receive
and eview the report that was due about 2 months ago from the
Veterans’ Administration on the program. I think to do so without
tnat report may be premature, because I think there a.e some
que(sktaiéms that need answering betore that program is to be ex-
tended.

I would like {0 comment & little bit on the IG audit, although I
am not prepared to discuss it in great de.ail. I would like to offer
*Mat I believe the IG audit was reully done by a group of auditors
who ret out with a predestined decision, and they set out to prove
that decision.

It is kind of ironic, I find, that throcughout the whole report they
didn’t cite one exampl. of a successful rehabilitalion. It would
appear that all of the people that they surveyed were either unde-
serving or unsucressful in their attempts to go through the pro-

gram.

I think Dr. Wyant did mention the Employment Services task
force report, and I thir.k you have ask~d for a copy of that report.
That report makes 36 re.ummendations to improve the program. I
think a lot of those recommendations are very viable recommenda-
tions, some of which could be done edministratively at no cost. And
I think we need to take a look at that.

I chair the VA’s Advisory Committee on Rehabilitation, and we
will be looking at that report next week. I am going to as'. the
committee to think about accepting some of {.i0se recommenda-
tions, us recommendations of our own to submit to the Administra-
tor.
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I am also going to appoint a task force of the Rehabilitation Ad-
visory Committee to take a look at the IG report, with a view
toward offering additional comments to the Administrator and .o
the committee, if they so desire.

The task iorce report, also, I skould emphasize, was done by pro-
fessionals in the fiel. of rehabilitation, people who know what re-
habilitation is about and know what th. law and the regulations
require. The only ax they have to grind, 1 believe, is one intended
to improve services to disabled veterans, not one that is designed to
cut down the program or lessen the effects of the program.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Drach appears on p. 337.]

Mr. SreiNeerG. Thank you very much, Ron, and thank you for
your very kind words about S. 999.

Certainly, we have to extend the same congratulations to you for
all of the efforts that you made and all of the efforts that each of
the orgrnizations before us made in order to bring about enact-
ment of that legislation, which did take quite a lot of time in the
cooking but hopefully will be worth it in the tasting.

Before I go to Jim Magill, I wanted to ask Dr. Wyant, who has
been kind enough to still be with us, if we have any indication,
Dennis, as to when that report on the Vocational Training Pro-
gram will be forthcoming.

Dr. WyanT. It is under interagency revisw right now, and we call
on it daily, and we are trying to expedite it. It should be any day
now, unless there are some major changes.

Mr. STEINBZRG. Since the Administration is proposing, as was in-
dicated in your testimony, a 3-year extension of the program, it
would seem to be very much in the interest of the Administration
to get that report to us so that we could have a basis for making a
judgment about those two different alternatives.

So we would appreciate it if you would convey to the other
agency the committee’s interest in getting that report as soon as
pocsible.

Dr. WyanT. Thank you.

Mr. STEINBERG. Jim Magill, from the Veterans of Foreign Wars,
we would like to have your testimony.

STATEMENT OF JAMES N. MAGILL, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL LEGIS-
LATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE
UNITED STATES

mr. MaciL. Thank you very much for the opportunity to
presernt the views of the Veterans of Foreign Wars.

Inasmuch as we have heard basically all  f the provisions of the
various bills, I will not go back and repeat them; but I would just
iike to make a couple of comments on a couple of areas where we
think a little bit more attention should be given.

While we, of course, support extending the Alcohol and Drug
£.buse Treatment Program, as we testified to a couple of weeks ago,
I would like to again voice our recommendation that this program
be made permanent.

We viaw it as a vital and crucial program, and we think that the
reed is going *o be with us for a long, long time.

&9
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- M. SteNBERG. If I might interrupt you, Mr. Magill, as you
recall, at the hearing in his opening statement Senator Cranston
did indicate that that was his view, at this time, after having had
an opportunity to review the report on that program.

Mr. MagiLL. Yes, sir.

With respect to S. 2419, the VFW does not support eliminating
the Administrator’s authority to establish the VA home loan inter-
est rate.

We also do not support repealing certain requirements on manu-
factured homes, nor do we favor repeal of the requirements regard-
ing that the State make feasibility accounting for public water and
waste disposal for newly constructed homes.

With respect to respite care, the VFW strongly supports this
compassionate and, again, vital program, and we certainly support
extending it. Once again, we would recommend that it be made a
permanent program.

With respect to S. 2207 and, of course, S. 2511, we strongly sup-
port this innovaiive concept. We believe this action could be of
great benefit to this Nation’s quadriplegic veterans.

As for making this a pilot program, to be quite frank, at this
time we are going to have to defer tc the wisdom of the crmmittee.
1 would like to comment, though, thai we do applaud the introduc-
tion of these two bills.

We do support all of the other provisions and bills that are
before us now.

With respect to VA’s Vocational Rehabilitation Program, you
have got our own recommendations in our prepaved statement. I
would just ~~mment that for the most part we think the program is
doing qui* well. We have had indication that there = an extreme-
ly high  cload and that there needs to be more staffing at the
program.

This concludes my remarks.

[The prepared st~tement of Mr. Magill appears on p. 368.]

Mr. SteiNBERG. Thank you very much, gentlemen, and thank you
for being so concise and precise.

We will now have our last witness, who received some earlier
mention, so we thought it only fair that he would take up the
cleanup slot. This is Mr. Frank DeGeorge of the Paralyzed Veter-
ans of America.

STATEMENT OF FRANK R. DeGEORGE, ASSOCIATE LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA

beMr. DeGEeorGE. Thank you both, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Stein-
re.

I want to just briefly express my appreciation on my son’s behalf
and that of our family. We think he will do good. Thank you all for
your comments; we appreciate it, again.

Regarding the testimony today: PVA is most pleased that Cyair-
man Cransion has introduced a bill to provide assistive animais to
certain veterans with specific disabilities. We commend bath Sena-
tor Cranston and ranking member Senator Murkowski for tueir
leadership in bringing this important issue for review before the
full committee.
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I would like .0 say at this time it is our desire to assure that
these legislative proposals are given full and complete evaluation;
therefore, PVA wishes to currently have our medical and research
affairs department review the bills before we make further com-
ment.

It is perfectly obvious that the committee has taken up many of
the-concerns and views of the Paralyzed Veterans of America here
today; so, with all due respect to my colleagues and to the commit-
tee, I will offer no further comments on our testimony at this point
and submit it for the record.

Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. DeGeorge appears on p. 382.]

Mr. SteINBERG. Thank you very much, Frank, and thank you to
each of you.

There are just a couple of questions.

We were wondering whether any of you had any observations on
the matter of the standing of the chapter 31 program within the
Department of Veterans’ Benefits and the priorities that that De-
partment provides, since the time that the education service and
the rehabilitation service have been merged. Do you think there is
any perceptible change? That it has made any difference in any re-
spect, or any view that you wish to give us on that issue?

Ron, would you like to lead off?

Mr. DracH. I haven't seen any discernible difference other than
the fact that Dennis himself, personally, probably does rot have an
opportunity to spend as much time on vocatirnal rehabilitation as
he did before when he headed up the one service.

But I have found in my dealings with Dennis and the staff that
primarily deals with vocational rehabilitation—dJeff Judson and
some of the others, Jim Reed particularly—are always accessible
and available to me to answer zny questions I may have.

I think they are doing a pretty admirable job, considering some
of ihe restraints and constraints that they are functioning under.

Mr. StEINBERG. Do others of you have any comments on that
issue, on the impact of the merger of the two services? Frank?

Mr. DEGEoRGE. No.

Mr. STEINBERG. Jim?

Mr. MagGiLL. No.

Mr. STEINBERG. Phil?

Mr. WILKERSON. No.

Mr. DEGEoRGE. Excuse me, I would add one. I think we are all
aware of the attributes that Dennis Wyant brings to veterans
issuer and activities, so I would like to say that we are perfectly
comfortable with the leaderchip of Lannis in assumiug those two
positions.

Mr. STEINBERG. Good. Thank you very much.

Mr. DracH. Mr Steinberg, excuse me. The oriy other thing I
would offer, and I don’t think it is necessarily attributable to the
merging, is the fact that the staffing, as you are well aware, has
continued to dwindle, and he is being asked to do more with less
people. That is just very untenable.

Mr. SteiNBERG. There is some disagreement among you as to
what the future shape and role should be of the vocational training
program for pensioners.
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As you know, the administration has recommended a 3-year ex-
tension and opening the program to past rather than only new pen-
sioners, and the legislation pending that Senators Rockefeller and
Cranston and Murkcwski offered has proposed only a 1-year exten-
sion and no expansion.

We were wondering if each of you might want to comment specif-
ically at this point about the differences in those two approaches.

Frank, would you lead off?

Mr. DEGEORGE. Mr. Steinberg, for one, we have recommended or
sug~ested a 1992 date for expiration of the program. The real truth
of the matter is, we would like to see it permanent. We feel the
service that has been rendered and the veterans that have been as-
sisted warrant keeping this program ongoing, no matter how many
veterans it helps. If it helps only one, it is doing good, and taking a
person off the rolls, eventually.

Mr. STEINBERG. I don't think there is much question about that
issue; I think the question, however, as raised in the DAV testi-
mony and perhaps one of the other organizations as well, is wheth-
er or not there are the resources within VR&S to be able to provide
the services that the chapter 81 participants require, as well as
those education participanis who need counseling, and of course
the voc training participants.

In that regard, Senator Cranston raised in his opening remarks
his view that there was a need to provide a source, a fundiag
source, for contracting for those kinds of counseling services, par-
ticularly for education and for voc training counseling, so that the
direct VA resources could be utilized for the chapter 81 service-con-
nected beneficiaries.

Do any of vou have any comments on that contract irsue that he
ra}l;sig, and also I think that Senator Rockefeller got into some-
what?

Mr. DEGEORGE. I will yield to Ron Drach.

Mr. SteiNBerG. Thank you.

Mr. DracH. I really haven’t looked at that specific proposal, but I
see a dilemma as it faces the DAV in that we have a general reso-
lution out of our national convention opposing contracting out of
services that could be performed by the Federal Government.

Now, if you are going to provide for contracting of services over
and above what is already provided, that is one iss.e. But if you
are going to contract ont services that are currentiy being provided
by existing staff, that is something totally differert.

f you are going to provide additional money, why not provide
that additional money directly to the VA to hire more staff and
gring?staff up to the necessary levels to provide the services in-

ouse?

Mr. SteiNBERG. Well, the principal reason for that is that this
committee can’t provide additional money, but this committee can,
as it did in S. 998, attempt to provide a source of funding out of a
particular account, which would make it possible for the contract
services to be provided.

We analogized here to two things, in Senator Cranston's state-
ment. One is the extended evaluation contracting, which Dennis
testified about earlier has been ongoing since 1987; and the other is
the program in S. 999 for work adjustment services.
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So it is certainly not the intention to detract frora any of the ex-
isting resources, but to augment and supplement those resources in
ways that would expand the FTE that we are able to get to serve
effectively as many veterans as possible.

But do you have any comment, Ron, on the 1 year versus 3 years
and on the expansion of the vocational training program?

Mr. DrACH. At this point we don’t have a position that would
oppose the extension, other than to say that we nead to look at
whether or not there are enough resources to provide for both. And
again, we recommend that no action be taken until such time as
the pension report is available for your review and our review. And
upon that review, I would like to offer further comment.

Mr. SteiNBERG. We hope to have that report shortly, and I would
ask the rest of you to comment on that. But isn’t it clear from the
testimony this morning that there are not sufficient resources?

Mr. DracH. Oh, yes, I think there are insufficient resources.
There is no question about inat. Now it is a question of how you

ve going to allocate those resources and how you are going to pro-
le the addition~! services, if you are indeed going to expand the
program or extena the program.

Mr. StEINBERG. I think our feeling about a shorter term exten-
sion is that, although we are very committed to the concept which
Frank spoke to, as you all know, we are concerned about this re-
source question, and I think we would prefer an approach which
would allow us and you to monitor the program very carefully, to
make sure that the resources are being used as effectively as they
might, taking into account all of the program beneficiaries.

Jim and Phil, do you have any comments on this question of 1
year versus 3 years?

lar. MaciLL, What I would like to comment on is, of course we do
support the extension; we think the program is working.

Just off the cuff on this thing right now, I would be reluctant to
want to extend the program and r:0t have the resources th-re, and
have the thing possigly do a lot more harm than good.

Once again, I would have to agree with Ron and Frank that I
would like to look at the darred report. We agree witl. you that
you have got to make the bes use of what you have got; and the
question is, now, how do you go about that?

Mr. STEINBERG. Right.

Phil, do you have any comments?

Mr. WILKERSON. Just a couple, Mr. Chairman.

We certainly believe that the priorities should lie with the chap-
ter 31 program. This has been an additional responsibility that has
been placed on them without any additional resources.

I think as we expressed in our statement, we would hate to see
this thing adversely or further adversely impact on the timeliness
factor here, for all concerned. I think we would favor the enact
ment of a limited extension, rather than locking the Agency into a
long-term continuation of this particular program.

With respect to the possible utilization of contract services, al-
though we haven’t had a chance to analyze that particular pro-
gram in detail, and this is ~- own personal feeling, it would
appear to be an acceptable way to approach the problem, since it
would be mor¢ or less on an individual basis rather than some sort

-
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of replacement of existing services now being provided by the voca-
tional rehabilitation service,

Mr. StEINBERG. We will have written questions for you, and we
also wish you to know that we will be submitting wiitten questions
to the VA based on your testimony and some of the suggestions
made in your testimony, and you will receive copies of those.

In the interest of salvaging something of the rest of the day, we
won’t go into any further questions to each of you, but we appreci-
ate generally the very constructive testimony that each of your or-
ganizations submitted. Your views on the legislation which various
meibers of the committee have introduced have been generally
supportive and helpful, and we appreciate that very much.

A, 1in, I want to thank you for bearing with us sc long.

In that vein, before adjourning I think I wou!d be remiss if I did
no. also thank the enormous contingent from the VA. If they
weren’t here, we would be talking to ourselves in this room.

I am sure I am going to leave some people out, but I do want tn
recognize that throughout this ¢ntire hearing tiie following individ-
uals have been present insofar as we are awara:

Dean Gallin, Mon Davis, and Rich Robinson of the General Coun-
sel’'s Office; and Dennis Wyant and Jim Reed from Vocatior.al Re-
habilitation and DVB. I know June Shafer was here for a substan-
tial peviod of time from DVB as well; and from DM&S we have
had, of course, Dr. Errera, who has been with us for the entire
hearing, and Dr. Winship, Dr. Regan, Bill Ramsey, Dr. Gianinni—
we appreci.ite her interest and her leadership—and <1 course Ver-
nice Ferguson, who has borne with us the entire time. And I know
that I missed some people, and I apologize for that. But we greatly
uppreciate your interest and your willingness to stay here through-
out the hearing. I think it is very helpful to us and very helpful to
the witnesses for you to do that, for therm to know that their input
is indeed being heard by the Agency.

So we thank yeu al, and this hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 2:03 p.m., the hearing was concluded.]
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100TH CONGRESS
2p SessiON S. 2207

To amend title 38, United States Code, to authorize the Administrator of Veter-
ans” Affairs to provide assistive simians and dogs to veterans who, by reason
of quadriplegia, are entitled to disability compensation under laws adminis-
tered by the Veterans' Administration,

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

March 23 (legislative day, March 21), 1988

Mr. Mvrkowski introduced the following bill, which was read twice and referred
to the Comnittee on Veterans’ Affairs

A BILL

To amend title 38, United States Code, to authorize the Admin-
istrator of Veterans’ Affairs to provide assistive simians and
dogs to veterans who, by reason of quadriplegia, are enti-
tled to disability compensation under laws ~dministered by
the Veterans’ Administration,

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. ASSISTIVE ANIMALS FOR CERTAIN DISABLED

VETERANS.
() IN GENERAL.—Section 614 of title 38, United

States Code, is amended by adding at the end the following

- « bsection:
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“(c) The Administrator may provide simians and dogs
specially trained as assistive animals to any veteran who, by
reason of quadriplegia, iz entitled to disability compensation,
and may pay travel and incidental exnenses (under the terms
and conditions set forth in section 111 of this title) to ana
from such veteran's home that are incurred in connection
with the veteran’ rening adjusted to such simians or dogs,
as the case may be.”.

(b) CLErICAL AMENDM™NTS.—(1) The ncading of sec-
tion 614 of title 38, United States Code, is amended by strik-
ing out “sesing-eye dogs” and wmserting in lieu therecof
“assistive animals”.

(2) The table of zections at the beginning of chapter 17
of such title is amended by striking out the item relating to

section 614 and inserting in lieu thereof the following:

“614. Fittmg and training in use of prosthetic appliances: assistive
wmimals.”.
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100ruz CONGRESS
21 SESSION S . 2293

To amend title 38, sections 5002(d) and 5004(a)4), United States Code, to raise
the Veterans® ‘Administration’s minor construction cost limitation from $2
million to $3 million and for other purposes.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

APRIL 18 (legislative day, ApriL 11), 1988

Mr. CransTON (by request) introduced the following bill; which was read twice
and referred to the Committee on Veterans® Affairs

A BILL

To amend title 38, sections 5002(d) and 5004(2)d), United
States Code, to raise the Veierans’ Administration’s minor
construction cost limitation from $2 million to $3 millie.
and for other purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That chapter 82 of title 88, section 5002(d), United States
Code, is amended by striking from section 5002(d) the lan-
guage “medical facility which is expected to involve a total
expenditure of more than $2,000,000,” and inserting in lieu
thereof the phrase “major medical facility project as defined

by section 5004(a)(4).”
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2
1 Sec. 2. Chapter 81 of title 88, section 5004(a)(4),
2 United States Code, i3 amended by striking the dollar thresh-
3 old stated in section 5004(a)(4) “$2,000,000,” and inserting
4 in lieu thereof “$3,000,000.” .
6]
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100tH CONGR .SS
2p SEsSION ° 2294

To aniend title 38, United States Code, and other provisions of law, to extend the
authority of the Veterans’ Administration (VA) to continue major health-care
.programs, and to revise and clarify VA authority to furnish certain heclth-
care benefits, and to enhance V. authority to recruit and retain certain
health-care personnel.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

ArRIL 18 (legislative day, AprIL 11), 1988

Mr. CransTON (by request) introduced the following bill, which was read twice
and referred to the Committee on Veterans' Affairs

A BILL

To amend title 38, United States ("~de, and other provisions of
law, to extend the authority of the Veterans’ Administration
(VA) to continue major health-care programs, and to revise
and clarify VA authority to furnish certain health-care ben-
efits, and to enhance VA authority to recruit and retain
certain health-care personnel.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives.of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That (a) this Act may be cited as the “Veterans’ Administra-
tion Health Care Amendments Act of 1988

(b) Except as otherwise expressly provided, whencver in
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ment to a.section or other provision, the reference shall be
considered to be made to a section or other provision of title
38, United States Code.

SEC. 2. Section 620A is amended by striking subsec-
tions (e) and (f) in their entirety, and by redesignating subsec-
tion (g) as (e).

SEC. 3. Section 629B(c) is amended by striking “1989”
and inserting in lieu thereof “1951”.

SEC. 4. Section 628(a) is amended by striking the word
“found” and &ll that follows in clause (D) of paragraph (2),
and inserting in lieu thereof “s participant in a voca.onel
rehabilitation program as defined in section 1501(9); and”.

Sec. 5. (a) Section 632(a) is amended by siriking
*“1989” and inserting in lieu thereof “1994”.

(b) Section 632(b)(1) is amended to read as follows:

“®)(1) To further assure the effective care and treat-
rent of United States veterans in the Veterans Memorial
Medical Center, there is authorized to be appropriated for
each fiscal year occurring during the period beginning Octo-
ber 1, 1988, and ending on September 30, 1994, the sun of
$500,000 to be used by the Administrator Jor making grants
to the Veterans Memorial Medical Center. The sum of
$50,000 of these grants shall be used for the education and
training of health service personnel who are assigned to the

Veterans Memorial Medical Center, the remainder to be used
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3
for the purpose of assisting the Republic of the Philippines in
the replacement and upgrading of equipment and in rehabili-
tating the physical plant and facilities of the center.”.

SEc. 6. Section 641(a) of title 38, United States Code,
is amended by striking “$7.30”, “$17.05”, and “$15.25”
and inserting in lieu thereof “$10.67”, “$20.48”, and
“$20.48”, respectively.

SEC. 7. (a) Section 4142(a)(1)(B) is amended by striking
the words “medicine, osteopathy, dentistry, podiatry, optom-
etry,